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PROCEEDTING S:

CHAIRMAN FINLEY: Come to order, please.

Good morning, ladies and gentlemen. | Let's go on

the record. My name is Edward Finley, and with me
this morning are Commissioners
ToNola D. Brown-Bland, Jerry C. Dockham,

James, G. Patterson, Lyons Gray,

Daniel G. Clodfelter, and Charlotte A. Mitchell.

The Commission now calls for hearing at
this time for the purpose of taking ?xpert witness
testimony in docket number W-354, Sué 360 in the
matter of the application of Caroliné Water
Service, Iné. of North Carolina for authority to
increase its water and sewer utility Tates in
subdivisions of North Carolina, excep& the Corolla
Light and Monteray Shores service areas.

On April 27, 2018, the Company filed an
application with the Commission seeking authority
to increase its rates for water, sewe#, and utility
service for its sérvice areas in the %tate
effective May 27, 2018. The Company is proposing
an increase in its rates for the four |rate

divisions approved in the last general rate case.

And it's also proposing uniform water land sewer

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC
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1 rates for the Elk River development

2 In addition, the Company |is requesting

3 authority to implement a consumption band water and

4 wastewater rate adjustment mechanism within each of

5 the Company's rate divisions.

) On May 22, 2018, the Comm%ssion issued

7 its order establishing general rate gases,

8 suspending rates, scheduling hearings, and

S requiring customer notice. Pursuant!to this order,
10 the Commission déclares this proceeding to be a
11 general rate case pursuant to G.S. 6%—137, and it

12 suspended the proposed new rates foriup to 270

13 days. Additionally, the order scheduled the

14 application for evidentiary hearing for expert

15 witnesses at this time and in this plgce.

16 On May 30, 2018, the Company filed an

17 ongoing three-year WSIC/SSIC plan. .

18 On September 4, 2018, in's;pport of its
19 application, the Company filed the di%ect testimony
20 of witnesses Clark, Linneman and D'As%endis.
21 The Corolla Light Communit§ Association
22 filed a petition to intervene on
23 September 28, 2018, that was granted by the
24 commission order dated October 10, 20118. We also

(919) 556-3981
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recognize the intervention and participation in
this case by both the Public Staff of the
North Carolina Utilities Commission land the Office

of the Attorney General of the state.

On October 3, 2018, the prlic Staff
filed the testimony and exhibits of %itnesses
Casselberry, Johnson, Feasel, and Hihton. The
testimony of Witness Boswell was filed on
October 4, 2018. And on October 5, the Public
Staff filed the supplemental testimony of witness
Johnson. 7

On October 11, 2018, the Public Staff
filed the supplemental testimony of witness
Casselberry.

On October 12, 2018, the Ppblic Staff
filed the supplemental testimony of Qitnesses
Boswell, Henry, and Hinton, and the sécond
supplemental testimony of witness Joh%son.

On October 12, 2018, the aﬁplicant filed
the rebuttal testimony of witnesses DeStefano,
Mendenhall, and D'Ascendis.

Numerocus customer statementis of position

have been filed in the docket.

The public hearing in this matter, for

(219) 556-3961

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC www.noteworthyreporting.com




10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23

24

Carolina Water Service, Inc. - i Session Date: 10/16/2018

Page 10

purposes of taking nonexpert witness testimony, was
held in New Bern, Wilmington, Charlotte, Boone,

Asheville, and Raleigh.

Pursuant to the State Ethics Act, I want
to remind all members of the Commission of their
duty to avoid conflicts of interest %nd inquire if
any member of the Commissicn has any| known conflict
of interest regarding matters coming|before the

t
Commission this morning. '

(No response.) .

CHAIRMAN FINLEY: Let the!record reflect
that there are no conflicts of interest, so we will
proceed by calling on the parties to 'announce their
appearances, beginning with the Comp;ny.

MS. SANFORD: Good morning. Thank you,
Chairman Finley, members of the Commi§sion. I'm
Jo Anne Sanford with Sanford Law Offiée
representing Carclina Water Service o%
North Carolina this morning. With me at counsel

table is Bob Bennink, co-counsel; Matthew Klein,

who is the state president for Carolina Water; and

I would like to make an introduction this morning
of someone who is new to Carclina Water and new to
North Carolina. Dante DeStefano is —- walked in

(919} 556-3961
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the door and into this rate case with the Company,
having previously been with American Water. So he

is new to the Company and new to thel Commission.

Thank you.

MR. ALLEN: Good morning,:Mr. Chairman,
Commissioners. My name is Brady All%n. I'm with
the Allen Law Offices, PLLC, and I répresent the
Corolla Light Community Association %ho are
intervenors in this matter.

MS. fORCE: Good morning. ! My name is
Margaret Force, Assistant Attorney Géneral with the
Attorney General's Office representiﬁg using and
consuming public. I

MS. HOLT: Good morning. I'm Gina Holt
with the Public Staff here on behalf of the using
and censuming public, and appearing w?th me today
is Public Staff attorney, William Grantmyre, and
Public Staff attorney, John Little.- E

CHAIRMAN FINLEY: All righé. Any
preliminary matters that we need to address before
we begin?

(No response.)

CHAIRMAN FINLEY: All right]. Carolina

Water.

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC
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MR. BENNINK: Mr. Chairman, Carolina

Water Service calls Dylan D'Ascendis to the witness

stand, please.

MR. GRANTMYRE: Mr. Chairman, one
procedural matter. I think it's what we're doing

on this is Mr. D'Ascendis will do direct testimony,

I
then Mr. Hinton will testify, and then

Mr. D'Ascendis will do his rebuttal-%estimony.
MR. BENNINK: That's correct.

|
CHAIRMAN FINLEY: Very well.
|

DYLAN D'ASCENDIS, |

having first been duly sworn, waslexamined
1
and testified as follows: |

DIRECT EXAMINATION BY MR. BENNINK:

Q. Mr. D'Ascendis, would you state your name and
business record -- Eusiness address for the record,
please? }

A. Sure. My name is Dylan W. D'Ascendis. I'm a

director at Scott Madden, Inc., and my business address

is 4000 Atrium Way in Moﬁnt Laurel, New Jersey 08054.
Q. And are you appearing today to testify on

behalf of Carolina Water Service Incorporated of

North Carolina?

A. I am.

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC

(P19) 556-3961
www.noteworthyreporting.com



10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23

24

Carolina Water Service, Inc. : Session Date: 10/16/2018

Page 13
Q. Did you prefile testimony in this docket --

direct testimony of 47 pages along with 'a cover sheet

and a table of contents and Appendix A, which are your
professional qualifications? !

Al Yes.

Q. And did you also prefile Exhibits DWD-1 and
DWD-8 [sic]? %

A. Yes. ]

Q. If you were asked the same queﬁtions that
appear in your prefiled testimony today,}would your
answers be the same?

A. They would.

Q. °~ And do you have any additions or corrections
to make to the testimony?

A. I don't. .

I

'
'

Q. All right.
MR. BENNINK: Mr. Chairman, the Company
would ask that Mr. D'Ascendis' prefiled direct
testimony be copied into the record as if given
orally from the stand. .
CHAIRMAN FINLEY: Mr. D'Aséendis' direct
prefiled testimony of 47 pages of October 12, 2018,

is copied into the record as if given |orally from

the stand, and his Exhibits 1 and 8 [sic] are

|

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC
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(D'Ascendis Direct Exhib%F Number 1,
Schedules DWD-1 through D%D—S was marked
for identification.) !

(Whereupon, the prefiled éirect
testimony of Dylan W. D'A%cendis, was
copied into the record as if given

‘.

orally from the stand.)

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC
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INTRODUCTION

A. Witness ldentification

Please state your name and business address.
My name is Dylan W. D'Ascendis. My business address is 3000 Atrium
Way, Suite 241, Mount Laurel, NJ 08034.

By whom are you employed and in what capacity?

i am a Director at ScottMadden, Inc. i

B. Background and Qualifications

Please summarize your professional experien'pe and educational

background.

3

| offer expert testimony on behalf of investor-owned uiiliﬁes on rate of return
issues and class cost of se;"vice issues. | also assist in the preparation of
rate filings, including but not limited to revenue requ!irements and original
cost and lead/lag studies. | am a graduate of the University of
Pennsylvania, where | received a Bachelor of Arts degree in Economic
History. | also hold a Masters of Business Adminiétration from Rutgers
University with a concentration in Finance and International Business,
which was conferred with high honors. | am a Cerltiﬁed Rate of Return

Analyst (“CRRA") and a Certified Valuation Analyst (*CVA”). My full

professional qualifications are provided in Appendix l

]




10
- 11
12
13
14
15
16
17

18

15

» | ~- 0018

PURPOSE OF TESTIMONY

What is the purpose of your testimony in this proceeding?

The purpose of my testimony is to present evidence on behalf of Carolina
Water Service, Inc. of North Carolina. ("CWSNC” or. the *Company”) about
the appropriate capital structure and corresponding cost rates the Company

should be given the opportunity to earn on its jurisdictional rate base.
|

Have you prepared an exhibit in supﬁort of your recommendation?
Yes. | have prepared D'Ascendis Exhibit No. 1 which consists of Schedules

DWD-1 through DWD-8.

|

What is your recommended cost of capital for CWSNC?

| recommend the North Carolina Utilities Commission (“NCUC” or the
“Gommission”) authorize the Company the opportunity to earn an ove;all
rate of return bétween 8.81% and 9.12% based o‘n a test year ending
December 31, 2017. The ratemaking capital structure consists of 47.11%
long-term debt at an embedded debt cost rate of 6.00%, and 52.89%
common equity at my recommended range of comnlwn equity cost rates
between 11.50% and 11.80%. The overall rate of return is summarized on

page 1 of Schedule DWD-1 and in Table 1 below:

Table 1: Summary of Overall Rate of Return

Type of Capital Ratios Cost Rate Weighted Cost Rate

Long-Term Debt  47.11% 6.00% 2.83%

Common Equity  52.89% 11.50% - 11.20% 6.08% - 6.28%
Total 100.00% : 8.91% - 9.12%
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SUMMARY

Please summarize your recommended range of common equity cost
rates.

My recommended range of common equity cost rates between 11.50% and

11.80% is summarized on page 2 of Schedule DWD-1. | have assessed
the market-based common equity cost rates of co:mpanies of relatively
similar, but not necessarily identical, risk to CWSNC. Using companies of

relatively comparable risk as proxies is consistent with the principles of fair

rate of return established in the Hope' and Bluefield? cases. No proxy

group can be identical in risk fo any single company, so there must be an

evaluation of relative risk between the company and the proxy group to see

if it is' appropriate to make adjustments to the proxy group’s indicated rate
|

of return.

My recommendation results from the app!icati:on of several cost of
common equity models, specifically the Discounted‘ Cash Flow (“DCF”)
model, the. Risk Premium Model (“RPM"), and the Capital Asset Pricing
Model (“CAPM"), to the "market data of a proxy group of six water companies
(“Utility Proxy Group”) whose selection criteria will be discussed below. In
addition, | also applied the DCF, RPM, and CAPM i,to a proxy group of
domestic, non-price regulated companies comparable in total risk to the six

water companies (“Non-Price Regulated Proxy Group®).

Federal Power Commission v. Hope Natural Gas Co., 320 U.S. 531 (1944).
Bluefield Water Works improvement Co, v. Public Serv. Comm’n,|262 U.S. 679 (1822).
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The results derived from each are as follows:

Table 2: Summary of Common Equity Cost Rate
i
Utility Proxy

Group

Discounted Cash Flow Model 9.10%
Risk Premium Maodel 11212
Capital Asset Pricing Model 11.31
Cost of Equity Models Applied to ,

Comparable Risk, Non-Price ;

Regulated Companies | 12.63
Indicated Common Equity |

Cost Rate Before Adjustment _ )1 1.50%
Size Adjustment 0.40
Recommended Range of Common Equity }

Cost Rates After Adjustment 11.50% - 11.90%

After analyzing the indicated common equity post rates derived by
these models, | conclude that a common equity cost I%ate of 11.50% for the
Company is indicated ;before any Company-specific adjustments. The
indicated common equity cost rate was then adjusted upward by 0.40% to
reflect CWSNC's smaller relative size as compared witih the members of the
Utility Proxy Group, resulting in a size-adjusted indicated commen equity
cost rate of 11.90%. My recommended range is defined by the indicated
common equity cost rate before adjustment (11.560%) and the size-adjusted

common. equity cost rate (11.90%). '-

t
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GENERAL PRINCIPLES

What general principies have you considered |in arriving at your

recommended range of common equity cost rates between 11.50%
and 11.90%7 . !

In unregulated industries, the competition of the markletplace is the principal
determinant of the lprice of products or services. |For regulated public
utilities, regulation must act as a substitute for marjketplace competition.
Assuring that the utitity can fulfill its obligations to the public, while providing
safe and reliable service at all times, requires a Ievel‘ ;3f earnings sufficient
to maintain the integrity of presently invested capita'll. Sufficient earnings
also permit the attraction of needed new capital at a reasonable cost, for
which the utility musf compete with other firms 'iof comparable risk,
consistent with the fair rate of return standards‘ éstablished by the
U.S. Supreme Court in the previously cited Hope and Bluefleld cases.
Consequently, marketplace data must be relied on in assessing a common
equity cost rate appropriate for ratemaking purposes. lJust as the use of the
market data for the proxy group adds reliability to the informed expert
judgment used in arriving at a recommended commo::1 equity cost rate, the
use of multiple generally accepted common equity c,:ost rate models also
adds reliability and accuracy when arriving at a recommended common

equity cost rate.
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A. Business Risk

Please define business risk and explain why it|is important to the

determination of a fair rate of return.

Business risk is the riskiness of a compariy's common stock without the use
of debt and/or preferred capital. Examples of such gl_e_nﬂl business risks
faced by all utilities (i.e., electric, natural gas distributi%)n, and water) include
size, the quality of management, the regulatory envirionment in which they
operate, customer mix and concentration of custorrilers, service territory
growth, and capital intensity. All ofthese have a direclt bearing on earnings.

Consistent_ with the basic financial principle; of risk and return,
business risk is important to the detel;mination ofila fair rate of return

because the higher the level of risk, the higher the r'c'?te of return investors

demand. '

What business risks do the water and wastewater industries face in
general?

Water and wastewater utilities have an ever—increasi:fg responsibility to be
stewards of the environment from which supplies are drawn in order to
preserve and protect essential natural resources of the United Stafes. This
increased environmental stewardship is a direct result of compliance with
the Safe Water Drinking Act and responsé to continuous monitoring by the
Environmental Protection Agency ("EPA”) and state and local governments
of the water supply for potential contaminants [and their resultant

regulations. This, plus aging infrastructure, necessitate additional capital
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investment in the distribution and treatment of water, exacerbating the
pressure on free cash flows arising from increased capital expenditures for
infrastructure repair and replacement. The significant amount of capital
investment and, hence, high capital intensity, is a m{ajor risk factor for the

water and wastewater utility industry.

Value Line Investment Survey ("Value Ling”) olbserves the following

about the water utility industry: li
Following several decades of neglect, the nation’s
water infrastructure was left in terrible condition.
Pipeline systems were antiquated and waste facilities
needed to be upgraded and expanded to handle
greater demand. The neglect was not purposeful. It
-was mostly caused by regulators not wanting to raise
customers (i.e. voters) water bills, and utilities not
wanting to make sizable investments, in which there
was uncertainty regarding the what [sic] leve! of return
they would be granted. Fortunately, the two sides got
together and realized that massive amounts of funds
would be required to modernize the domestic water
delivery systems. Though they are playing catch 'up,
most believe the industry and regulators have done a
decent job of addressing the issue. Fixing the water
infrastructure will still take many years, but the
commitment has been made to resolve the problem.

Perhaps the most important reason behind the strong
operation performance turned in by the group is due to
the overall national regulatory climate. State
authorities realized that the past history of keeping
water rates too low came at a high cost. Most public
utility commissions understood that they would have to
work in partnership with the industry to make sure that
the burdensome construction programs, were
undertaken. Since regulators literally legislate what a
utility is allowed to earn on its investment, their
importance cannot be overstated. 3

3

Value Line investment Survey, January 12, 2018.

7
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The water and wastewater industries also experience low

depreciation rates. Depreciation rates are one of the principal sources of

internal cash flows for all utilities (through a utility's depreciation expense),
and are vital to a company to fund ongoing replacemélnts and repairs of the
system. Water / wastewater utilities' assets have Ion‘;g lives, and therefore
have long capital 'recovery périods. As such, they face greater risk due to
inflation, which results in a higher replacement cost p||er dollar of net plant.
Substantial capital expenditures, as noted by \:/a!ue Line, will require
significant financing. The three sources of financing ty'rpically used are debt,
equity (common and preferred), and cash flow. AI;I three are Intricately
linked to the opportunity to eamn a sufficient rate of :ilfetum as well as the
ability to achieve that return. Consistent with Hope and Bluefield, the return
must be sufficient to maintain credit quality as well ‘as enable the attraction
of necessary new capital, be it debt or equity capital. if unable to raise debt
or equity capital, the utility must turn to either retained earnings or free cash
flow,4 both of which are directly linked to earning a sufficient rate of return.
The level of free cash flow represents a company’s ablility to meet the needs
of its debt and equity hoiders. If either retained earnings or free cash flow
is inadequate, it will be nearly impossible for the utiiityf to attract the needed
capital for new infrastructure investment to ensu're!quality service to its
customers. An insufficient rate of return can be financially devastating for

utilities and a public safety issue for their customers.

Free Cash Flow = Operating Cash Flow {funds from operations) minus Capital
Expenditures.
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The water and wastewater utility industry’s high degree of capital
intensity and low depreciation rates, coupled with th? need for substantial
infrastructure capital spending, require regulatory silpport in the form of
adequate and timely rate relief‘, particularly a sufﬁciermit authorized return on

common equity, so that the industry can successfullf/ meet the challenges

it faces. ‘

|

Please define financial risk and explain why itiis important to the
i

B. Financial Risk

|
determination of a fair rate of return.

Financial risk is the additional risk created by the intlroduction of debt and
preferred stock into the capital structure. The higherlthe proportion of debt
and preferred stock in the capital structure, the higheir the financial risk (i.e.
likelihood of default). Therefore, consistent with the basic financial principle
of risk and return, investors demand a higher common equity returmn as

compensation for bearing higher default risk. !

Can bond and credit ratings be a proxy for the combined business and
financial risks (i.e., investment risk of an enterpfise)?

Yes, similar bond ratings/issuer credit ratings reflect, :Iand.are representative
of, similar combined business and financial risks (r'.:fs‘., total risk) faced by

bond investors.5 Although specific business or financial risks may differ

Risk distinctions within S&P’s bond rating categories are recognized by a plus or minus,
i.e., within the A category, an S&P rating can be at A+, A, or A- Similarly, risk distinctions
for Moody's ratings are distinguished by numerical rating gradations, i.e., within the A
category, a Moody's rating can be A1, A2 and A3,

9
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between companies, the same bond/credit rating indicates that the
combined risks are roughly similar, albeit not nece|ssarily equal, as the
purpose of the bond/credit rating process is to assess ',credit quality or credit

|
risk and not common equity risk. l
g

That being said, do rating agencies reflect compahy size in their bond

No. Neither S&P nor Moody's have minimum company size requirements
|

ratings?

for any given rating level. This means, all else equal, a; relative size analysis

needs to be conducted for companies with similar bond ratings.

CAPITAL STRUCTURE ' !

What capital structure ratios do you recommend be employed in
developing an overall fair rate of return appropriate for the Company?
i recommend the use of a ratemaking capital structure Iconsisting of47.11%
long-term debt and 52.89% common equity as sﬁown on page 1 of
Schedule DWD-1. This capital structure is based on a test year capital

structure for CWSNC, ending December 31, 2017.

How does your proposed ratemaking common equity ratio of 52.89%
for CWSNC compare with the total equity ratios maintained by the
companies in your Utility Proxy Group? ’

My proposed ratemaking common equity ratio of 52.!89% for CWSNC is

reasonable and consistent with the range of total equity ratios maintained,

on average, by the companies in the Utility Proxy Group on which | base

10
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1 my recommended common equity cost rate. As shown on page 2 of

381

Schedule DWD-2, the common equity ratios of the Utility Proxy Group range
- I

3 from 44.12% to 62.25%, with a midpoint of 53.19% and an average of
4 54.61% in 2017. The equity ratio, on average, maintained by the Utility

5. Proxy Group is higher than the equity ratio requested Iby the Company.

6 In hy opinion, a capital structure consisting of 47.11% long-term debt

|

7 and 52.89% total equity is appropriate for ratemaking purposes for CWSNC

8 in the current proceeding because it is comparable, bLlit conservative, to the

9 average capital structure ratios (based on total| permanent capital)
10 maintained by the water companies in the Utility Proxy Group on whose
11 marke{ data | base my recommended common equity.cost rate.

|
12 Q. What cost rate for long-term debt is most appropriate for use in a cost

13 of capital determination for CWSNC? ;
14 A A long-term debt cost rate of 6.00% is reasonable and appropriate as it is
15 "based on a test year ofu the Company's long-term debt outstanding ending

16 December 31, 2017.

17 VL. CWSNC AND THE UTILITY PROXY GROUP

18 Q Are you familiar with the operations of CWSNC? 'l

1‘{ A. Yes. CWSNC's is headquartered in Charlotte, North Carolina, and its

20 operations span the state from Bear Paw to Coroila. CWSNC serves
21 approximately 35,000 water customers and 15,000 sewer customers.
22 CWSNC is not publicly-traded.

11
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Please explain how you chose your proxy group of six water
companies.
The basis of selection for the Utility Proxy Group was to select those
companies which meet the following criteria:

{
(i) They are included in the Water Utility Group of \}afqe Line's Standard

Edition (January 12, 2018},

(i)  They have 70% or greater of 2017 total operat:ing income and 70%
or greater of 2017 total assets attributable| to regulated water
operations; i

(i) At the time of preparation of this testimony, tlhey had not publicly
announced that they were involved in aﬁly major merger or
acquisition activity (i.e., one publicly-traded u{iiity merging with or
acquiring anothel;);

(iv)  They have not cut or omitted their common dividends during the five
years ending 2017 or through the time of the preparation of this
testimony, .

(v)  They have Value Line and Bloomberg adjusted betas;

(viy They have a positive Value Line five-year dividends per share
(“DPS") growth rate projection; and l

(viy They have Value Line, Reuters, Zacks, Ilor Yahoo! Finance
consensus five-year earnings per share (‘fEPS”) growth rate

d

projections.

12
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The following six compa_nies met these criteria: American States
Water Co., American Water Works Co., Inc., Aqua America, Inc., California
- M " I

Water Service Group, Middlesex Water Co., and York:i Water Co.

Please describe schedule DWD-2, page 1.

Page 1 of Schedule DWD-2 contains comparativé capitalization and
financial statistics for the six water companies identiﬁe:d above for the years
2013 to 2017. !

During the five-year period ending 2017, the ;historically achieved
average earnings rate on book common -equity for |the group averaged
10.68%. The average .common equity ratio basedfon total permanent
capital {excluding short-term debt)- was 54.56%, and tllhe average dividend
payout ratio was 58.60%. i

Total debt.to earnings before interest, taxes, -depreciation, and
amortization (“EBITDA") for the years 2013 to 2017 ranges between 3.51

and 3.56, with an average of 3.45. Funds from operations to total debt

range from 22.50% to 26.48%, with an average of 24.38%.

COMMON EQUITY COST RATE MODELS .

-
Are your cost of common equity models market-based models?

Yes. The DCF model is market-based because markét prices are used in
developing the dividend *yie!d component of the model. The RPM is market-
based because the bond ratings and expected bond yields used in the
application of the RPM reflect the market's assessment of bond/credit risk.

In addition, the use of beta coefficients () to determine the equity risk

13
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premium reflects the market's assessment of market/systematic risk, since

beta coefficients are derived from regression analyses of market prices.

The Predictive Risk Premium Model (‘PRPM") uses monthly market returns
in addition to expectations of the risk-free rate. The Clli\PM is market-based
for many of the same reasons that the RPM is marke:t-based (i.e., the use
of expected bond yields and betas), Selection of the i;omparable risk non-
price regulated companies is market-based because it'-tis based on statistics

which result from regression analyses of market péices and reflect the

market’'s assessment of total risk.

A. Discounted Cash Flow Model

What is the theoretical basis of the DCF model?

|
. The theory underlying the DCF model is that the present value of an

expected future stream of net cash flows during the investment holding
period can be determined by discounting those cash flows at the cost of
capital, or the investors’ capitalization rate. DCF theory indicates that an
investor buys a stock for an expected total return rate, \I:vhich is derived from
cash flows received in the form of dividends plus agpreciation in market
price (the expected grth rate). Mathematically, _tt|1e dividend yield on
market price plus a growth rate equals the capitalization rate, i.e., the fotal

common equity return rate expected by investors. '

Which version of the DCF model do you use?

| use the single-stage constant growth DCF model.

14
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Please describe the dividend yield you used in your application of the
DCF model.

The unadjusted dividend yields are based on the proxy companies’

dividends as of March 29, 2018, divided by the average of closing market

prices for the 60 trading days ending March 29, 2018.5
. .|'

Please explain your adjustment to the dividend yield.
Because dividends, are Qaid periodically (quarterlly), as opposed to
continuously (daily), an adjustment must be made ti) the dividend yield.
This is often referred to as the discrete, or the Gordm;'l Periodic, version of
the DCF model. i

DCF theory calls for the use of the full gr<|3wth rate, or D1, in
calculating the dividénd yield component of the model. Since the various
companies in the Utility Proxx Group increase their :quarterly dividend at
various times during the year, a reasonable assumption is to reflect one-
half the annual dividend growth rate in the dividend yield component, or
Di2. Because the dividend should be representativé of the next twelve-
month period, my adjustment is a conservative app'roach that does not
overstate the dividend yiela. Therefore, the actual average dividend yields

in Column 1 on page 1 of Schedule DWD-3 have been adjusted upward to

reflect one-half the average projected growth rate shown in Column 6.

Ses Schedule DWD-3, page 1; column 1.
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Please explain the basis of the growth rates you| apply to the Utility

Proxy Group in your DCF model.

Investors with more limited resources than institutional investors are likely

to rely on widely available financial information services, such as Value
Line, Reuters, Zacks, and Yahoo! Finance. Investors| realize that analysts
have significant insiéht into the dynamics of the indllistries and individual
companies they analyze, as well as companies’ a:lbilities to effectively
manage the effects of changing lfaws and regulation%, and ever-changing
economic and market conditions. For these reasons:, | use analysts’ five-
year forecasts of EPS growth in my DCF analysis, li

‘Over the long run, there can be no growth in E;PS without growth in
EPS. Security analysts’ earnings expectations hav!e a more significant
influence on markét prices than dividend expectatioﬁs. Thus, the use of
eaminés growth rates in a DCF analysis provides a better match between

investors’ market price appreciation expectations and the growth rate

component of the DCF.

Please summarize the DCF model results.

As shown on page 1 of Schedule DWD-3, the mean result of the application
of the single-stage DCF model is 9.12%, the median.result is 9.07%, and
the average of the two is 8.10% for the Utility Proxy G;roup. In arriving at a
conclusion for the DCF-indicated common equity cost rate for the Utility
Proxy Group, | have refied on an average of the mean and the median

results of the DCF. This approach takes into consideration all the proxy

16
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companies’ results, while mitigating the high and low outliers of those

individual results.

B.  The Risk Premium Model

Please describe the theoretical basis of the RPM.

The RPM is based on the fundamental financial principle of risk and return,
namely, that investors require greater returns for bearing greater risk. The
RPM recognizes that common equity capital has greater investment risk
than debt capital, as common equity shareholders are; behind debt holders
in any claim on a company’s assets and earnings. ;.\5 a result, investors
require higher returns frgm common stocks than fromiinvestment in bonds,
to compensate them for bearing the additional risk. |

While it is possible to directly observe bonci returns and yields,
investors’ required éommdn equity return cannot be directly determined or
observed. According to RPM theory, one can estimate a common equity
risk premium over bonds (either historically or prospellctively), and use that
premium to derive a cost rate of common equity. The c:ost of ;:c;mmon equity
equals the expected cost rate for long-term debt capital plus a risk premium
over that cost rate to compensate common shareholders for the added risk

of being unsecured and last-in-line for any claim on the corporation's assets

and earnings in the event of a liquidation.

17
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Please explain how you derived your indicated cost of common equity
based on the RPM.
| relied on the results of the application of two risk premium methods. The

first method is the PRPM, while the second method is a risk premium model

using a total market approach. |
4

Please explain the PRPM. '

The PRPM, published in the Journal of Requiatory Economics (“*JRE").” was

developed from the work-of Robert F. Engle, who sharfed the Nobel Prize in
Economics in 2003 “for methods of analyzing econc;mic time series with
time-varying volatility (“ARCH")".8 Engle found that vci:latility changes over
time and is related. from one period to the next, e!specia!ly in financial
markets. Engle discovered that the volatility in pricesi and returns clusters
over time and is therefore highly predictable and can be used to predict
future levels of risk and risk premiums. .

The PRPM estimates the risk / return relationship directly, as the
predicted equity risk premium is generated by the prediction of volatility or
risk. The PRPM is not based on an estimate of investor behavior, but rather

on the evaluation of the results of that behavior (i.e., the variance of

historical equity risk premiums).

Autoregressive conditional heteroscedasticity. See “A New Approach for Estimating the
Equity Risk Premium for Public Utilities®, Pauline M. Ahern, Frank J. Hanley and Richard
A. Michelfelder, Ph.D. The Journal of Regulatory Economics (December 2011), 40:261-
278.

www.nobelprize.org.
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The inputs to the model are the historical returns on the common

shares of each company in the Utility Proxy Group |minus the historical

monthly yield on long-term U.S. Treasury securities through March 2018.
Using a generalized form of ARCH, known as GARCH, | calculate each
Utility Proxy Group company’s projected equity risk prgmium using Eviews®
statistical software. When the GARCH Model is appa!ied to the historical
return data, it produces a predicted GARCH variance s:eries9 and a GARCH
coefficient!®, Multiplying the predicted monthly variance by the GARCH
coefficient and annu'alizing it! produces the predictédv annual equity risk
premium. | then add the forecasted 30-year U.S. 'irreasury Bond vyield,
3.69%1, to each company's PRPM-derived equity ﬁsl{ premium to arrive at
an indicated cost of common equity. The 30- year Treasury yield is a

|
consensus forecast derived from the Blue Chip Financial Forecasts (“Blue

Chip")8, The mean PRPM indicated common equity cost rate for the Utility

Proxy Group is 13.52%, the median is 13.33%, and the average of the two
|

is 13.43%. Consistent with my reliance on the average of the median and

mean results of the DCF, | will rely on the average of the mean and median

results of the Utility Proxy Group PRPM to calculate a cost of common

equity rate of 13.43%.

i0
11
12
13

lllustrated on Columns 1 and 2 of page 2 of Schedule DWD-4.
[ustrated on Column 4 of page 2 of Schedule DWD-4.
Annualized Retum = {(1+Monthly Retum)*12 -1

See column 6 of page 2 of Schedule DWD-4.

Blue Chip. Financial Forecasts, Dacember 1, 2017 at p. 14 and April 1, 2018 at p. 2.
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Please explain the total market approach RPM.

The total market approach RPM adds a prospective public utility bond yield

to an average of 1) an equity risk premium that is 'derived from a beta-
adjusted total market equity risk premium, and 2) anI equity risk pfemium

based on the S&P Utilities Index.

Please explain the basis of the expected bond yield of 5.00%

applicable to the Utility Proxy Group. :
The first step in the total market approach RPM anaiys'lis is to determine the
expected bond yield. Because both ratemaking and the cost of capital,
including common equity cost rate, are prospective in Enature, a prospective
yieid on similarly-rated long-term debt is essential. Ilrely on & consensus
forecast ‘of about 50 economists of the expectedi yield on Aaa-rated
corporate bonds fdr the six calendar quarters ending with the third calendar
quarter of 2019 and the [ong-term projections for 201|9 to 2023, and 2024
to 2028 from Blue Chip. As shown on Line No. 1 ofl page 3 of Schedule
DWD-4, the average expected yield on Moady's Aaa-rated corporate bonds
is 4.66%. In order to derive an expected yield on A2 rated-public utility
bonds, | make an upward adjustment of 0.28%, which represents a recent
spread between Aaa corporate bonds and A2-rated public utility bonds, in

order to adjust the expected Aaa corporate bond yil’eld to an equivalent

Moody's A2-rated public utifity bond.'* Adding that retI:ent 0.28% spread to

14

As shown on Line No. 2 and explained in note 2 of page 3 of Schedule DWD-4.
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the expected Aaa corporate bond yield of 4.66% results in an expected A2

public utifity bond of 4.94%.

Since the Utility Proxy Group's average Moody's long-term issuer
rating is A2/A3, anotherl adjustment to the expected !?2 public utility bond
yield is needed to reflect the difference in bond rfielﬁngs. An upward
adjustment of 0.06%, which represents one-sixth ;of a recent spread
between A2 and A3 public utility bond yields, is necesisary to make the A2
prospective bond yield applicable to an A2/A3 public lIJti!ity bond.!% Adding
the 0.06% to the 4.94% prospective A2 public utility b"rond yield results in a

5,00% expected bond yield for the Utility Proxy Group:

Please explain how the beta-derived equity ' risk premium is
determined. ' A

The components of the beta derived risk premium modnia} are 1) an expected
market equity risk premium over corporate bonds, and 2) the beta
coefficient. The derivation of the beta-derived equity risk premium that |
apply to the Utility Proxy Group Is shown on lines 1 through 11 of page 8 of
Schedule DWD-4. The total beta-derived equity risk premium | apply is
based on an average of: 1) Historical data~baséd equity risk premiums; 2)
Value Line-based equity risk premiums; and 3) Bloomberg-based equity risk

premium. Each of these is described in turn.

15

As shown on Line No. 4 and explained in note 3 on page 3 of Schedule DWD-4.

21

-- 0037



L]

10

11

12.

13

14

15

i6

17

18

1%

20

21

~~ 0038

How did you derive a market equity risk premium based on long-term
historical data?

|
To derive a historical market equity risk premium, | used the most recent

holding period returns for the large company common stocks from the 2017

Stocks, Bonds, Bills, and Inflation (“SBBI") Yearbook ("!SBBI —2017"Y'¢ less
the average historical yield on Moody's AaalAa-‘rated corporate bonds for
the period 1928 to 2016. The use of holding period returns over a very long
period of time is appropriate because it is consisteqt with the long-term
investment horizon presumed by investing in a go!ing concern, ie., a
company expected to opérate in perpetuity.

SBBI's long-term arithmetic mean mbnthly totai return rate on large
company common stocks was 11.69% and the long-term arithmetic mean
monthly yield on Moody’s Aaa/Aa-rated corporate bonds was 6.13%.7 As
shown on line 1 of page 8 of Schedule DWD-4, subtracting the mean
monthly bond yield from the total return on large company stocks results in
a long-term historical equity risk premium of 5.5é%.

-} used the arithmetic mean monthly total return rates for the large
company stocks and yields (income returns) for the Moody's Aaa/Aa

corporate bonds, because they are appropriate for the purpose of

estimating the cost of capital as noted in SBBI — 2017.1% The use of the

arithmetic mean return rates and yields is appropriate because historical

16
17
18

SBBI Appendix A Tables: Morningstar Stocks, Bonds, Bills, & Inflation 1926-2016.
As explained in note 1 on page 9 of Schedule DWD-4.
sSBBI - 2017, at 10-22.
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total returns and equity risk premiums provide insightjinto the variance and

standard deviation of returns needed by investors in \estimating future risk
when making a current investment. [f investors relied on the geometric
mean of historical equity risk premiums, they would haiwe no insight into the
potential variance of future returns because the geom;atric mean relates the

change over many peridds to a constant rate of change, thereby obviating

the year-to-year fluctuations, or variance, which is critical to risk analysis.

Please explain the derivation of the regression-based market equity
risk premium. !
To derive the regression analysis-derived market e(iuity risk premium of
7.31%, shown on line 2 of page 8 of Schedule DW[I.)-4, | used the same
monthly annualized total returns on large company common stocks relative
to the monthly annuatized yields on Moody’s AaalAa: corporate bonds as
mentioned above. The relationship between interest rates and the market
equity risk premium was modeled using the observed monthly market equity
risk premium as the dependent variable, and the mon‘lhly yield on Moody's
Aaa/Aa corporate bond:e, as the independent variat;!e. | used a linear
Ordinary Least Squares {“OLS") regression, in which the market equity risk
premium is expressed as a function of the Moody’s AaélAa corporate bonds
yield:

RP = a+ B (Raaa/ra)

23
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Please explain the derivation of a PRPM equity rislic premium.

| used ihe same PRPM approach described previouslly to develop another
equity risk premium estimate. The inputs to the model are the historical
monthly returns on large company common stocks minus the monthly yieldé
on Aaa/Aa corporate bonds during the period from Jénuary 1928 through
March 2018.1° Using the previously discussed geners:;i!ized form of ARCH,
known as GARCH, the projected equity risk premium'l is determined using
Eviews® statistical software. The resulting PRPM pre!dicted market equity
risk premium is 6.66%.2°

The average historical data-based equity risk: premium is 6.51%,

which is shown on line 4 of page 8 of Schedule DWD-4.
I

|
Please explain the derivation of a projected equity risk premium based

on Value Line data for (your RPM analysis.

As noted previously, because both ratemaking and the cost of capital are
prospective, a prospective mari(et equity risk premium is needed. The
derivation of the forecastéd or prospective market EQLIility risk premium can
be found in note 4 on page 8 of Schedule DWD-4.; Consistent with my
calculation of the dividend yield component in my! DCF analysis, this
prospective market equity risk premium is derived frc;m an average of the

three- to five-year median market price appreciation potential by Value Line

for the thirteen weeks ending March 30, 2018, plus an average of the

18

20

Data from January 1926-December 2016 is from SBB! —2017. Data from January —March
2018 is from Bloomberg Professional Services.
Shown on Line No. 3 on page 8 of Schedule DWD-4.
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13

median estimated dividend yield for the common stocks of the 1,700 firms
covered in Value Line's Standard Edition.>’
The average median expected price appreclation is 33%, which

translates to a 7.39% annual appreciation, and, when added to the average

of Value Line’s median expected dividend yields of 1.85%, equates to a

forecasted annual total return rate on the market of 9.;34%. The forecasted
Aaa bond yield of 4.66% is deducted from the total méllrket return of 9.34%,

resulting in an equity risk premium of 4.68%, shown on page 8, line 5 of

Schedule DWD-4.

Please explain the derivation of an equity risk premium based on the

S&P 500 companies. } *i

Using-data from Value Line, | calculate an expected total return on the S&P
500 using expected dividend yields and long-term growth estimates as a
proxy for capital appreciation. The expected total return for the S&P 500 is
15.73%. Subtracting the prospective yield on Aaal Corporate bonds of
4.66% results in an 11.07% projected equity risk pren?ium.

The average Value Line-based Equity risk premium is 7.87%, which

is shown on Line No. 7 on page 8 of Schedule DWD-4.

21

As explained in detail in page 2, note 1 of Schedule DWD-5.
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Please ‘explain the derivation of an equity risk premium based on

Bloomberg data.

Using data from Bloomberg Professional Services, | c!alculate an expected
total return on the S&P 500 using expected dividend !yields and long-term
growth estimates as a proxy for capital appreciation, idlentical to the method
described above. The expected total return for the :S&P 500 is 14.59%.

Subtracting the prospective yield on Aaa Corporate bcf)nds of 4.66% results

in a 9.93% projected equity risk premium.

What is your conclusion of a beta-derived equity risk premium for use

in your RPM analysis? .

| give equal weight to equity risk premiums based on each source, historical,
Value Line, and Bloomberg, in arriving at my conclusicinn of 8.10%.2

After calculating the average market equity risk premium of 8.10%, |
adjust it by beta to account for the risk of the Utility Proxy Group. As
discussed below, the beta coefficient is a meafningful measure of
prospective relative risk to the market as a whole and Iis a logical means by
which to allocate a company’s, or proxy group’s, shareja of the markef's total
equity risk premium rele;tive to corporate bond yields. As shown on page 1
of Schedule DWD-5, thé average of the ‘r‘nean and median beta coefficient

for the Utility Proxy Group ié 0.82. Multiplying the beta coefficient of the

Utility Proxy Group of 0.82 by the market equity risk premium of 8.10%

8.10% = (6.51% + 7.87% + 9.93%)/3. See Line No. 9 on page 8 of Schedule DWD-4,
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results in a beta-adjusted equity risk premium of 6.64% for the Utility Proxy

Group.

How did you derive the equity risk premium basecii on the S&P Utility
index and Moody’s A-rated public utility bonds? {
| estimated three equity risk premiums based on S&Pi Utility Index holding
returns, and two equity risk premiums based on the expected returns of the
S&P Utilities Index, using Value Line and BloomberL; data, respectively.
Turning first to the S&P Utility Index holding period returns, [ derived a long-
term monthly arithmetlc mean equity risk premium between the S&P Utility
Index total returns of 10.63% and monthly A-rated putlahc utility bond yields
of 6.59% from 1928 to 2017 to arrive at an equity risk 'premium of 4.04%.%
| then used the same historical datg to derive an ec;uity risk premium of
5.61% based on a regression of the monthly equity riskl premiums. The final
S&P Utility Index holding period equity risk premium involved applying the
PRPM using the historical monthly equity risk premiurﬁs from January 1928
to March 2018 to arrive/at a PRPM-derived equity rislk premium of 4.18%
for the S&P Utility Index. The average of the three S&P Utilities Index
holding return equity risk premiums is 4.61%.

| then derived expected total returns on the S&P Utilities Index of
9.80% and 10.31% using data from Value Line and Blc;omberg Professional

Services, respectively, and subtracted the prospective |A2-rated public utility

23

As shown on Line No. 1 on page 12 of Schedule DWD-4.
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bond yield (4.94%2%), which results in risk premiums of 4.86% and 5.37%,
respectively. As with the market equity risk premiums, | averaged the risk
premium based on each source (i.e., Historical, Value Line, and Bloomberg)
to arrive at my utility-specific equity risk premium of 4.;95%.25

' . |

What is your conclusion of an equity risk premium for use in your total

market approach RPM analysis?

The equity risk premium | apply to the Utility Proxy Group is 5.80%, which
is the average of the beta-derived and the S&P utility ;equity risk premiums

of 6.64% and 4.95%, respectively.? |

What is the indicated RPM common equity cost rate based on the total
|

market approach? )
As shown on Line No. 7 of Schedule DWD-4, page 3, | calculate a common
equity cost rate of 10.80% for the Utility Proxy Group based on the total

market approach of the RPM.
|
What are the results of your application of the PRPM and the total

market approach RPNM?
As shown on page 1 of Schedule _DWD»4, the indicated RPM-derived
common equity cost rate is 12.12%, which gives equal weight to the PRPM

(13.43%) and the adjusted market approach results (10.80%).

24

26

Derived on Line No. 3 of page 3 of Schedule DWD-4.
4.95% = (4.41% + 4.86% + 5.37%)/3.
As shown on page 7 of Schedule DWD-4,
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C. The Capital Asset Pricing Model

Please explain the theoretical basis of the CAPM.

CAPM theory defines risk as the co-variability of a security’s returns with
the market's returns as measured by the beta coefficient (B). A beta
coefficient less than 1.0 indicates lower variability than the market as a
whole, while a beta coefficient greater than 1.0 indicates greater variability
than the market. f

The CAPM assumes that all other risk (i.ei, all non-market or
unsystematic risk) can be eliminated through diversification. The risk that
cannot be eliminated through diversification is called rrgarket. or systematic,
risk. In addition, the CAPM presumes that investors r!equire compensation
only for systematic risk, which is the result of macroeconomic and other
eventé that affect the returns on all assets. The model is applied by adding
a risk-free rate of return to a market risk premiunl;, which is adjusted
proportionately to reﬂedt the systematic risk of the individual security relative

to the total market as measured by the beta coefficient. The traditional

CAPM model is expressed as: i

Rs = Rt + B(Rmi - Ry)
Where: Re = Return rate on the common stock
Rr = Risk-free rate of retum
Rn =  Retumn rate on the market as a whole
B = Adjusted beta coefficient (volatility of the

security relative to the market as a whole)
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Numerous tests of the CAPM have measured the extent to which

security returns and beta coefﬁciehts are related as predicted by the CAPM,
confirming its validity. The empiﬁcal CAPM ("ECAPM") reflects the reality
that while the results of these tests support the |i10tion that the beta
coefficient is related to security rétums., the empirical Security Market Line
(*SML") described by the CAPM formula is not as steeply sloped as the
predicted SML.27 In view of theory and practical research, | have applied
both the traditional CAii’M and the ECAPM to the companies in the Utility

Proxy Group and averaged the results.

What .beta coefficients did you use in your CAPM analysis?

With respect to the beta coefficient, | considered two rniethods of calculation:
the average of the Beta coefficients of the Utility Proxy Group companies
reported by Bloomberg Professional Services, and the average of the Beta
coefficients of the Utility Proxy Gyoup companies as reported by Value Line.
While both of those services adjust their calculalted (or “raw”) Beta
coefficients to reflect the tendency of the Beta coefficient to regress to the
market mean of 1.00, Value Line calculates the Beta coefficient over a five-

year period, while Bloomberg’s calculation is based on two years of data.

Please describe your selection of a risk-free rate of return.
As shown in column 5 on pagé 1 of Schedule DWD-5, the risk-free rate

adopted for both applications of the CAPM is 3.69%. | This risk-free rate of

27

Roger A. Moarin, New Regulatory Finance (Public Utility Reports, Inc., 2008), at p. 175.
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3.69% is based on the average of the Blue Chip consensus forecast of the

expected yields on 30-year U.S. Treasury bonds for the six quarters ending
with the third calendar quarter of 2019 and long-term projections for the

years 2019 to 2023 and 2024 to 2028. ’

Why is the yield on long-term U.S. Treasury Bondsl[appropriate for use

as the risk-free rate? ‘

The yield on long-term U.S. Treasury Bonds is almost risk-free and its term

is consistent with the long-term éost of capital to publlic utilities measured
by the yields on A-rated public utility bonds; the hlnng-term investment

horizon inherent in utilities’ common stocks; and thelrlong-term life of the

jurisdictional rate base to which the a[loﬁed fair rate claf return (/.e., cost of

capital) will be applied. In contrast, short-term U.S. Treasury yields are

more volatile and largely a function o% Federal Reserve monetary policy.

Please explain the estimation of the expected risk premium for the
market used in your C;APM analyses. |

The basis of the market risk premium is explained in detail in Note 1 on
Schedule DWD-5. As discussed previously, the market risk premium is
derived from an average of: .

(i) Historical data-based market risk premiums; I

(i} Value Line data-based market risk premiums; alnd

(i) Bloomberg data-based market risk premium.

The long-term income retum on U.S. Government Securities of

5.17% was deducted from the SBBI-2017 monthly historical total market

31
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return of 11.97%, which results in an historical market equity risk premium
of 6.80%.28 | applied a linear OLS regression.to the'monthly annualized
historical returns on the S&P 500 relative to his.toricalI yields on long-term

U.S. Government Securities from SBBI-2017. That|{regression analysis

yielded a market equity risk premium of 8.48%. The PRPM market equity
risk premium is 7.55%, and is derived using the PRPM: relative to the yields
on long-term U.S. Treasury securities from January 11926 through March
2018. The average of the historical data-based mar§<et risk premiums is

7.61%. _ !

The Value Line-derived forecasted total rrearke’c| equity risk premium
is derived by deducting the forecasted risk-free rate of 3.69%, discussed
above, from the Value Line projected total annual rnalrket return of 9.34%,
resulting in a forecasted total market equity risk premium of 5.65%. The
S&P 500 projected market equity risk premium using Value Line data is
derived by subtracting the projected risk-free rate of 3.69% from the
projected total return of the S&F 500 of 15.73%. The resulting market equity
risk premium is 12.04%. The average Vafue Line market risk premium is
8.84%. :

The S&P 500 projected market equity risk premi:um using Bioomberg
data is derived by subtracting the prOJected risk-free rellte of 3.69% from the

projected total return of the S&P 500 of 14.58%. The resultmg market equity

risk premium is 10.90%.

SBEI — 2017, at Appendix A-1 (1) through .A-1 (3) and Appendix A-7 (19 through A-7 (21).
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These three sources (historical, Value Line, and Bloomberg), when

averaged, result in an average total market equity risk premium of 9.12%.2°

What are the results of your application of the traditional and empirical
CAPM to the Utility Proxy Group?

As shown on page 1 of Schedule DWD-5, the imean result of my

CAPM/ECAPM analyses is 11.25%, the median is 11.37%, and the average
of the two is 11.31%. Consistent with my reliance on the average of mean

and median DCF results discussed above, the indic:ated common equity

1
cost rate using the CAPM/ECAPM is 11.31%. i

D. Common Equity Cost Rates for a Proxy Group of Domestic,
Non-Price Requlated Companies Based on the DCF, RPM, and

CAPM

Why do you also consider a proxy group of domestic, non-price
regulated companies? |

In the Hope and Bluefield cases, the U.S, Supreme Court did not specify
that comparable risk companies had to be utilities. Since the purpose of
rate regulation is to be a substitute for the competition of the marketplace,
non-price regulated firms operating in the competitive riwarketp[ace make an
excellent proxy if they are comparable in total risk to the Utility Proxy Group

being used to estimate the cost of common equity. The selection of such

domestic, non-price-regulated competitive firms, theoretically and

29

9.12% = (7.61% + 8.84% -+ 10.90%)/3.
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empirically resuits in a proxy group which is comparable in total risk to the

Utility Proxy Group.

How did you select unregulated companies that,are comparable in

total risk to the regufated public Utility Proxy Groulp?

In order to select a proxy group of domestic, non-price Q’eguiated companies

similar in total risk to the Utility Proxy Group, | relied on the beta coefficients

and related statistics derived from Value Line regression analyses of weekly

market prices over the most recent 260 we_eks (i.e., five% years). Using these

selection criteria resulted in a proxy group of seventeerI) domestic, non-price

regulated firms comparable in totgl risk to the Utility Prriaxy Group. Total risk

is the sum of non-diversifiable market risk and di\!rersiﬂablé company-

specific risks. The criteria used in the selection of theI domestic, non-price

regulated firms was:

(i) They must be covered by Value Line investment Survey (Standard
Edition);

(i)  They must be domestic, non-price regulated c::ompanies, i.e., non-
utilities; '

(i}  Their beta coefficients must lie within plus o:)r| minus two standard
deviations of the avefage unadjusfed beta of th%e Utility Proxy Group;
and _ .

(iv) The residual standard errors of the Value Line regressions which

gave rise to the unadjusted beta coefficients must lie within plus or

34




10

11

12

13

14,

15

16

17

18

19

207

21

22

minus two standard deviations of the average residual standard error

of the Utility Proxy Group.

Beta coefficients are a measure of market, or systematic, risk, which
is not diversifiable. The residual standard errors of the regressions were
used to measure each firm's company-specific, diversifiable risk.
Companies that have similar betas and similar resi:dual standard errors

- !
resulting from the same regression analyses have similar total investment

risk.

i—laire you prepared a schedule which shows the dlata from which you
selected the seventeen domestic, non-price regulsitted companies that
are comparable in total risk to the Utility Proxy Grloup?

Yes, the basis of my selection and both proxy groups’ regression statistics

are shown in Schedule DWD-6.

Did you calculate common equity cost rates using the DCF, RPM, and
CAPM for the Non-Price Regulated F;roxy Group? .
Yes. Because the DCF, RPM, and CAPM have been applied in an identical
manner as described above, | will not repeat the detaiI:s of the rationale and
application of each model, One exception is in the ap:plication.of the RPM,
where | did not use public utility-specific equity risk prerlniums, nor did | apply
the PRPM to the individual companies.
Page 2 of Schedule DWD-7 contains the derivation of the DCF cost

rates. As shown, the indicated common equity cost rate using the DCF for
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the Non-Price Regulated Proxy Group comparable in fotal risk to the Utility

Proxy Group, is 14.15%.

Pages 3 through!5 contain the data and calculations that support the
12.46% RPM cost rate. As shown on Line No. 1 ofi page 3 of Schedule
DWD-7, the consensus prospective yield on Moody's Baa rated corporate
bonds for the six quarters ending in the third ;;uarter: of 2019, and for the

years 2019 to 2023 and 2024 to 2028, is 5.41%.3°

When the beta-adjusted risk premium of 7.05%131 relative to thfe Non-
Price Regulated Proxy Group is added to the pro'!spective Baa2 rated
corporate bond yield of 5.41%, the indicated RPM cos:t rate is 12.46%.

Page 6 contains the inputs and calculations that(support my indicated

CAPM/ECAPM cost rate of 11.78%.

How is the cost rate of common equity based on the Non-Price
Regulated Proxy Group comparable in tfotal risk to the Utility Proxy
Group?

As shown on page 1 of Schedule DWD-7, the results of the DCF, RPM, and
CAPM applied to the Non-Price Regulated Proxy Group comparable in total
risk to the Utility Proxy Group are 14.15%, 12.46%, and 11.78%,
respectively. The average of the mean and mediar:? of these models is
12.63%, which | use as the indicated common equity cost rate for the Non-

Price Regulated Proxy Group.

30
31

Blue Chip Financial Forecasts, December 1, 2017, at p. 14 and April 1, 2018, at p. 2.
Derived on page 5 of Schadule DWD-7. )
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CONCLUSION OF COMMON EQUITY COST RATE__BEFORE

ADJUSTMENT ‘ i
What is the indicated common equity cost rate be\lore adjustment?
Based on the results of the application of multiple cost of common equity
models to the Utility Proxy Group and the Non-Pri}ce Regulated Proxy
Group, the indicated cost of equity before adjustments is 11.50%. | use
multiple cost of common equity models as primary t(:)0|5 in arriving at my
recommended common equity cost rate, because no single model is so
inherently precise that it can be relied on solely to t%e exclusion of other
theoretically sound models. The use of multiple models adds reliability to
the estimation of the c;>mmon equity cost rate, and t|':18 prudence of using
multiple cost of common equity models is supported: in both the financial
[itérature and regulatory precedent. |

Based on these common equity cost rate resuiits, I conclude that a
common equity cost rate of 11.50% is reasonable and appropriate for the
Company before any adjustment is made for relative risk between the
Company and the Utility Proxy Group. The 11.50% indicated ROE is the
approximate average of _the\ mean and median resqlts produced by my

|
application of the models as explained above. :
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ADJUSTMENTS TO THE COMMON EQUITY COST RATE

A. Size Adjustment

Is there a way to quantify a relative risk adjustment due to CWSNC’s

small size relative to the proxy group?

Yes. The Company has greater relative risk than the average company in
the Utility Proxy Group because of its smaller size compared with the group,
as measured by an estimated market capitalization (I)f common equity for
CWSNC (whose comrﬁon stock is not publicty—traded){.

Ig_lgle 5: Size as Measured by Market Capitalization for the Company

and the Utility Proxy Group
Times
Market Greater than
Capitalization*  the Company
($ Millions) |
CWSNC $182.481 .
Utility Proxy Group $4,240.418 23.2x

*From page 1 of Schedule DWD-8,

The Company's estimated market capitalization was at $182.481
million as of March 29, 2018, compared with the market capitalization of the
average water company in the Utility Proxy Group ojf $4.240 billion as of
March 29, 2018. The Utility Proxy Group’s marlket capitalization is

23.2 times the size of CWSNC's estimated market capitalization.
i
Please explain why size has a bearing on business risk.
Company size is a significant element of business risk for which investors
expect to be compensated through higher returns. Generally, smaller

companies are less able to cope with significant events that affect sales,
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revenues, and earnings. For example, smaller companies face more risk
exposure to business cycles and economic conditions, both nationally and
locally. Additionally, the loss of revenues from a few larger customers would
have a greater effect on a small company than on a much larger company

with a larger, more diverse, customer base.

Further evidence of the risk effects of size include the fact that
investors demand grer;ater returns to compensafe for the lack of
marketability and liquidity of the securities of smalller firms. For these
reasons, the Commission should-authorize a cost of (;ommon gquity in this
proceeding that reflects CWSNC's relevant risk, including the impact of its
small size.

As a result, it is necessary to upwardly adjust the indicated common

P
[}

equity cost rate of 11.50% to reflect CWSNC's greater risk due to its smaller
relative size. The determination is based on the size premiums for portfolios
of New York Stock: Exchange (“NYSE"), American Stock Exchange
(“AMEX"), and NASDAQ listed companies ranked byi deciles for the 1926
to 2016 period. The average size premium for the Utillity Proxy Group with
a market capitalization of $4.240 billion falls in the 4th decile, while
CWSNC’s market capitalization of $182.481 million puts the Company in
the 10 decile. The size premium spread between tihe 4% decile and the
10% decile is 4.61%. Even though a 4.61% upward size adjustment is
indicated, | apply a size premium of 0.40% to CWSNC's indicated common

equity cost rate.

39




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18-

19

20
21
22

What is the indicated cost of common equity after your adjustment for
size?
After applying the 0.40% size adjustment to the indicated cost of common

equity of 11.50%, a size-adjusted cost of common equilty of 11.90% results.

ECONOMIC CONDITIONS IN NORTH CAROLINA

Did you consider the economic conditions in North Carolina in arriving

at your recommended cost of common equity?

Yes, | did. As the Commission has stated, it “...is and must always be
mindful of the North Carolina Supreme Court's command that the
Commission's task is to set rates as low as possiblelz consistent with the
dictates of the United States and North Carolina Corinsti’tutionss."32 In that
regard, the cost of common equity should be neither excessive nor
confiscatory; it should be the minimum amount needclad to meet the Hope
and Bluefield Comparable Risk, Capital Attraction, and Financial Integrity
standards. ,

The Commission also has found that the role of cost of capital
experts is to determine the investor-required return, not to estimate
increments or decrements of that return in connectlion with consumers’
economic environment:

... adjusting investors' required costs based on factors

upon which investors do not base their wiltingrhess to
invest is an unsupportable theory or concept. The

32

State of North Carolina Utilities Commission, Docket No. E-7, Sub 1026, QOrder Granting
General Rate Increase, Sept. 24, 2013 at 24; see also DEC Remand Order at 40 {"the
Commission in every case seeks to comply with the North Carolina Supreme Court's
mandate that the Commission establish rates as low as possible within Constitutional
limits.").
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proper way to take into-account customer ability to pay

is in the Commission’s exercise of fixing rates|as fow

as reasonably possible without violating constitutional
proscriptions against confiscation of property. This is in

accord with the “end result” test of Hope. This the

Commission has done.

The Supreme Court agreed, and upheld the Colmmission's_ Order on

Remand.?* The Supreme Court also made clear, holwever, thaf “in retail
electric service rate cases the Commission must n;ake findings of fact
regarding the impact of changing economic cr;)nditicanst on customers when
determining the proper ROE for a public utility.”s Th!e Commission made
such additional findings of fact in its Order on Remand.*® In light of the
Cooper | decision, | present measures of economic crimditions in the State
and in the nation for the Commission fo consider. |
What specific measures of economic conditions have you reviewed?
| have reviewed the following:
(i) Unemployment rates -from the United States, North Carolina, and the
counties comprising CWSNC's service territory;
(ii) The growth in Gross National Product (“GDP}) in both the United

b

States and North Caiolina;

33

R

36

State of North Carolina Utilities Commission, Docket No. E-7, Sub 989, Order on Remand,
October 23, 2013, at 34 - 35; see also DEC Remand Order at 26 {stating that the
Commission is not requured o “isolate and guantify the effect of changing economic
conditions on consumers in order to determine the appropriate rate of refurn on equity™}.

State ex rel. Utils. Comm’n v. Cooper, 366 N.C. 484, 739 S.E. 2d 541 (2013) (Cooper I}}.

State of North Carolina ex rel. Utilities Commission v. Cooper, 758 S.E.2d 635, 642 (2014)
(“Cooper II").
State of North Carolina Utilities Commlsslon Docket No. E-22, Sub 479, Order on Remand,
July 23, 2015, at 4-10,
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(ilf) Median househald income in the United States and in North Carolina;
and

(iv)National income and consumption trends.

Turning first to the rate of unemployment, as nottlad above it has fallen
substantially in North Carolina and the U.S. since late 2'009 and early 2010,
when the rates peaked at 10.00% and 12.00%, respec;tiveiy. Although the
unemployment rate iq North Carolina rather exceed!’ed the national rate
during and after the 2008/2009 financial crisis, by the I;'sltter portion of 2013,
the two were largely consistent. By February 2018, th(-::‘ unemployment rate
had fallen to less than one-half of those peak levels: 4:.10% nationally; and

4.60% in North Carolina. (seg Chart 1, below). i

Chart 1: Unemployment Rate: U.S. North Carolina, and. CWSNC
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Since the conclusion of the Company’s iast rate filing in November

2017, the unemployment rate in North Carolina has risen slightly from
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4.50% to 4.60%. That 0.10% increase is slightly higher than the U.S.

unemployment rate which hds stayed flat at 4.10%. |Stili, over the entire

period of 2005 through 2017, the correlation betwe;en North Carolina's
unemployment rate and the national rate was approximately 98%.

| was also able to review (seasonally unadjusted) unemployment
rates in the counties served by CWSNC. At its peak, which occurred in late
2009 into early 2010, the unemployment rate in thol:se counties reached
12.58% (58 basis points higﬁér than the State-wide a\fferage); by February
2018 it had fallen to 21,_87% (27 basis points higher:than the State-wide

average). Since the conclusion of the Company’;s last rate filing in

November 2017, the counties’ unemployment has als'o risen slightly, from

"4,50% to 4.87%. From 2005 through 2017, the correlaﬁon in unemployment

rates between the counties served by CWSNC, and the U.S. and North
Carolina, respectively, were approximately 97% and 98%, respgctively. in
summary, although it remains higher than the natipnal and state-wide
averages, county-level unemployment has fallen considerably since its
peak in early 2010. More broadly, economic growth at the national level is
projected to generate 11.5 million new jobs from 2016-2026 (i.e., 7.37%
growth over that period).3” | |

Looking to real Gross Domestic Product growth, there aiso has been
a relatively strong correlation between North Carolilna and the national

economy (approximately 63%). Since the financial crisis, the nationai rate

37

U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, Employment Projections: 2016-2026 Summary, October
24, 2017.
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of growth at times (during portions of 2010 and 2012) outpaced North

Carolina. Since the second quarter of 2015, howe

consistently exceeded the national growth rate.

ver, the State has

Chart 2: Real Gross Domestic Product Growth Rate
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As to median household income, the correlation between North

Carolina and the U.S. is relatively strong (approxisztely 88% from 2005

through 20186). Since 2009 (that is, the years subsequent to the financial

crisis), median household income in North Carolina has grown at a faster

annual rate than the national median income (3.62% v

s. 2.47%: see Chart

3, below). To put household income in perspective, the Missouri Economic

Research and Information .Qent'er repoﬁs that in the Iﬁrst quarter of 2018,

3B

Source: Bureau of Economic Analysis.
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North Carolina had the 20th lowest cost of living index among the 50 states

and the District of Columbia.?®

Chart 3: Median Household Income
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Similarly, as shown on Chart 4, below, since 2009, total personal

income, disposable income, ’personal consumption, and wages and salaries

have generally been on an increasing trend at the natipnai level.

39

Source: hitps://iwww.missourieconomy.orgfindicatorsfcost_of_livi ngf Accessed 8/3/2018.
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Chart 4: USA income and Consumption
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Please summarize your analyses and conclusions.|

In its Order on Remand in Docket No. E-22, Sub 479, the Commission
observed that economic condiﬁons in North Carolina were highly correlated
with national conditions, such that they were reflected in the analyses used
to determine the cost of common equity.‘“" As disclussed below, those
relationships still hold: Economic conditions in North barolina continue to

improve from the recession following the 2008/2009 financial crisis, and

they continue to be strongly correlated to conditions in the U.S., generally.
in particular, unemployment, at both the State and county level, continues
to fall and remains highly correlated with national rates of unemployment;

real Gross Domestic Product recently has grown faster in North Carolina

than the national rate of growth, although the two remain fairly well

40

State of North Carolina Utilities Commission, Docket No, E-22, Sub 479, Order on Remand,
July 23, 2015, at 39,
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correlated; and median household income also has grown faster in North
Carolina than the rest of the Country, and remains str%ongiy correlated with
national ievels. In sum, the correlations between Sta:te-wide measures of
economic conditions noted Sy the Commission in Doc!%et No. E-22, Sub 479
remain in place and as such, they continus to be reflected in the models

|
and data used to estimate the cost of common equity.

|
CONCLUSION OF COMMON EQUITY COST RATE

What is your recommended cost of common equity for CWSNC?

Given the indicated costl of common equity of 11.50%, énd the size-adjusted
cost of common equity of 11.90%, | conclude that an :appropriate range of
cost of common equity cost rates for the Company is l;etween 11.50% and

11.90%.

In your opinion, is your proposed range of cost of common equity cost
rates between 11.50% and.11.90% fair and reasonable to CWSNC, its
shareholders, and its customers, considering thie above economic
conditions? ,

Yes, it is.

- 1

Does this conclude your direct testimony?

Yes, it does.

© 47
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b Professional Qualifications of
scottmadden Dylan W. D'Ascendis, CRRA, CVA

WANAGEMENT CONSULTANTS

Summary

Dylan is an experlenced consultant and a Certified Rate of Return Analyst (CRRA) and Certified
Valuation Analyst {CVA). He has served as a consuitant for investor-owned and municipal utilities
and authorities for @ years. Dylan has extensive experience in rate of refurn analyses, class cost of
service, rate design, and valuation for regulated public utilities. He has testified as an expert witness
in the subjects of rate of return, cost of service, rate design, and valuation before 13 regulatory
commissions In the U.S. and an American Arbitration Asscciation pansl. |

1
He also maintains the benchmark index against which the Henhessy Gas Utility Mutual Fund
performance is measured. He serves on the Rates and Reguiatory Committee of the National
Association of Water Companies (NAWC). |

Areas of Specialization
Capital Market Risk W Rate of Return

& Regulation and Rates [
0 Utilities 1 Financial Modeling Cost of Service
o Mutual Fund Benchmarking 2 Valuation ot Rate Design
o Capital Market Risk 0 Regulfatory Strategy and .
Rate Case Support

i
Recent Expert Testimony Submission/Appearances :

Jurisdiction Topic
2 Regulatory Commission of Alaska Return on Common Equity & Capital
Structure '
. New Jersey Board of Public Utilities Cost of Service, Rate Design
1 Pennsylvania Public Utility Commission - Return on Common Equity
o South Carolina Public Service Commission Retum on Common Equity
o American Arbitration Association  Valuation
Recent Assignments

0 Provided expert testimony on the cost of capital for ratemaking purposes before numerous
state utility regulatory agencies I

T Maintains the benchmark index against which the Hennessy Gas Utility Mutual Fund
performance is measured

Sponsored valuation testimony for a large municipal water company in front of an American
Arbitration Assoclation Board to justify the reasonability of their lease payments to the City

0 Co-authored a valuation report on behalf of a large investor-owned utility company in
response fo a new state regulation which allowed the appraised value of acquired assets into
rate base

Recent Publications and Speeches l

B Co-Author of: “The Impact of Decoupling on the Cost of Capital of Public Utilities™, co-
authored with Richard A, Michelfelder, Ph.D., Rutgers University and Paullne M. Ahem
(Forthcoming)

1 “Pastis Prologue: Future Test Year”, Presentation before the National Association of Water
Companies 2017 Southeast Water Infrastructure Summit, May 2, 2017 Savannah, GA.

1 Co-author of: “Comparative Evaluafion of the Predictive Risk Premlum Maodel™, the
Discounted Cash Flow Model and the Capital Asset Pricing Mode!”, co-authored with Richard
A. Michelfelder, Ph.D., Rutgers University, Pauline M. Ahemn, and Frank J. Hanley, The
Electricity Journal, May, 2013.

G “Decoupling: Impact on the Risk and Cost of Common Equity of Public Utility Stocks”, before
the Society of Utilify and Regulatory Financial Analysts: 45th Financial Forum, April 17—18
2013, Indianapolis, IN.
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Appendix A

Professiolnal Qualifications of
Dylan W. D'Ascendis, CRRA, CVA

SPONSOR

{ Date | CASE/APPLICANT

| DockeTNo. |

| Sussect

"Regulatory:.Commission of Alaska

Alaska Power Company

| 0716 | Aiaska PowerCompany

,Coiorado Pubtlc Utﬂmes Commlss:on

| Docket No. TABE7-2

| Rate of Return

.Delaware Public Service.Commission .,

Summit Utities, Inc. 04/18 gg‘;;a;’n"y“a’“’a' G | bogetto 13&%&305@ Return on Equity
Atmos Energy Corporation | 06/17 Atmos Energy Comoratlun Docket No. 17AL:0429G | Retum on Equity

Tidewater Utllities, Inc,

| 11113 | Tidewater Utlliﬂes Inc,_

“Hawall: Public Utiities"Commission © -

rwm Z g

T W .
L oweecn A% w em

| Docket No. 13466 _

. -

| Capital Structure

L= L
e -

Kaupulehu Waler Kaupulehu Water i )
Company 02/18 Company Docket No. __ | Rale of Retum
. Puhi Sewer & Waler 5 Cost of Service /
Aqua Engineers, LLC osn7 Company Docket No. 201770118 Rate Design
. Cost of Service /
Hawail Resources, Inc. 0916 | Lale Water.Company Dacket No. 2016-?229 Rate Design
Iilinois.Coriterce Commission = .. © "% L e
Utility Services of Hinois, Utility Services of lllinois, 4 Cost of Service /
Ine. 17 Inc. Docket No, 17-1108 Rate Design
Aqua lllingls, Inc. 0417 | Aqua llinois, Inc. Docket No, 17-0259 Rate.of Retum
:ﬁl;my Services of lllinols, 04115 }itl.lty Senvices of [lfinals, Docket No. 14-0741 Rate of Retum
“Indiana Utility Regulatary Commission . = "
. Aqua Indiana, Inc. Aboite ' :
Aqua Indiana, inc. 03116 Wastewater Division Docket No. 44752 Rate of Return
Twin Lakes, Utilifies, Inc. 08/43 | Twin Lakes, Utilities, Inc. | Docket No. 44338 Rate of Return
‘Louisiana Public Service Commission . o ’ :
};?cuxslana Water Service, | neya :;ﬁ:unslana Water Senvice, | 5o o0 No. U-32648 Rats of Refum
‘Massachusetts Departnient of Public Utilities: S
Liberty Utilities dfbfa New ,
Liberty Utifities 07115 { England Natural Gas Docket No, 15-75 Rate of Retum
Company ‘

“Mississippi Public’Service Commission’

oo

PR T
oo,
B

| 07/18 | Atmos Er;eréy —

[ Docket No. 2015-UN-043 | Capital Structure

Afmos Energy
*Missouri Public Sérvice Commission .
Indian Hills Utility Indian Hills Uhllty
Operating Company, Inc. 1017 Operating Company, Inc. Case No. SR-201.?-0259 Rate of Return
Raccoon Creek Utility Raccoon Greek Utility Docket No. SR-2018-
Operating Company, Inc. 08/16 Operating Company, Inc. | 0202 Rate of Relum
'Néw Jersey Board of Public Utilities - o T
; [
Middlesex Water Company | 1017 g;drgf:f; Water Docket No. WR71000% | Rate of Retom
i ' i
Middlesex Water Cornpany | 0315 gﬁ;e::; Water Dacket No. WR15|030391 Rate of Return
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) Appendix A
8] Professiopal Qualifications of
scottmadden Dytan W. D'Ascendis, CRRA, CVA
MANAGERMENT CONSULTANTS
SPONSOR DATE | CASE/APPLICANT Docker Na. | SuBJECT
The Aliantic City Sewerags Tha Allentic City ! Cost of Service /
Company 10714 Sewarage Company Docket No. WR1‘1\101263 Rate Design
i ]
Middlesex Water Company | 1113 ‘gfﬂ‘f"f::; Water Docket No. WR1311059 | Capital Structure
‘Public Utilities Commissionof Ghio ., . o T
Aqua Ohio, Inc. 05/16 | Aqua Chip, Inc. gr;km No. 16'09?7'WW" Rate of Retum
iPenrisylvania PUblic Uity Commission’, .\ 72 . oot il 0 BT S e o n it
SUEZ Water Pennsylvania SUEZ Water Pennsylvania | Docket No. R-2018- ;
Inc. 0418 | e, , 000834 | Rate of Refum
Columbia Water Company | 08/17 | Columbia Water Company gggggég’o' R-201?- Rate of Refum
Veolia Energy Veolia Energy Dacket No. R-2017-
Philadelphia, Inc. 0617 | piytadelphia, Inc. 2503142 | Rate of Refum
. Emporium Water Docket No. R-2014-
Emporium Water Company | 07114 Company 2402304 Rate of Retum
Columbia Water Company | 07113 | Columbla Water Company gggg;;g 0. R-201i3- Rate of Retun
- ; Capital Structure
Penn Estates Ulites,Inc, | 12/11 | Pen Estates, Ullites, | Pockel flo. Re2011- J Long-Term
) Debt Cost Rale
“South Carolina Public Service'Commission’ o o ’
Caralina Water Senvice, | ppyqg | Larolina Waler Service, | pocyet No. 2017-202-WS | Rate of Retum
Carolina Water Sarvice, | gy | paroina Waler Senice, | pocket No. 2015-198WS | Rate of Retum
Carolina Waler Senice, | 143 | paroina Waler Sendce. | pocet No. 2013-275WS | Rate of Retum
initee Uity Companies. | ogr13 :ﬁ]‘;“ed Utifity Companies, | 1yt No, 2013-193-WS | Rate of Return
Utility Services.of South Utility Services of South
Carolina, Inc. 09/13 Carolin, Inc., Docket No. 2013-?01-WS Rate of Retumn
Tega Cay Waler Senvoes. | yyygg | o2 Ca Waler Senvices, | poyet No, 2012-477-Ws | Caplal Structure
. ' 1
Viirginia State:Corpération Commission .~ ] B ;o L
- Washington Gas Light |
WGL Holdings, Inc. 718 Company PUR-201 8—00080! Rate of Retum
Atmos Energy Corporation { 58 | Atmos Energy Corporation | FUR-2018-00014. Rate of Retum
Aqua Virginia, Inc. 717 | Aqua Virginia, Inc. PUR-2017-00082 Rale of Relum
Massanuften Public Massanutten Public Rate of Retum /
Service Corp. 08/14 | Service Corp. PUE-2014-00035 Rate Design
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Carolina Water Service, Inc. Session Date: 10/16/2018

Page 67
MR. BENNINK: Thank you. iThe witness is

available --
BY MR. BENNINK:
Q. First of all, do you have a summary to give

of your testimony, sir?

A. I do.
I
Q. Proceed.
A, My name is Dylan D'Ascendis, aﬁd I offer

expert testimony on behalf of investor—owned utilities
on issues involving rate of return, ROE,ior class —-
and class cost of service. I have testiﬁied in over 35
proceedings in front of 15 regulatory jufisdictions. I
am a graduate of the University of Pennsylvania where I
received a bachelor of arts degree in economic history.
I also hold a master's of business admini%tration from
Rutgers University with a concentration ib finance and
international business. I'm a certified rate of return
analyst and a certified valuation analystl

My direct testimony recommends %hat the
Commission authorize the Company an opportunity to earn
an overall rate of return between 8.91 peEcent and
9.12 percent. This is based on CWSNC's test year

capital structure which consists of 47.11| percent debt

at an embedded cost rate of 6 percent, and a 52.89

(919) 556-3961

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC www.noteworthyreporting.com
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percent common equity ratio at my recomme
common equity cost rates, which is betwe%

percent and 11.90 percent.

I derive my range of common equ
by applying market-base common equity mod

the discounted cash flow, or DCF; the cap

Page 68

nded range of

n 11.50

ity cost rates
els, such as

ital asset

pricing model, or CAPM; and the risk premium model, or

|
RPM, to a proxy group of publicly traded

utilities and a proxy group of nonregulat!
similar in total risk to the water proxy

Applying multiple market-based

models, the Company'slcomparable in risk
|
regulated utilities consistent with the p

water

ed companies
group.

common equity
£o the

rincipals of

fair rate of return established in the Hope and

Bluefield U.S. Supreme Court cases.

Thiﬁ

is especially

important regarding the corresponding risk standard
|

. . | :
which mandates an authorized return on common equity

per utility should be commensurate with r

investments and other enterprising -- ent

having corresponding risk. However, no p

companies can be identical in risk to any;

company, including CWSNC. Therefore, adj

to be made to the market results of proxy

reflect any type of risk differences betw

?turns on
Erprises

roxy group of
single
ustments need
group to

cen CWSNC and

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC
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Page 69

the proxy group companies.
After reviewing the results of Ithe models, I

concluded that the indicated ROE based on the proxy

group is 11.50 before any adjustment for |relative risk
between CWS and the proxy group. i
To determine if there was any éisk between --
any relative risk due to/size, I relied Jn a study by
Ibbotson Associates, which estimated market
capitalization as a measure of company sﬂze, which
translates into a premium over CAPM costirates. As
shown on Schedule DWD;S, the risk premium in excess of
CAPM results is 461 basis points over CAPM results. 1In
order to be conservative, I recommended a
40-basis-point size adjustment. And appl&ing that
40-basis-point size adjustment results in:an indicated
ROE of 11.90 percent. I then conclude th?t a
reasonable range of ROEs:applicable to CWSNC would be
between 11.50 percent and 11.90 percent. ! And that
concludes my testimony -- or summary of m; direct
testimony. |
MR. BENNINK: The witness Es available
for cross.

CHAIRMAN FINLEY: Cross examination?

MR. ALLEN: ©No questions.

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC

(?19) 556-3961
www.noteworthyreporting.com
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Page 70
MS. FORCE: No questions on direct.
CHAIRMAN FINLEY: All right.
Mr. Grantmyre? ‘
CROSS EXAMINATION BY MR. GRANTMYRE:
Q. Mr. D'Ascendis,. you have in your testimony a
small company adjustment, correct?
A, I do, vyes. :
Q. And you understand that Carolina Water has

approximately 50,000 customers in North Carolina?

A. = Yes.

Q. And that would place them as the second

largest water and wastewater company in North Carolina.

Are you aware of that?

|
I
A. Yes. But when you're looking for a relative

risk adjustment, you're looking more towards comparing
it with your publicly traded utility gro%p, not other

companies within the state lines. |
|
Q. And, now, you're aware that Caﬁolina Water

|
gets all its debt from Utilities, Inc., correct?

A. . I do. |
Q. And all of its equity comes from Utilities,
Inc.?
A. I do.
Q. And you reali;e we're using Utillities, Inc.
[919) 556-3961

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC www.noteworthyreporting.com
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capital structure and cost of debt in this proceeding?

Page 71

A. Yes. And one thing I -- i
CHAIRMAN FINLEY: Mr. Graﬂtmyre, pull
that mic up, please, sir.
THE WITNESS: And one thing I could
point out --
CHATRMAN FINLEY: Mr. Gray is working on
a hearing aid.
MR. GRANTMYRE: I'm sorry, Mr. Gray --
Commissioner Gray.

|
COMMISSIONER GRAY: I'm gding to my

hearing test this week, just so you know.
MR. GRANTMYRE: Okay. I'ﬂ cut of
practice. I'm out of practice. '
THE WITNESS: One thing Iicoﬁld point
|

out is the capitalization, and this is in my
rebuttal testimony, page 4. I know Je're not on
rebuftal. But the Company provided information for
their common equity balance. Utilit#es, Inc., the
parent is $252 millign, right? So iﬁ you apply
that $252 million, and if you apply ﬁhe market to
book ratio of the pﬁblicly traded utillity

companies, which is on page 2 of Schedule DWD-8,

that's 300 —— that's 300 percent. All right. So

(919) 556-3961

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC www.noteworthyreporting.com
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Page'72
if you apply the market to book ratio three times

by the 250-or-so million dollars in equity, you're

at 700,

BY MR. GRANTMYRE:

Q. 7587

A Yeah, 750. ;

Q. We got a hearing exhibit on thét.

A All right. Weil, you got the $758 million.

That corresponds to the ‘eighth decile in'that Ibbotson
study, and that would -- that would -- that would move
to a size premium of 2.08 percent over CAPM results.
And if you compare that to the proxy group of six water
companies of 4 -- 0.98, you would still ﬁave an
indicated size adjustment of 1. -- 110 basis points.

So even if you did look at Utilities, Inc. as
a whole, they're still significantly smailer than the

proxy group, and -— which still necessitétes a size
adjustment, even thoﬁgh CWS North Caroliéa is what you
need to look at when it .comes to size adjustment.
MR. GRANTMYRE: Well, whi}e we're on
this subject, Mr., Chairman, we would|request that
this be identified as Public Staff DfAscendis Cross

Examination Exhibit Number 1.

CHAIRMAN FINLEY: All fight. Shall be

(919) 556-3941

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC www . nofeworthyreporting.com
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Page 73

so marked.
(Public Staff D'Ascendis Direct Cross

Examination Exhibit Number 1 was marked

for identification.)
b

COMMISSIONER GRAY: Need one more,

please. i
|
|
|

MR. GRANTMYRE: Uh, oh.
COMMISSIONER GRAY: Guess!who.

BY MR.  GRANTMYRE: I

Q. Do you recognize the companiesion this

schedule here?
|

[
A. I do.

Q. And these -- this 1is four of the six proxy
companies in your studieé; is that correét?

A. Yes. .

Q. And you recognize by the footnotes, at the
top is the top right-hand side, or towards the top, the
$758 million market capitalization if, in fact, we were
using Utilities, Inc., correct? :

A. That's right. Thank you. i

Q. And we also have the market‘cabitalization
that was in your direct testimony, DWD-8|, page 2,

column 6.

Do you recognize those numbersp

(919) 556-3961

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC wwwinoteworthyreporting.com
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Page 74

A Yes.

Q. And you would agree, then, that! the
Utilities, Inc. market capitalization is ;larger than
both Middlesex Water Company, which is in your proxy

group, by about $158 million?

A. T do. But like I said earlier,

what you

|
should be looking at would be the CWS North Carolina
estimated market cap, just because this is where the

Commission can set rates. They can't seﬁ rates for the

entirety of the line. T

Q. And it's substantially bigger ﬁhan York Water
Company? i

A. It is, but for,the same reasoné.

Q. Okay. Thank §ou.

Now, you realize that an investor cannot buy
stock in Carolina Water; is that correct?

A. That's true.

0. Now, if, in féct, Utilities, I%c. was
publicly traded as it was years ago, I réalize it’'s
privately held now, that's where they wo&ld have to go
to bu& stock if they wanted to own a pieée of Carolina
Water, correct?

A. Well, that may be true. You're still --

you're setting rates for this jurisdictional rate base.

(?19) 556-3961
Noteworthy Reporling Services, LLC www.noteworthyreporting.com
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Page 75
So any type of rates being set, any type lof -- I know

it;s a theoretical exercise, just like your question is
theorefical because nobody could just buy Utilities,
Inc. stock. You have to be able to set rates. You
have to be able to estimate the return for this
jurisdictional rate base. That's the whéle point of

ratemaking.

0. And are you aware that, or will you accept,
subject to check, that this Commission hqs never made
an ROE size adjustment for Carolina Wateé, or the other
large company which used, to be Heater Utilities, in a
general rate case? |

A. I don't know if there -- I don't know if
they explicit -- I wouldn't take it subj?ct to check,
because I don't know whether they're jusé silent on the
issue or if they explicitly réjected a size adjustment.
I'm not sure. But if they did, I wouldn/t know.

0. Well, you realize, in Mr. Hintpn's testimony,
direct testimony, he points out a CWS sygtems cése back

in the '90s, which is an affiliate of Carolina Water,

and the Commission.specifically rejectedl a size

adjustment?
A, All right.
Q. And although Carcolina Water has approximately

(919) 556-3961

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC - wwvxlI.noTeworThyreporting.com
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North Carolina?

MR. GRANTMYRE:

1 on it, but if we could

would be appreciated.

MR. BENNINK:
MR. GRANTMYRE:

BY MR. GRANTMYRE:

50,000 customers, if you were to —-—- will
subject to check, that, if you go down the list of next
largest companies, the next largest compqny would be

Pluris, LLC, which only has about 6,000 éustomers in

A. Sure. But like I said, for a size adjustment
for a relative risk adjustment, you'd ha%e to use the
market data of the proxy group, not locai utilities.
Mr. Chair+an, we would
request this next exhibit be identified as Public

Staff Direct Cross Examination Exhibit 2. It says

change that

CHAiRMAN FINLEY; We will
exhibit as Public Staff D'Ascendis D#rect Cross
Examination Exhibit Number 2.

(Public Staff D'Ascendis birect Cross

Examination Exhibit Numbe% 2 was marked

for‘identification.)

MR. GRANTMYRE: We do not have the big

jumbo version. We modified it.

Do you have

I'm sorryi.

Page 76

you accept,

|

'to a 2, that

,mark this

another copy?

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC

Www
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Page 77
Q. Do you recognize this as beingl!a response to
one of our data requests?
A. It is.
Q. And this is basically the case? that you have

presented testimony on from March of 2015 up through
the current date; is that correct?

A. That's right. ]

Q. And the column "Recommended ROE" towards the
middle of the page, that is either the range or the
specific ROE that you recommended; is that correct?

A. That's right.

0. Now, and the "Authorized ROE, " which is the

second column from the right, that is what the
Commission approved? {
A. That 1s correct. l
Q. And your footnote Number 1 inqicates that

those were settled cases, and the Commission approved a

settlement ROE; is that correct?
A. That's correct, all but one.
Q. Now, there was also —-- when you testified in
Agqua about a month or so ago, you also had the Emporium
Water in Pennsylvania that was.authorized ROE in
January of 2015; is thatpcorrect?

A. Yes. It was 10 percent, I believe.

(919) 556-3961
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Page 78
Q. And that was a fully-litigated [ROE? |
A. It was.
Q. And in that case, you had a recommended ROE
of 11.057? ‘ {
A. I would think so, vyes.
Q. So you're -- the approval was ;05 basis

points below your recommendation?

A. Right. !

Q. Okay. Now, if we look at -- géing down,
we're not going to go théough all of the?e like we did
in the prior case, but the third case do%n is Carolina
Water, which was a 2015 case. ﬁ

Now, will you agree that this %hows that a
9.34 ROE was approved? ;

|
A, Yes. But like I said, in the Aqua case, that

company —-
Q. Carolina Water. : .
A. Yeah, Carolina Water Service of

South Carolina, they've since filed anotper case, and
the Commission in that case ruled in mylfavor and took
my entire recommendation, which was fulﬂy litigated, as
opposed to this, which is a settlement.
Q. And that is the 10.5, which is the last

number under the authorized ROE, correct?

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC

(919) 556-3961
www.noteworthyreporting.com
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Page 79
A. It is.

Q. And as you go down the page, you see that the

Aqua Illinois case, about halfway down, your

recommended ROE was 125 basis points over the approved
1
i

A. Right. And the details of the|settlements,

ROE?

like you know, are, I guess, a result of‘a
give—and-take. So that 9.60 doesn't ful%y reflect,

say, what they've gotten returned from tﬁe Commission

1
Il

or the Commission staff. |

From what -- from what I remember, that case,
I think they received app?oximately 90 p%rcent of what
they asked for in the case. So that 9,6P is a number,
but what they got in total of their ask ?s 90 percent.
So from the give-and-take of the negotiafions, you get

Q. And the case immediately below that is Aqua

that outcome.

Virginia, which was filed in August 2017.
And your recommended ROE in thét case was
10.60; is that correct?
A, That's true, vyes.
Q. And you're aware, as you testified in the
Aqua North Caroclina case, that there was a settlement

in that case which the hearing examiner lhas approved

(919) 556-3961
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and sent up to the Commission for approval, and it's
still pending before the Commission but the settlement

ROE was 9.25 percent?

A. Yes. And I checked before -- Qefore
submitting this to make sure that it was:still up for
approval. I knew that the 9.25 was sentlup by the
hearing examiner, but as te that point, gs when I had
to send this over, it still wasn't fully{approved yet,
so I didn't want to put it in as approve#.

Q. Now -- and below that, or two éown is
Middlesex Water, and that was -- they apgroved a
9.6 percent on March 6, 2018; is that co%rect?

A, Yeah. Again, as a settlement,|but yes.

Q. And that was 110 basis points %elow your
recommendation? |

A. It was.

Q. And will you accept, 1f we took fhese nine
cases that have approved ROE, including Lhe Carolina
Water, which I gave you a zero below -- gs being below
your recommendation, that the average is| 142 basis
points below your recommendation?

A. Right. But if you -- if you look at it,

every single one but the one that was zero was a

settlement. So I wouldn't say that that|'s convincing,

[(919) 556-3961
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but that's up to the Commission.

Q. " But in each of these cases, thé Commission
did approve the ROE, even though it was a settlement,
correct? i‘
A. That's true.
MR. GRANTMYRE: We would ask that this
next exhibit be identified as Public Staff
D'Ascendis Direct Cross Examination Exhibit 3.

CHAIRMAN FINLEY: Shall b%vso marked.
(Public Staff D'Ascendis 4irect Cross
Examination Exhibit Numbeﬁ 3 was marked
for identification.)
BY MR. GRANTMYRE:
Q. And you recognize RRA Water Advisory as a

major publication by —-— that follows the utility

industry in this country?

A. Yes.

Q And you also recognize S&P Glopal?

A. Yes, I do. E

Q And both are reputable publicaﬂions?

A Yes.

Q. And did you testify in the Aqual case that S&P

Global is your parent company?

A. I think the transcript was wrong.

_ [?19) 556-3961
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That's what I thought.
A. So S&P is RRA's parent company!
0. Parent company. All right. !
And you récognize that this wa% published on
July 27, 2018, and it includes the cases:that RRA
reports through June 30th?
A. Yes.
Q. And we can agree RRA does not include all

cases 1in all states, correct? |

A. Right. Some -- there's a size}|-- there's a
size specification. Also there's -- I think there's a
state -- if major companies like American Aqua

Utilities, Inc., EPCORE, et cetera, if tﬁey're not in
those states, they don't report on them,iso.

Q. And you will agree that, on paée 1 at the
bottom of the cases reported in 2000 -- through

June 30, the average rate reward was 9.417?

A. Yes. But I have something to say about that.
The -- so there are one, two, three, four, five, six,
seven -- there are seven awards there. The California

companies: California Water, California ﬁmerican,
Golden State, San Jose, they were all part. of one
singular rate proceeding. So as that goes, that would

skew the results.

(919) 556-3961
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Another thing about California{is that they

. |
aren't -- they aren't like North Carolina, where this

!

California case is set for three years in the future.
This is -- so they have -- they set for this year, next
year, and the year after that. And, actually, they
could keep on going as the Commission sees fit. They
could call them in after three years, buﬁ it's a
forward three-year projection of revenue earnings. So
that's one difference.

Second difference, they have fﬁli revenue
decoupling. Third difference -- I don'tfthink there is
a third difference, but third difference{would be, you
know, they have other mechanisms in addiéion to full

decoupling that they have memorandum accdunts, things

like that, that show that regulatory jurisdictions

aren't created equal. So that takes some consideration
into those answers —-- or those numbers, actually.
Q. Now, we'll come back to California, but I

|
+
i

turn you to page 4.
And would you agree that, for the year 2017,

the average that they reported was 9.567

A. Yes.
Q. And there were nine cases decided that they
reported?

(P19) 556-3961
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A. Yes.

Q. And referring back to Number -- page 1, where
the 9.41, that includes the 10.5 ROE for}Carolina Water
Service, correct, in South Carolina, May '2, 2018?

A. It does, but like I said beforé, they're
overweighting the California decisions.

Q. Would you agree, then, on the math, if
South Carolina Water -- or Carolina Wate# in
South Carolina was determined to be an odtlier and
eliminated from the avefage, the average hould drop to
approximately 9.23 percent? !

|

A. I don't agree with your statemeht that it's
an outlier, so I can't agree with your maﬁh either.

Q. Okay. But you could agree that, if we did
not count that for whatever reason, the math would be
approximately 9.23 percent average ROE?

A. Yes. Because I think -- 1s this the only
one —-- that was the only one in the secon@ quarter,

|
correct, that was specified?

Q. Yes.
A. SO —-
Q. No, no. Missouri —-- Missouri does not have

an ROE, vyes.

A. Yeah. I know that —-—- so it would be —— it

(919) 556-3961
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N 1 would equal the first quarter, is what it| would be. It
2} would be 9.3. But like I said, it's skewgd.
3 Q. And would you agree that, on pa%es 5 and 6,

4 it lists, at least the cases they reportea, each ROE
5 that was approved by a Commission on the 6nes that they

o reported?

7 A. Yes. ' '
8 Q. And on page 5, for 2014, would you agree that
9 there was not one decision at 10.0 or abo?e?
10 A. I would agree to that. Usually% I think
11 California -- the California's in this on?, they kept
e 12 it silent, but I think it was around 9.9 ?n the black

]
N

13 box. But 1like I said, £hat's still underllo.

14 Q. And in 2015, where the average was 9.76,

15 would you agree that only two cases that were a 10 or
16 above, being Maryland American Water and %ona Water

17 Service? |

18 A. Tt is. And like you said, RRA doesn't cover
19 every single company from every single stéte, so it's

20 an incomplete list. ;

21 Q. And on 2000 -- moving to page 6} 2016, would

22 you agree that the average was 9.71 for the nine
23 companies that they reported on -- nine cases that they
24 reported on?
\\_
(919) 556-3961
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A. Yes.

Q. And the only one at 10 -- 10.0 or above was

Hawaii Water Serxvice at 10.1 percent?

A. That's right. i
Q. And for 2017, would you agree that the
approved average of the approvals was 9.567

A, Yes. But like I said before, régulatory

jurisdictions aren't created equal, and if one wanted

|

to look at a comparable jurisdiction, theiCommission
should look at the most recent Duke case,;which
approved a 9.9. And I explained, in my rébuttal
testimony, that the measures of risk have|increased
since then, including beta. |

Q. In the Duke case, you will admit that was a

settled case?

A, I would, yes.
Q. Okay.
A. But if you wanted to look at it —-- and there

is difference in North Carolina where you have to
satisfy the Cooper Supreme Court case. SO there's a
little difference between settlements heré and
settlements elsewhere.
Q. And you will agree that, for 2017, the

Utilities, Inc. of Florida case, they usela formula

Noleworthy Reporting Services, LLC
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down there, don't they, and the formula is used unless

it's contested by a party; is that correcF?
' !
A, Yes. And usually we're the ones who support

the formula for the Commission. |

Q. And there the approved capital structure

equity was 41.92 percent, correct, at least on this?

A, Yes. f
Q. Okay. |
A, Yes. It's based on -- the formgla is based

I
on leverage.

Q. And we're going to get to it in]your rebuttal
) i
testimony, but in your rebuttal, you changed the

capital structure and updated it to June 30, 2018,

correct?
A. I did.
L
Q. So you basically agree with theiPublic

Staff's capital structure? The Company agrees with the
June 30, 2018, capital structure?

A. Yes. Well, it was Compény prov%ded, SO yes.
They —-— I think Mr. Hinton, he started wiﬁh one, and
then after we got and verified the Compan§ data, we all
agreed to the capital structure.

Q. So that would modify your direct testimony of

47 percent of debt to approximately 49-and-change debt?

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC
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A. It would. And I changed my rate of return
also.
!

Q. Now, moving to page 7, we've highlighted a
number of cases. Now, Aqua Illinois, the?approved ROE
was 9.6. ' i
And I believe you testified, ev%n though it

says litigated, that the ROE portion of that case was

settled? i
;
A. It was. And like I said, regul%tory
jurisdictions aren't equal. 1Illinois has! forward test

year and full decoupling in that case.
Q. Now, the companies, all except éarolina

Water, all these companies are in your proxy group, in

that Golden State Water is a wholly-owned subsidiary of

American States Water; 'isn't that correct?

A. San Jose is no longer based on fhe -=
0. Okay.
A -- based on that merger, but in Aqua, yes,

they were. But in this case, I took them. out.

Q. San Jose is out. E
A. Yes.
Q. And you admitted earliexr in your testimony,

the California cases were decided on March 22, 20187

A. They were.

(219) 556-3961
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Q. And all four of those -- well, there was one
case that included four companies -- the ROE and
capital structure was fully litigated?

A, It was. g

Q. This is not an exhibit. %

I believe you testified in the iast case
you're Robert Hevert's'bbss?

A. He's my boss. :

0. Okay. And you know he testifieg in the Duke
case”?

A. I do. i

Q. Duke Energy Carolinas? 1

A. Sure. i

Q. And you're aware that he filed febuttal
testimony, including exhibits, consisting'of
approximately‘—— exactly 382 pages? i

A. I was not the support on that cése, I don't

think, so I didn't have the pleasure of putting that

together. é

L
Q. Well, I would submit to you -- will you

accept, subject to check, that Exhibit RBﬁ—RZS is an

exhibit on recently authorized ROEs that Ae filed?
A. I have no idea.

Q. And will you accept, subject to|check, that

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC
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when you scroll down, it's 300 -- page 381 and 382, the

last two pages?

A. Like I said, I don't know, but yes, subject
to check.
0. Now, on this exhibit, which is ?n the

Commission's files, he also includes the RRA rank for
[

each Commission that had a case on -- within that time.
A. I don't know how this is -- can! I look at
that or --
Q. (Handing.) i
A. (Witness peruses document.) E

MR. GRANTMYRE: Can I appréach? I'm
already here.
CHAIRMAN FINLEY: Ex post facto, you may
approach. |
MR. GRANTMYRE: We're getting to the
end.
CHAIRMAN FINLEY: Good. :
THE WITNESS: Okay.
BY MR. GRANTMYRE:
Q.. And they rate the various Commissions, or at
least RRA, as far as he testifies on page|1l95 of his

rebuttal testimony, "RRA provides an assessment as to

the extent to which regulatory jurisdictiens are

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC
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constructive from an investor's perspective."
Would you agree that that would be a

reasonably accurate statement?

A. How does this —-- how does this have to do
with my testimony? '

Q. Okay. Would you answer the question?

A. Yes. i

Q.‘ Okay. Now, the way they rate i% is above

average, and it's 1 is the highest; above|average 2;
above average 3; and then average 1, 2, 3; below

average 1, 2, 3.

So if you are a 1 in a group, you're higher

than the 2s and the 3s; do you accept that?

A. That's true.
0. Now, do you accept that, in this study -- I
will show it to you again —- that California is an

above—-average 37

A. When was that as of? 2nd there's also
Separafe —— there is also separate regulatory rankings
from RRA for both water and energy. So that above
average may be a little different for that water
company. And even if it was above average at that
time, because that was -- say that again.| His was in

December 17th, right?

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LL.C
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Q. No. This rebuttal testimony he| filed was --

A. December 17th, right?

Q. No, I think he filed it somewhere around
March of 2018. |

A. - North Carolina, right? i

Q. Yes, for Duke Energy Carolinas.: And will you
accept that -- ;

A. That water -- those water compahies were out

in March too, correct? .So that RRA ranking could be

stale. .
|
Q. Okay. But you would accept, on: this exhibit
anyway, that only two companies are ranked above —-- two

Commissions above California, being Wisconsin and
Florida, that are above-average 27

A. Like I said, I think it may be irrelevant
based on the RRA rankings for water., So %hen when you
look at it that way —-- and I could file aﬁ exhibit to
figure out whether or not that ranking is:true for both

water and energy, but I don't think it's Ehe case,

especially the backlash that the California Commission

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC

received after that order.

Q. Now, above-average 3, which is the California
group, the only other company —- Commission included is
Tennessee?
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A, I accept.

Q. And will you accept, at least on this rating,
that North Carolina is average 1, which puts them in

the highest rating for the average group?

A. Okay. Can I see that for one mPre time,

|
please?

. I
MR. GRANTMYRE: May I apprgach again?
CHAIRMAN FINLEY: Yes, you may.
BY MR. GRANTMYRE: E
0. (Handing. ) i
A, Thank you. |
(Witness peruses document.)
So on page 2 -- I guess -- should we make
this an exhibit so they could see this? But on page 2,
it has the averages of these authorized returns by
above average, average, or below average.; And if you
look at all cases, which is electric, verfically
integrated, and TND only, above average, &ou have a
mean of 10.10 with a max of 10.55. And the average
jurisdictions, they have a mean of 9.53 pércent with a
max of 10.30.
So -- and as -- and it looks kind of weird,

because the below-average cases, their maximum allowed

ROE was 11.95. So I don't know how informative this

(219) 556-3961
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is, especially based on what I said abouti the RRA

rankings that were separate from electric and water.

MR. GRANTMYRE: Mr. Chairman, we would

ask that this next exhibit be identiﬂied as Public
Staff D'Ascendis Direct Cross Examination Exhibit
Number 4.

CHAIRMAN FINLEY: We'll mark it Number
1. |

(Public Staff D'Ascendis Dhrect Cross

Examination Exhibit Number 4 was marked

|
for identification.)

MR. BENNINK: Mr. Chairmani may I
approach the witness before we proceea?

CHAIRMAN. FINLEY: For what‘purpose?

MR. BENNINK: I want to discuss the last
question. I

CHAIRMAN FINLEY: No, no, you may not.
Sit down. !

MR. BENNINK: The purpose, at this
point, is that I would ask that the Public Staff
exhibit that Mr. Grantmyre was referring to be put
in£o the record so it is clear what the testimony

pertained to.

CHAIRMAN FINLEY: Any objection to that,

. (919) 556-3961
www.noleworthyreporting.com
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Mr. Grantmyre?
MR.. GRANTMYRE: We have nog objection. I

would get a clean copy. I've got alll my cheat

sheet notes on here.

CHAIRMAN FINLEY: All right. We will
accept that. ‘ |
MR. BENNINK: All right. &hank you.
BY MR. GRANTMYRE:
Q. Now, do you recognize that the California

order that you talked about was March 22,:2018?

l
A. That's right. |

Q. And the four companies listed ih the approved

ROE, the 9.2 and the 8.9, those are correct?
.A. They are.

Q. And you testified that there was a backlash
in the investment community relating to tpe decision on
March 22, 201872 |

A. There was. i

Q.- Now, you accept -- will you accept that MSN

Money is a reliable source for a market—tb—close

prices?
A. I do.
Q. And in this, we list the four companies. And

instead of Golden State Water Company, we|list American

(919) 556-3961
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States, which is the second coming down on the list of

stock prices market close.

Do you -- do you agree that that is the
parent company? i

A. Yes.

0. And in the first column, March 22, 2018, that
is the stock price.

Would you agree that -- subject to check,
that that was the stock closing price on%that date?

A; Yes. g

Q. And the March 26, 2018, se&era# days later,
you would agree that it may take a day, oi two, or
three, or four for the investment community to absorb a
utility commission decision?

A. Well, it would be -- it would pFobably be a
better illustration if there was a chart Eor daily
prices; This —-- you know, three dates doesn't a story
make. There's also no volume reports on this. In
addition, American Waterworks is a humongous company.
California Water is almost negligible. Tbe California
American Water operations are almost negligible, so
that would never —-- I wouldn't think that| it would

affect the stock price as much as it doesl

0. But the -- will you accept thatj the

(919) 556-3961
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October 15, 2018, prices, subject to check, are
correct?

A. Yes.

Q.- And if we lock at the American Waterworks,
for example, the $88 versus the $80.15, ﬁill you
accept, subject to check, that the increase is
9.8 percent in market p&ice?

A. I agree. Like I said, the;e's g
significant -- not only other regulated whter company

operations, there is also significant unregulated
operations in that company. So there —-- gnd that's —-
that holds true for all of these. And thgn if you look
at San Jose Water, they're in the middle of a merger,
so that's going to affect stock prices as well. I
actually think, around that March 22nd time frame, is
when they announced their merger. !

Q. And would you accept, subject t6 check, that
the American States Water has increased to March --
October 15th of $4.56, which comes out to'be an

I
8.4 percent increase? |

{
A. Yes. And one more thing I have|to say. The
backlash is for the ALJ order, it wasn't for the actual
amended prices. So you'd have to actually go back to

the ALJ order and the effect on the prices then. Not

(919) 556-3961
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right now, because after that, the market was already
priced’in. And that was sometime in February, if I'm
not mistaken. So if you looked back at February when
the ALJ decision was made public, that's 'when the
prices started shooting down, that's when the outrage
started. '

Q. Well, the California Water Service, would you
accept, subject to check, that the dollar increase was
$2.77 a share which is a 7.3 increase? i

A, Yes.

Q. And for San Jose Water, it was $5.04 increase

A. Yes. And like I said, they're in the middle
of a merger, so I don't know if that says' anything
about the resiliency of that companf, based on that
order. '

Q. Now, as an investment person, you would agree
that, year to date, the S&P 500 is up approximately
4.4 percent? Subject to check. I

A. Subject to check.

Q. And would you also agree that, for
March 22, 2018, to October 15, 2018, the S&P 500 is up
4.1 percent?

A. Yes. But what's -- maybe I should put this

(?19) 556-3961
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in as an exhibit, but for these companies| what are

the -- what are the yeaf to date; do you Pave that?
Q. I don't have that.
A. Well, then, the first question that you asked

is irrelevant if you don't have an apples-to-apples

comparison. !

Q. However, the March 22nd to Octo?er 15th date
is an accurate comparison by dates? %

A, =~ It is. |

Q. And you will admit that the 9.8, the 8.5, the
8.4, the 7.3, and the 9.5 that we talked ?bout earlier
are more than double the S&P 4.1 for thosé dates?

A. Your math is right, yes.

Q. Last exhibit. Last exhibit.

MR. GRANTMYRE: We would ask that this
be identified as Public Staff D'Ascendis Cross
Examination Exhibit Number 5.

CHAIRMAN FINLEY: The exhibit being
passed out marked for identification ?s Public
Staff D'Ascendis Cross Examination Exﬁibit
Number 5. |

(Public Staff D'Ascendis Direct Cross

Examination Exhibit Number |5 was marked

for identification.)

(919) 556-3961
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BY MR. GRANTMYRE:
Q. And you recognize that all five of these
companies are within your proxy group, at! least Golden

State is part of American State's Water; Es that

correct?
A. It is.
|
Q. And we've eliminated San Jose, #hich was not

in your proxy group? i

A. That's right.

Q. And will you agree that, under %he approved
ROEs in this 2018 for your proxy group, the_average is

5.3 percent? !

A. Yes. But that's -- doing -- looking for an
ROE based on just straight decisions -- and Mr. Hinton
would agree with me here, I would think -- is not the

way that you do things. The way Mr. Hinton does it is
he uses it to regress —-—- regress a projected equity
risk premium given a bond rate of -- givep a bond

yield. I agree with him. ‘

So this 9.30 is not -- it's not{appropriate.
It brings in an element of circularity thét, if you
say, you know, Commission X granted a 9.6} well, then,
what does that do? Does that —-- that cuffs the hands

of the utility commissions presiding over|cases in the

: (919) 556-3961
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future, 1if they're just looking at what's|authorized in

other jurisdictions.

So your math is right, but I don't agree with
jumping to a conclusion of 9.30 being appropriate.
Q. Now, the last sentence, there'sia note at the
bottom of the page. If you want to read #hat and say

whether or not you agree with that. That!is what

U‘l‘-..-—-

happened, not that you agree with the 9.2

-
t

A, So it says:

"This Aqua Virginia response further states
|

that, on page 11, Aqua Virginia!agrees that
|
|

the hearing examiner proposed 9T25 percent.

Aqua Virginia current ROE is the appropriate

RCE." i
|
Q. And do you agree that that is an accurate
statement from the order or -- yes, the order of the

hearing examiner? |
A. Right. And like it said in fheifirst
sentence, 1t's entered into a joint stipuiation, which
means that there ié some give-—and-take. %t's
negotiations based on what have you. I wésn't a party
to those conversations.

MR. GRANTMYRE: We have no|further

questions.

'No’rewor’rhy Reporting Services, LLC

(919) 556-3961
www.niofewor’rhyrepor’ring.com



10
11
12
13
14
15
1o

17

18

19
20
21
22
23

24

Carolina Water Service, Inc.

Session Date: 10/16/2018

Page 102
CHAIRMAN FINLEY: Redirectp
THE WITNESS: Thank you.
CHATIRMAN FINLEY: Redirectp
MR. BENNINK: Yes, just a few.
REDIRECT EXAMINATION BY MR. BENNINK:
0. Let's go back through Public Staff's
exhibits, Mr. D'Ascendis.
A. Sure. | :
Q. Do you have any further comment% that you

|
want to make about Cross Examination Exhipit Number 17

A. No, I don't think so. I think Mr. Grantmyre
said what he needed to say and that the —:— that every
single one of these, except for -- except for one was a
stipulation, and therefore a -- therefore, a product of

negotiations. And I think that's pretty much all that
needs to be said about that. Aand the one' that wasn't,
the Commission took my entire recommendat;on, including
the size adjustment. ' |
Q. How about Cross Examination Exhibit -—
CHAIRMAN FINLEY: Mr. Bennink, please
ask him a question instead of just an|open-ended,
"Do you have comments?" Objection sustained.
BY MR. BENNINK:

Q. On Cross Examination Exhibit Number 3, the

Noteworthy Reporiing Services, LLC -
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table at the bottom of page 1 shows the 2018 -- January

to June 2018 returns for these particular companies.

Look at the column which is headed, "Common equity as a

-

percent of capital."

A. QOkay. !

Q. How do those ‘common equity percentages
compare to what Carclina Water Serviée is:requesting in
this case?

A, The average rate award common ehuity, as a
percent of capital, 53.85 percent, is higher than what
we're propesing in this case, which is 50;91 percent.
Which means that Carolina Water relativel; would have
more financial risk, more leverage risk than the
companies that were approved from January to June.

But like I said, addressing Mr. Grant@yre,
these are -- it would be circular to rely on something
like this. It's just a guidepost to‘kindiof see
whether or not the Company is more risky ér less risky.
I. wouldn't use, you know, 53.85, that's WLat we're
going to go in as because everybody else is averaging
that. We're using the actual capital structure. It
happens to be a little more risky than what has been

approved this year for other water utility companies.

Q. Do you know if the common equity ratio shown

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC
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on this page are the actuals for any of those
companies? )
A. I'm not sure. I would -- I woulld say that

they are, but they may be of a parent company. They
‘ ‘ |
could also be of a hypothetical nature, given -- given
if they only have equity in their capital;structure
§

just like CWS. So it depends, but I woula say it's a

representative capital structure, yes.

Q. All right. And going back to the exhibit
that Mr. Grantmyre was asking you about that will be
provided later for the record, the RRA rahkings, do you
have any further comment as to the releva?ce of that
exhibit and that line of questioning? ;

A. Well, it's from the past. 1It's from —- it's
from another witness' -— even though it's my boss,
we're not the same person. We don't holdithe same --—
we don't have the same exact feelings or 6pinions about
models or things like that. So I don't know how he Qas
doing it in that case. |

As for the rankings, there are different
water and energy rankings by RRA. Connec%icut jumps
out to me as one where, in the energy space, they're

ranked very low, and then in the water space, they're

ranked high. This may be the case in'Callfornia, I

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC
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don't know. But given what they did in California
earlier in the year, I wouldn't be surprilsed. Even

though they have several mechanisms that 'are helpful

for the Company to earn their authorized rate of
l

return, I do not know whether or not they are the same
|
i

CHATRMAN FINLEY: This exhﬁbit that is

ranking for energy or water.

being talked about that hadn't been c?;culated,
what I'm going to ask you to do, Mr. Grantmyre,
is.—— you got a clean copy of it now?

MR. GRANTMYRE: I don't hage a clean
copy. I'll give the -- my cheat shee%. I'1ll give
all my notes. If you want a clean copy, I'll do
either one. A

CHAIRMAN FINLEY: We'll haVe a break
before the morning's out. I would ask you please
make a clean copy, distribute it, andithen
Mr. Bennink can have it identified ana he can ask
Mr. D'Ascendis about it when he's up for rebuttal.

MR. BENNINK: All right. Thank you. No
further questions.

THE WITNESS: Thank you.

CHAIRMAN FINLEY: Questions by the

Commission?

(919) 556-3961
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EXAMINATION BY CHATRMAN FINLEY:

Q. I just have a couple of guestions to you

about Public Staff Direct Cross Examination Exhibit

Number 3.

A, And that is? :

Q. That's the RRA water advisory H?ike Doerr
there. ) i

You were looking at the decisions for the

California cases, right? :

A. Yes, sir. 5

Q. I think you said that one of thg factors that
perhaps influenced the rate of return tha£ the
California Commission approved was that there was
folded coupling by those companies; is thét right?

A. Yes. But I think it's more the three-year
rate plan, because they're set for three years. So
they don't have to come in, and they don't have to —-
there's no -- there's pretty much nothing -- they set
it, and then three years later they come back in, or
the companies can delay the filing. And if they delay
it, then they would have to be approved b; the
Commission.

I think last time that there was a fully

litigated one, I want to say is seven years. So they

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC
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had the three-year rate plan, and then they went four

years on an extension. BAnd they were able to keep

rates in place prospectively for seven years. So

that -- I think that's more of an influenpe than, say,
the coupling mechanisms. We haﬁe -1 wihl stop there,
but -- !
0. But you did mention the coupling?
A. Yes, I did. Yes. :
0. You mentioned this on a futuris%ic type
|

mechanism, the California --

A. Sure. i

0. Are you aware that, in.this case, the
Company's requesting a consumption band w;ter and
wastewater rate adjustment mechanism?

A. Yes.

Q. And would you agree that, depending on what
the Commission does with respect to that, it might
influence the rate of return that the Commission would
give up or down, depending on what it does?

A. I respect that, but there are -+ it all

: |
depends on relative riék. Like I was saying with
Mr. Grantmyre, if there are mechanisms in|place, the

publicly traded companies that we base our ROEs on,

then that would -- then it would be already subsumed in

(919) 556-3961
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market prices. On my -- in my rebuttal testimony, I

think it's Exhibit 10, 10-R, it has a lisft of the

mechanisms .in each of my proxy group comp?nies.

So out of that -- obviously, all the —- out
of the six, three of them are California ?ompanies. So
Rmerican States Water, American Water, Caaifornia Water
Service Group, all have decoupling mechan#sm. So
that's half. And then American Water acthally has it
in Illincis and New York as well. I know, there are
some pending. Aqua, they have it in nort£ —— they have
it in Illinois and also requested in Nortp Carolina.
Middlesex does not have decoupling and neéther does
York, so it would be four out of six.

But then there's anotﬁer - thefe's another
study that I've made with a couple other authors, and
it's cﬁrrently undér academic review at tﬁe utility
policy journal. And u;ing -- using the GARCH
methodology aﬁd changes in beta, it shows that there
aren't any statistically significant changes in
investor required return before or after £he
implementation of the GARCH method -- or of decoupiing
mechanism.

So there's one screen would be take a look at

the —- take a look at the companies that you're

(919) 556-3961
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comparing CWS to, and then second is, does it really

matter as a -— as a, I guess, in respect to investor

required return, which we found that there wasn't any
statistically significant measure. And that's mainly
because there are so many things affectin% publicly
traded companies like -- !

Q. Earlier in your testimony, in résponse to
Mr. Grantmyre's teétimony, you mentioned the fact that,
in California, there was decoupling, and ¥ou mentioned
that as a factor that was, in your opinio#, coming into
pléy in the rate of return that the Compaﬁy -— that the
Commission set. And now you're -saying thgt didn't make
any difference. | |

Are you changing your testimonylon that?

A. No. I'm just saying that, in this case, you
need to make sure to look at it, because, in that case,
they did, and they didn't make any deduction for
decoupling. They have-in the past. They have in
the -- so the California -- California two cases back,

seven years ago, they did make an adjustmént for

decoupling. They made a downward adjustmént to ROE.

0. Explicit adjustment?
A. Explicit. Explicit.
Q. Would you agree that the more mechanisms that

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC
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exist, the Commission, in a hypothetical water company,
approves that reduce regulatory lag and that reduce
risks, that should influence one way or aﬁother what
the rate of return on equity that the Com%ission
approves? i

A, It should be; you just have to %ompare. So
say i1f CWS gets an inérdinate amount of méchanisms that
nobody else has, which isn't the case her%, then yes.
But if it's common, if it's widespread, I'would say no.

And like I said, in the -- this California case, there

wasn't an explicit reduction for decoupliﬁg in that
|

H

case.

Q.. The more.mechanisms, perhaps the reduction in
risk, and the fewer adjustments, perhaps the greater
the risk?

A. So then -- so then what -- I guess what you
would say 1s it's relative. So Séy if yoﬁ don't -- say
if you don't ——

Q. Can you answer that question yes or no and

then elaborate on it?

A. Can you say it again?’
0. The more mechanisms you have that reduce
risk, the —— the lower the —-- the lower the rate of

return on equity, and the fewer that you have that

(919) 556-3961
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increase risk, then the higher the rate on equity, all

other things being equal?

A. If everything's equal, yes. BuF if it's
i
compared —-- if you'’re comparing, that's -+ but if I'm
getting what you're saying, say if this isn't -- say

the decoupling mechanism in this case is %ejected, and
it's commonly -- it's common throughout tﬁe proxy
group, then that logic would be that they;would receive
a higher rate of return'because'they woul? be more
risky than the proxy group, correct?l All;right.

0. All right. Okay. :

CHAIRMAN FINLEY: Other questions by
the Commission?
(No_response.)
CHAIRMAN FINLEY: Questicons on the
Commission's questions?
CROSS EXAMINATION BY MS. FORCE:
Q. I regret this, but as I understand the last
conversation you had with the Chairman, you haven't

guantified the basis point impact of adoption or not

adoption of this proposed mechanism in this case, have
you?
A. No, because I think it's zero, based on

the -- based on the adoption of the proxy|group

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC
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companies and based on our studies that say that there
isn't a measurable effect on the ROE rquired by

investors of the publicly traded companiés.

Q. Thank yéu.

A. Yeah.

RECROSS EXAMINATION BY MR. GRANTMYRE:

Q. Chairman Finley asked you aboué mechanisms.

You're aware that, in North Cagolina,
Carolina Water has available to it the wqter system
improvement charge and the sewer system %mprovement
charge? :

A. Yes. And that's pretty common?throughout all
the proxy group companies and most of the states in the
country now. é

Q. Well, isn't it true that most Sf the other
states have a DSIC, which is a distributigﬁ system
improvement charge, and it's limited to the
distribution system for water companies apd the
collection system for wastewater companies?

A. There are differences. Pénnsyl&ania is a
DSIC. There's also a WSIC/SSIC up in Conkecticut.
There's —-- there's -- there are different| names of

different things, but most -- investors would look at

it as pretty much the same stuff.

(219) 556-3961
Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC www.noteworthyreporting.com




10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23

24

Carolina Water Service, Inc. ;ISession Date: 10/16/2018

Page 113
Q. But isn't -- have you looked at the

North Carolina statute that gets into the WSIC/SSIC,
how broad it is, compared to, say, the DSIC in

Pennsylvania, isn't it much, much broader?

A. I haven't looked at the statute.

Q. Okay. Thank you. No further questions.
f

A, Yup. '

FURTHER REDIRECT EXAMINATION BY MR. BENNfNK:

Q. Mr. D'Ascendis, going back to the questions
that Chairman Finley asked you, in North [Carolina, are
you aware of the mechanisms that the water and sewer
industry has for outside general rate caée cost
recovery?

A. Well, this case is just the WSfC and the
SSIC, right? .

Q. That's right. I mean, both th; Carolina
Water Service and Agqua bﬁth have what we{call the
WSIC/SSIC ratemaking mechanism.

A. Correct.

Q. Are you aware of any other mechanisms that
are actually in place for the water utili&y industry in
North Caroclina today?

h. Not that I'm aware of, no.

Q. And the mechanisms being proposed in this

(919) 556-3961
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case is a —-- would be a new mechanism, if approved by
the Company, that would be in place for Carolina Water

Service? '

A. It would be new, but it's commén across the

i
|

publicly traded companies. So even though it's new

here, it's not new everywhere, and the - that would be
|

subsumed in the market prices of the proxy group, which

means that it's already reflected in my ﬁOE

recommendation, if there is any risk.

Q. And can you state for the recofd, if you
know, in terms of the proxy group, what other
mechanisms that those companies may have 'that Carolina
Water Service does not have? |

A. Well, from what I -- from whatEI said
earlier, you have —-- the California compénies have
future test year, Illinois has future test vear,
Indiana has future test year, PA has futdre test year,
New Jersey has a measurable -- met and méasurable, I
think some -- I think it's nine months' forecast at
three months' historical. And then you have the
various infrastructure riders and -- which are in my
Exhibit 10R in my rebuttal. The wvarious decoupling

mechanisms.

There's also other ones that I did not —- did

(919) 556-3961
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not illustrate in 10R, which -- purchase |water, things

like that, that I didn't -- I didn't put!in. But

|

they're fairly common and they don't reaily take up a

lot -- there's not a lot of revenue impact in those, at
least in my opinion. So, I mean, the major ones are
future test year decoupling and the infrastructure
riders. And those are the ones that I chused on.

Q. So would it be fair to say thaé, in terms of
the other companies in the comparable group, they have
a much more robust availability of ratem%king

|
adjustments outside of the general rate case than in

North Carclina?

A. I would say, comparably speaking, because of
:
their lack of mechanisms, they're —- it's harder for
them to earn their rate of return. But like I said,
the mechanisms, themselves, aren't quantiFiable when it
comes to an ROE adjustment or anything li%e that. It's
just something that you have to consider going forward.
Q. And are you aware of the ratemaking
adjustment mechanisms of the electric utihity industry
and the natural gas utiiity industry havegin
North Carolina, as compared to the water industry?

MR. GRANTMYRE: I'm going to object. I

don't remember asking about electric and gas.

(919) 556-3961
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CHAIRMAN FINLEY: Overruled. Overruled.
THE WITNESS: Well, in electric and gas
in this state, there are several mechanisms that
help them —-- that help these companies earn their
rate of return, where —-- that aren't ;available to

|
water companies. I don't know the sﬁecifics. I

1
know that there are there, just for working in the

industry and seeing some of the tariffs from

working on some of these cases outsi@e of water.
BY MR. BENNINK: |

Q. For instance, the electric and %atural gas
industries have purchased, or they -- fuel clause

adjustments and gas cost adjustment passthroughs,

correct? :
A. They do, they do.
Q. And they also have other surcharge

adjustments for things such as energy efficiency
measurés and things of that nature? |
A. They do, yes.
Q. All right.
MR. BENNINK: That's all, thank you.
: CHAIRMAN FINLEY: All right. Thank you,
Mr. D'Ascendis.

We will accept into evidence, the Direct

[(919) 556-3961
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Examination Exhibits 1 and 2 [sic], and the
appendix also will be received into evidence at
this time. And the -- without objection, the Cross

Examination Exhibits 1 through 5.

MR. GRANTMYRE: Yes, pleaﬁe. Thank you.
(Whereupon, D'Ascendis Diﬁect Exhibit
Number 1, Schedules DWD—lithrough DWD-§,
and Public Staff D'Ascend%s Direct Cross
Examination Exhibit Numbeﬁs 1 through 5
were admitted into evidenﬁe.)
CHATRMAN FINLEY: Mr. Hinton, is he
next, Mr. Hinton? We are going to goEuntil 1:00
before the lunch break. |
JOHN HINTON,
having first been duly sworn, was examined

and testified as follows:

|
|
DIRECT EXAMINATION BY MR. GRANTMYRE:

Q. Please state your name and by whom you are
employed. ‘
A. My name is John Robert Hinton. I'm employed

by the Public Staff.
Q. And did you cause to be prefiled on
October 3, 2018, direct testimony consisting of

40 pages of direct testimony, Appendix A and Appendix

(919) 556-3961
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B?

A. Yes.

Q. And also Hinton Exhibits JRH 1 [through 57

A. Yes.

Q. Do you have corrections to your direct
testimony?

A, Yes, I do.

0. Could you please go through thgse?

A. Okay. I have four correctionsn On page 21,

line 10, the number 54.92 should read 49409. On that
same line, the debt cost should be 5.68 percent. Going
on to line 11, common equity ratio reads;45.08 percent.
It should read 50f91 percent. On page 31, on line 8,
it should read 3.2 times. It currently reads 3.7
times. On page 39, line 18, the number 54.92 should
read 49.09 percent. And on that same lin?, the number
45,08 percent should read 50.91 percent. !That's all.

0. And if I were -- with those corrections, if I
were to ask you the same questions again, would your
answers be the same?

A, Yes.

Q. And did you cause to be prefiled on

October 12, 2018, supplemental testimony consisting of

four pages and oné exhibit being JRH Exhibit 57

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC
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A Yes.
Q. And do you have any corrections on that?
A. No.
Q. And if I were to ask you those |same gquestions

A, Yes. i

MR. GRANTMYRE: Chairman Einley, we
would request that his direct testimony be copied
into tﬂe record and his —-- as if givén orally, and
his supplemental testimony be copied:into the

record as if given orally, and that ﬁhe exhibits be
|

identified. 5

CHAIRMAN FINLEY: All right.

Mr. Hinton's direct prefiled testimony of

October 4, 2018, of 40 pages and his two appendices

are copied into the record as if given orally from

the stand. And his four pages of sup%lemental

testimony of. October 12, 2018, are copied into the

record as if given orally from the sténd. And his

appendices -- excuse me, and his exhipits are

marked for identification as premarkeh in filing

both direct and supplemental.
(Hinton Exhibit Numbers JRH-1 through

JRH-5 and Supplemental Hinfon Exhibit

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC
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Number 5 were marked for
identification.)

(Whereupon, the prefiled direct

testimony and prefiled sugplemental
testimony of John Hinton %as copied into
the record as if given or%lly from the
stand. ) ‘ ;
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Clark's Office
N.C. Utilitiss Commission

CAROLINA WA]_'ER SERVICE, INC. OF NORTH CAROLINA
DOCKET NO. W-354, SUB 360

{
TESTIMONY OF JOHN R. HINTON
ON BEHALF OF THE PUBLIC STAFF
NORTH CAROLINA UTILITIES COMMISSION

October 4, 2018 i

PLEASE STATE YOUR NAME, POSITIOI\;, AND BUSINESS
ADDRESS FOR THE RECORD.

My name is John R, Hinton and my business address is 430 North
Salisbury Street, Raleiéh, North Carolina. | am the Director of the
Economic Research Division of the Public Staiff. My qualifications

|
and experience are provided in Appendix A. [

WHAT IS THE PURPOSE OF YOUR TEéTlMONY IN THIS
PROCEEDING? |

The purpose of my testimony is to present to‘; the North Carolina
Utilities Commission (Commission) the results of my analysis and
my recommendations as to the fair rate of rt?turn to be used in
-establishing rates for water 'and sewer utility s;;ervice provided by
Carolina Water Service, Iné. of North Carolina, Inc. (CWSNC or

Company).
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WHAT [IS. THE CURRENTLY APPROVED COST OF
CAPITAL FOR CWSNC?

In the last CWSNC general rate case, Docket No. W-354, Sub 356,

the Commission approved a capital structure lof 48.00% long-term
debt, 52.00% common equity, a cost rate of long-term debt of

5.93%, and a cost rate of common equity of EQ.GO% for an overall

|
weighted cost of capital of 7.84%. !

WHAT IS THE COST OF CAPITAL REQUESTED BY CWSNC IN
|
CWSNC has requested an overall rate of return or cost of capital of

THIS PROCEEDING?

8.91%. This applied for rate of return is based on a capital structure
of 47.11% long-term debt, 52.89% common equity, a cost rate of
long-term debt of 6.00%, and a cost rate for commen equity of

11.50%.

HOW DOES CWSNC WITNESS D’ASCENlDiS DEVELOP HIS
RECOMMENDATION? '

CWSNC witness D’Ascendis utilizes three cost :of equity methods: (1)
Discounted Cash Flow {DCF); (2) the Predictivg i;Risk Premium method
(PRPM); and (3) Capital Asset Pricing Modell (CAPM). He applies

these methodologies to a proxy group of six gublically-traded water
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companies. His first method relies on the DCF model which produces

a cost of equity of 9.10%. The second method is the Predictive Risk

Premium Model (PRPM)} that relies on predicted lbond yields produces
a 13.43% cost of equity. The witness includes a!second risk premium
analysis that he characterizes as a “total mariket approach” which
produces a 10.80% cost of equity for his utIIitéf proxy group. The
witness concludes by averaging the 13.43% P'RPM result with the
10.80 total market result to derive his overall rilsk premium result of
12.12% cost of equity. His third method incorpor'f_ttes the capital asset
pricing model (CAPM) that is based on a risk—fre:e rate of réium, beta
coefficient, and the expected return on the mlarket. To derive the
expected return on the market, the witness rellies on one historical
arithmetic return on the S&P 500 of 11.97% and two foreca‘sted based
returns on the S&P 500 of 14.59% and 15.73%. With these and other
inputs, he estimated the cost of equity by averaging the traditional
CAPM result of 11.25% and with his empirical CAPM result of 11.37%
for a 11.31% cost of equity. He also applies the DCF method, Risk
Premium methods, and CAPM to a group of comgarable risk non-price
regulated companies and derives cost of equity estimates of 14.15%,
12.46%, and 11.78%, respectively. He averagies these three non-
utility results to arrive at 12.63% cost of equ:ity for his non-price

regulated group of companies. His final conc usion for the cost of
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equity using his three methods as applied to a utility and a non-utility

groups of companies is 11.50%. Given that the witness believes that
CWSNC's small size relative to his proxy groupsi has added risks, he
increases the baseline cost of equity by 0.40|%, which raises his
recommended cost to 11.90%. However, the Co%npanies Schedule D-
1 of the ltem 10 shows a proposed cost rate Ofi”'EO% for common
equity. {

WHAT IS THE OVERALL RATE OF RETUR;\I RECOMMENDED
BY THE PUBLIC STAFF? 7 |
The Public Staff recommends an overall rateilof return of 7.37%,
based on the June 30, 2018, capital structun!'e and cost of debt
consisting of 54.92% long-term debt at a cost rate of 5.87% and
45,08% common equity. As such, the disagreement between the
Company and the Public Staff is the capital structure, the
embedded de~bt cost rate, pre-tax interest coverage and

recommended cost rate of common equity of 9.20%.

HOW IS. THE REMAINDER OF YOUR TESTIMONY

STRUCTURED?

The remainder of my testimony is presented lin the following five

sections:
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L Legal and Economic Guidelines for Fair Rate of Return

il Present Financial Market Conditions

%
:
fil.  Appropriate Capital Structure and Cost olf Long-Term Debt
V.  The Cost of Common Equity Capital i}

l

V. Concerns with Company Witness D'Ascendis’ Testimony

VI.  Summary and Recommendations

t

l. LEGAL AND ECONOMIC GUIDELINES FOR FAIR RATE OF
!

RETURN I

"Q. PLEASE BRIEFLY DESCRIBE THE ECON(;)MIC AND LEGAL

t
FRAMEWORK, OF YOUR ANALYSIS. .*

A. Public utiliies possess certain characteristics of natural

“monopolies. For instance, it is more efﬁcientlfor a single firm to
provide a service such as water productionland distribution or
'wastewater collection and treatment than for: two or more firms
offering the same service in the same area tc; do so. Therefore,
regulatory bodies have assigned franchised territories to public

utilities to provide services more efficiently and at a lower cost to

consumers.

Q. WHAT IS THE ECONOMIC RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN RISK

AND THE COST OF CAPITAL?
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The cost of equity capital to a firm is equal to the rate of return
investors expect to earn on the firm's securities: given the securities’
!

level of risk. An investment with a greater risk iwill require a higher

expected return by investors. In Federal Power Comm’n v. Hope

Natural Gas Co., 320 U.S. 591, 603 (1944)|(Hoge). the United

States Supreme Court stated: |
[Tlhe return to the equity owner should be
commensurate with returns on investments in other
enterprises having corresponding risks.! That return,
moreover, should be sufficient to assure confidence in
the financial integrity of the enterprise, so as to
maintain its credit and to attract capital.

|

In Bluefield Waterworks & Impr. Co. v, Public Service Comm'n, 262

U.S. 679, 692-93 (1923) (Bluefield) the United States Supreme
Court stated: A public utility is entitied to such rates as will permit it
to earn a return on the value of the property which it employs for
the conveniénce of the public equal to that gentera!ly being made at
the same time and in the same general part of th;e country on
investments in other business undertakings wﬁich are attended by
corresponding risks and uncertainties, but it has no constitutional
right to profits such as are realized or anticipateid in highly profitable
enterprises or speculative ventures. The: return should be

reasonably sufficient to assure confidence in the financial

26
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soundness of the utility, and should be adequate, under efficient
and economical management, to maintain and support its credit
and enable it to raise the money necessary for Ethe proper discharge
of its public duties. A rate of return may be reésonable at one time
and become too high or too low by changes af}ecting opportunities

I
for investment, the money market, and business conditions

i
generally. !
'

These two decisions recognize that utilities ar:e competing for the
capital of investors and provide legal guidelines as to how the
allowed rate of return should be set. The decisions specifically
speak to the standards or criteria of capital attraction, financial
integrity, and comparable earnings. The Hope decision, in
particular, recognizes that the cost of common equity is

commensurate with risk relative to investments in other enterprises.

In competitive capital markets, the required return on common

equity will be the expected return foregone by not investing in

alternative stocks of comparable risk. Thus, in brder for the utility to
i

+

earnings, the return allowed on a utility’s comm;on equity should be

aftract capital, possess financial integrity, and exhibit comparable

that-return required by investors for stocks with lccmparable risk. As

such the return requirements of debt and equity investors, wf_ﬂch is
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shaped by expected risk and return, is paramount in attracting

capital,

It is widely recognized that a public utility should be allowed a rate

of return on capital which will allow the ut:ility, under prudent
' I

management, to attract capital under the criteria or standards

referenced by the Hope and Bluefield decisions!,. If the allowed rate

of return is set too high, consumers are burdened with excessive
costs, current investors receive a windfall, aqd the utility has an
incentive to overinvest. Likewise, customers w;'ll be charged prices
that are greater than the true economic costs} of providing these
services. Consumers will consume too few of :these services from
a point of view of efficient resource allocation. If the return is set
too low, then the utility stockholders would suffer because a
declining value of the underlying property will be reflected 'in a
declining value of the utility's equity shares. This could happen
because the utility would not be earning enough to maintain and
expand its fécilities to meet customer demand for service, cover its
operating costs, and attract capital on reasonajble terms. Lenders

will shy away from the company because of increased risk that the
i

utility will default on its debt obligations. Because a public utility is

capital intensive, the cost of capital is a very Iarlge part of its overall

»~ 0128
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revenue requirement and is a crucial issue for a company and its

ratepayers.

The Hope and Bluefield standards are embodiéd in N.C. Gen. Stat.

§ 62-133(b)(4), which requires that the allowcl.-‘:d rate of return be
!
sufficient to enable a utility by sound managemént
|
to produce a fair return for its shareholders,
considering changing economic conditions and other
factors, . . . to maintain its facilities and services in
accordance with the reasonable requirements of its
customers in the territory covered by its franchise, and
to compete in the market for capital fuhds on terms
. that are reasonable and are fair to its customers and
to its existing investors.

N.C. Gen. Stat. § 62-133(b)(4) (2017).

On April 12, 2013, the North Carolina Supreme Court decided State

ex rel. Utils. Comm’n v. Cooper, 366 N.C. 484, 739 S.E. 2d 541

(2013) (Cooper). In that decision, the Supreme Court reversed and
remanded the Commission’s January_27, 201'2, Order in Docket
No. E-7, Sub 989, approving a stipulated rieturn on equity of
10.50% for Duke Energy Carolinas, LLC. In its decision, the
Supreme Court held (1) that the 10.50% return on equity was not
supported by the Commission's own mdependent findings and

analysis as requ1red by State ex rel. Utils. Comlm 'n v. Carolina Util.

i
Customers Ass'n, 348 N.C. 452, 500 S.E.2d 6§|33 (1998) (CUCA I),

0123
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in cases involving nonunanimous stipulationls, and (2) that the
Commission must make findings of fact rega'rding the impact of
changing economic conditions on consumers wlhen determining the
proper return on equity for a public utility. In !@gg_r, the Court's
holding -introduced a new factor to be %;onsidered by the

|
Commission regardless of whether there is a stipulation.

t
|

In considering this new element, the Commission is guided by
ratemaking 'princi'ples laid down by statute aﬁd interpreted by a
body of North Carolina case law developedia over many years.
According to these principles, the test of a fai:r rate of return is a
return on equity that will provide a utility, by sfound management,
the opportunity to (1) produce a fair profit fof its shareholders in
view of current economic conditions, (2) maintain its facilities and

service, and (3) compete in the marketplace for capital. State ex

rel. Utils. Comm’n v. General Tel. Co., 281 N.C. 318, 370, 189

S.E.2d 705, 738°(1972). Rates should be set as low as reasonably

possible consistent with constitutional constraints. State ex rel

Utils. Comm’n v. Pub. Staff-N. Carolina Utils.;Comm'n. 323 N.C.
' |

481, 490, 374 S.E.2d 361, 366 (1988). The exercise of subjective

judgment is a necessary part of setting an appropriate return on

equity. Id. Thus, in a particular case, the Commission must strike
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a balance that (1) avoids setting a return so low that it impairs the
ytiiity's ability to aftract capital, (2) avoids setting a return any
_ J , \

higher than needed tfo raise capital on reasonable terms, and (3)

considers the' impact of changing economic conditions on
!

consumers. !

WHAT IS A FAIR RATE OF RETURN? '

The fair rate of return is simply a percenltage, which, when
multiplied by a utility’s rate base investment wilil yield the dollars of
net operating income a utility should rea?éorgabfy have the
opﬁortunity to earn. This dollar amount of net goperating income is
available to pay the interest cost on a utiiity's; debt capital and a
return to the common equity investor. The, fair rate of retum

|
multiplied by the utility’s rate base yields the dollars a utility needs

. i . . .
to recover in order to earn the investors’ required return on capital.

HOW DID YOU DETERMINE THE FAIR RATE OF RETURN THAT
YOU RECOMMEND IN THIS PROCEEDING? |

To determine the fair rate of return, | performgd a cost of capital
K

study consisting of three steps. First, | determi[ned the appropriate

|

capital structure: for ratemaking purposes; ie. the proper

proportions of each form of capital. Utilities normally finance assets

| - 0131
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1 with debt and common equity. Because each of these forms of
2 capital have different costs, especially !after income tax
3 ccnsiderations,‘ the relative amounts of each’ form employed fo
4 finance the assets can have a significant inﬂLlnence on the overall
5 cost of capital, revenue requirements, and] rates. Thus, the
6 determination of the appropriate capital structure for ratemaking
7 purposes is important to the utility and to ratfepayers. Second, |
8 determined the cost rate of each form of capii'tal. The individual
9 debt issues have contractual agreements expli:citly stating the cost
10 of each issue. The embedded annual cost of debt may be
N 11 caléuiated by simply considering these agreeménts and the utility’s
Lo 12 books and records. The cost of common equit;y is more difficult to
13 determine, because it is based on the investor's:; opportunity cost of
14 capital. Various economic and financial rnod;als or methods are
15 _ available to measure the cost of common ‘equity.  Third, by
16 combining fhe Aappropriate capital structure ra;tios for ratemaking
17 purposes with the associated cost rates, | célCuIated an overall

18 weighted cost of capital or fair rate of return. !

|
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Il. PRESENT FINANCIAL MARKET CONDITIONS

|
CAN YOU BRIEFLY DESCRIBE CURRENT FINANCIAL MARKET

|
CONDITIONS? |

Yes. The cost of financing is much lower tod"ay than in the more
inflationary period of the 1990s. More recently, the continued low
rates of inflation and expectations of future low inflation rates have

cor:ltributed to even lower interest rates. Accordling to Moody's Bond

Survey, vields on long-term "A" rated publiéi utility bonds as .of
August, 2018 is 4.26% and 4.27% for July, 201 s|; By the close of this
proceeding, the Company will, most likely, havi‘e received four rate
increases over tﬁe last five years (Docket Nos.'V;V-354,- Sub 356, Sub
344, and Sub 336). ‘At the time of the filed costiof capital settlement
on January 10, 2014 in Docket No. W-354, S:ub 536, Moody’s A-

rated utility bonds yielded 4.63%, which is 371 basis points higher
i

than the current yields on its long-term bonds, as: illustrated in Exhibit

JRH-1. ]
|

HOW HAVE SHORT-TERM INTEREST RATES CHANGED SINCE
|

THE COMPANY’S LAST RATE CASE? i

‘ L
They have increased as shown in the graph below as there is a

flattening of the yield curves, which can be seen as movement to in

+~ 0133

TESTIMONY OF JOHN R. HINTON
PUBLIC STAFF — NORTH CAROLINA UTILITIES COMMISSION
DOCKET NO. W-354, 8UB 360 :

Page 13



- 0134

the direction of historical normals. However, the(e has been little

changes in the cost rates for 30-year treasurylsecurities which are
indicators of the interest rates for Iong-tem? utility bonds. As
|

illustrated in the graph below, since the time of the last CWSNC

stipulation filed on September 19, 2017, yields on 30-year treasury

securities have risen 12 baslis points; however, the yields on 30-year
i

treasury securities are 60 basis point lower since January 10, 2014,

the date that the cost of capital stipulation was filed in Docket W-354,

Sub 336,
Yield Curves |
4.0% |
3.5%
3.0% . :
26% T———
ﬁ 2.0%
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1.0% A—e==zzZ T
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0-0% Jv,‘-'l f [ : T 1 13 1] T 1 [y [} L] 1 ) ] 1 ¥
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HOW DO INTEREST RATES AFFECT THE FINANCING COSTS
OF A COMPANY?

in simple terms, the current lower interest rates and stable

inflationary environment of today indicate that borrowers are paying
[ess for the time value of money, This is srgmfcant since utility
stocks and utility capital costs are highly m_terest rate-sensitive
relatve to most industries within the tsecurities markets.
Furthermore, given that investors often vievr!r purchases of the
common stocks of utilities as substitutesi for fixed income
i
investments, the reductions in interest rates ob:sen{ed over the past
ten or more years has paralleled the decreases in investor required

. b
rates of return on common equity.

|

GIVEN YOUR GRAPH OF YIELD CURVES SHOWS RATES HAVE
INCREASED, DO YOU RELY ON IiNTEREST RATE
PREDICTIONS IN YOUR INVESTIGATION? :

Yes, | will review predictions; however, | geneirally do not rely on
interest rate forecasts fo determine the cost qf equity. Rather, |
believe that re?ying on current interest rates, esri:recially in refation to
yields on Iong-térm bonds, is more appropriate for ratemaking in that,

it is reasonable to expect that as investors are|pricing bonds, they

are based on expectations on future interest r[ates, inflation rates,

0135
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F
1 etc. While | have a healthy respect for forecast ng, I'm aware of the
2 risk of relying on predictions of rising interest rates .in raté cases. A
3 case can be observed in the suppiemental tes}imony of Company
4 witness Ahern in thé Aqua rate case in Dockn!et W-218, Sub 363.
S Here the witness identified séveral interest rate forecasts by Blue
6 Chip Financial Eorecasts of 30-year Treasury Bc?nds yields that were |
7 predicted to rise to 4.3% in 2015, 4.7% in 2016, 5.2% in 2017, and
8 5.5% for 2020-2024:. The graph below, reveals'how these forecasts
9 significantly over-estimated actual interest rates for 30-year Treasury
10 Bonds. As such, | tend to place more weigr:lt in current market
= 11 interest rates which ar::a inherently forward loo:king as they reflect
12 investor expectations of current and future returnls.

{

|

|

|

|

i

' Docket W-218 Sub 363, T. Vo, 2, page 171, lines 8-9
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30-Year US Treasury Bonds

lll. APPROPRIATE CAPITAL STRUCTURE AND

COST OF LONG-TERM DEBT |
!

Q. WHY IS THE APPROPRIATE CAPITAL STRUCTURE

IMPORTANT FOR RATEMAKING PURPOSES?‘?
I

A. For companies that do not have monopoly pow:er, the price that an

f

individual company charges for its products oriservices is set in a

competitive market and that price is generally not influenced by the

company’s capital structure. However, the capital structure that is

determined to be appropriate for a regulated

public utility has a
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direct bearing on the fair rate of return, revenue requirement, and,

therefore, the prices charged to captive ratepay?rs.

PLEASE EXPLAIN THE TERM CAPITAL STRUCTURE AND
HOW THE CAPITAL STRUCTURE APPROVED FOR
RATEMAKING PURPOSES AFFECTS RATES;.

The capital structure is simply a representatkl)n of how a utility's
assels are financed. It is the relative proporticlms or rati'os of debt
and common equity ‘to the total of these forr:;s of capital, which
have different costs. Common equity is far rrltore expensive than
debt for ratemaking purposes for two reasons. | First, as mentioned
earlier, there are income tax considerations. Interest on debt is
deductible for purposes of calculating income?taxes. The cost of
common equity, on the other hand, must be “érossed up” to allow
the utility sufficient revenue to pay income taxes and to earn its cost
of common equity on a net or after-tax ba%is. Therefore, the
amount of revenue the, utility must collect frorri ratepayers to meet
income tax obligations is directly related to boﬂlil the common equity
ratic in the capital structure and cost of commlon equity. A second
reason for this cost aiﬁerence is that the cost of common equity

must be set at a marginal or current cost rate. |Conversely, the cost

of debt is set at an embedded rate because tlhe utility is incurring

-~ 0138
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holders.

Because the Commission has the duty to promote economic utility
sefvice, it must decide] whether or not a utility's requested capital
structure is appropriate for ratemaking purposes. An example of
the cost difference can be seen in the Compgany's fiiing. Based
upon the Company's requested capital cost raté;s, gach dollar of its
common equity, and long-term debt that sup;laorts the retail rate

base has the following approximate annual costs (including income

|
tax, regulatory fee, and gross receipts tax expen;ée) to ratepayers:
L.

(1)  Each $1 of common equity costs a ratepayer
approximately 12 cents per year.
(2)  Each $1 of long-term debt costs a ratepayer less than 6

cents per year. |

. |
WHAT CAPITAL STRUCTURE HAS iTHfE COMPANY
REQUESTED IN THIS CASE?
The Company's application requests to use a capital structure of
47.11% long-term debt and 52.89% comrriton equity as of

December 31, 2017.

~~ 0139
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representative and reasonable for ratemaking.
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DO YOU SUPPPORT THE CAPITAL STRUTllJRE PROPOSED BY

THE COMPANY IN THIS CASE?

No. | recommend that the Company update its capital structure as
of June 30, 2018. Sécondiy, | recommend thét the capital structure
include the June 30, 2018 balance of the C}ompany’é Revolving

Credit Facility of $80 million that was entered into on October 23,

2015 that contains a maturity date of October 23, 2020. 1 believe

thét the updated capital structure that includes!the Revolving Credit
Facility of 54.92% debt and 45.08% comtl'non equity is both

WHAT IS YOUR RECOMMENDED COSTz OF LONG-TERM
DEBT? |

| recommend the use of the Company's propo#ed cost of debt that
has been updated.as' of June 30, 2018 to 5.87%. The Company
maintains that the make whole provisions contained in their existing

}
Notes make it uneconomic for refinancing. CWSNC and Utilities,

Inc. have a history of making private placx?_aments of debi at
relatively higher interest rates relative to publicj: offerings by other
water and sewer utilities, such as with Aqua Noﬁh Carolina. Unlike
Agua North Carolina, CWSNC does not have [any loans that are

associated with the rehabilitation of water infralstructure that were
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enabled through the North Carolina State Revolving Fund Program

authorized by the Safe Drinking Water Act. The Public Staff urges

the Company to continue to investigate this so |Jrce of funding which

are at cost rates that are typically signiﬁcantly: lower than available

in the market. My recommended capital structure and cost of debt

is as follows:
CWSNC
as of June 30, 2018 |
Ratio iDebt Cost
Long-Term Debt 54.92% 5.87%
Common Equity 45.08%
Total 100.00%

IV. THE COST OF COMMON EQUITY CAPITAL

HOW DID YOU DEFINE THE COST OF COMMON EQUITY?

The cost of equity capital for a firm is the expected rate of return on
|

corﬁmon equity that investors require in order to:} induce them to
purchase shares of the firm's common stock. The return is

expected given that when the investor buys a share of the firm's
i

common stock, he does not know with certainty what his returns will

be in the future.
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HOW DID YOU DETERMINE THE COST OF|COMMON EQUITY
CAPITAL FOR THE COMPANY?

| used the discounted cash flow (DCF) model and the Risk

Premium mode! to determine the cost of equity for the Company.
|

PLEASE DESCRIBE YOUR DCF ANALYSIS.

The discounted cash flow model is a methbd of evaluating the
expected cash flows from an investment by giving appropriate
consideration to the time value of money. The,DCF model is based
on the theory that the price of the investment will equal the
discounted cash flows of retumns. The return tlo an equity investor
cbmes in the form of expected future d%videhds and price
appreciation. However, as the new price will :;lgain be the sum of
the discounted cash flows, price appreciati',on is ignored and
attention focused on the expected stream of dividends.

Mathematically, this relationship may be expreséed as follows:

LetED1 = expected dividends per share over the next twelve months;
g = expected growih rate of dividends;
k = cost of eduity capital; and |
P = price of.stock or present value of the future income

stream.

TESTIMONY OF JOHN R. HINTON Page 22
PUBLIC STAFF - NORTH CAROLINA UTILITIES COMMISSION
DOCKET NO. W-354, SUB 360

- 0142



N

(44} B N

10
11
12
13
14
15
16

17 .

18
19
20

21
22
23
24

25

-~ 0143

Then,

D1 + Di(14g) + Di{1+g)? +...+D1(1+g)t"
P=

Tk (14K2 (14K (1+k)!

This equation represents the amount an invest:or would be willing to
pay for a share of common stock with a dividend stream over the
future periods. Using the formula for a sum of an infinite geometric

series, this equation may be reduced to:

Dy
P:_._..__.....

k-g

Solving for k yields the DCF equation: |

Di+g
K=

P

Therefore, the rate of return on equity capital re‘lzquired by investors
’ !
is the sum of the dividend yield (D+/P) plus the expected long-term

growth rate in dividends (g)

Q. DID YOU APPLY THE DCF METHOD DIRECTLY TO CWSNC?

A. No. | applied the DCF method to a comparéble group of water

utilities followed by Value Line Investment Survey (Value Line).
The standard edition of Value Line covers nine'I water companies.

However, | excluded Connecticut W_ater Service! Inc. and The SIW

TESTIMONY OF JOHN R. HINTON Page 23
PUBLIC STAFF — NORTH CAROLINA UTILITIES COMMISSION
DOCKET NO. W-354, SUB 360




TN
r";_“?\.
A

10
11
12
13
14
15

16

17
18

19

- 0144

Group because of a-merger of the two compsz nies. | also excluded

Consolidated Water Co. because of its {significant overseas

operations,
|

WHAT MEASURES OF RISK DID YOU REVIEW TO
DETERMINE THE COMPARABILITY OF' INVESTING IN
CWSNC TO INVESTING IN OTHER WATER UTILITIES?

| reviewed standard risk measures that are widely available to
invéstors that are considered by most investors when making
investment decisions. The beta coefficient is a measure of the

sensitivity of a stock's price to overall fluctuations in the market.

The Value Line lnvés@ment Survey beta coef!ﬁcient describes

A
the relationship of a company's stock price with the New York

¥

Stock Exchange Composite. A beta value of less than 1.0
means that the stock’s price is less volatile than the movement
in the market; conversely, a beta value greater than 1.0

indicates that the stock price is more volatile than the market.

L]
L1

| reviewed the Value Line Safety Rank, which lis defined as a
measure of the total risk of a stock, The Safety Rank is

calculated by averaging two variables (1) the stock's index of

/
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price stability, and (2) the Financial Strength rating of the

company.

In addition, | reviewed the S&P Common Stock Rating. The
stock rating system takes into consideratic;n two important
factors in the determination of a stock's ratinj: the stability and
growth of earnings and dividends. However%, the stock rating
does not consider a company's balance sheeft or other factors.

: |
The stock rating system has seven grades with A+ being the

highest rating possible-

[ also reviewed S&P’s Bond Rating, which is an assessment of
the creditworthiness c_)f a company. Credit ratin:g agencies focus
on the creditworthiness of the pér;icular bond issuer, which
includes a detailed and thorough review of the:potentials areas
of business riék and financial risk of the company. These and
other risk measures for the conﬁparable group are shown in

Exhibit JRH-2 and are further explained in Appehdix B

\

HOW DID. YOU DETERMINE THE DIVIDEND 'YIELD

COMPONENT OF THE DCF?

dividends to be declared over the next 12 mon

| calculated the dividend yield by using the Value Line estimate of

ths divided by the
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price of the stock as reported in the Value Line Summary and index

- sections for each week of the 13-week period June 29, 2018

through September 21, 2018. A 13-week averlaging period tends to
1

smooth out short-term variations in the stock prices. This process

resulted in an average dividend yield of 2.1% for the comparable

group of water utilities.

HOW DID YOU DETERMINE THE EXPECTéD GROWTH RATE
COMPONENT OF THE DCF? |

| employed the grth rates of the comparablle group in earnings
per sﬁare (EPS), dividend per share (DPS), jand book value per
share (BPS) as reported in Value Line over the past ten and five
years. | also employed the forecasts of the growth rates of the
comparable groups in EPS, DPS, and BPS ais reported in Value
Line. The historical and forecast growth ratt%s are prepared by
analysts of an independent advisory service tha't is widely available
to investors aﬁd should also provide an esltimate of investor
expectations. | include both historical known' growth rates and
forecast growth rates, because it is reasonaple to expect that

|
investors consider both sets of data in deriving their expectations.

Finaily, | incorporated the consensus of various |analysts’ forecasts
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i

|
of five-year EPS growth rate projections aEs reported in Yahoo
Finance. The dividgnd yields and growth rates for each of the
companies and for the average for the comparable group are

shown in Exhibit JRH-3.

WHAT IS YOUR CONCLUSION REGARDIING THE COST OF
COMMON EQUITY TO THE COMPANY BASED ON THE DCF

METHOD? .

Based upon the DCF analysis, | determinecli that a reasonable
expected dividend yield is 2.1% with an expﬁ:cted growth rate of
6.1% to 7.1%. While | consider historical gro.iwth rates in making
my recommendations, | often place the g:i;reatest weight on
predicted growth rates. In this case, the average growth is 6.6%
which produces a 8.7% mid-point result for my DCF analysis. As

such, the analysis produces a cost of common equity estimate for

CWSNC that is within the range of 8.20% to 9.20%.

PLEASE DESCRIBE YOUR RISK PREMIUM ANALYSIS.

The equity risk premfum method can be defined as the difference

between the expected return on a common stoc?k and the expected

return on a debt security. The differential betwe{en the two rates of
|

o . oo
return are indicative of the return investors r]eqmre in order to
|
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compensate them for the additional risk involved with an investment
in the Company's common stock over an investment in the

Company's bonds that involves less risk.

In order to quantify the risk premium, | need esjimates of the cost of
equity and the cost of debt at contemporaneoius paints in time. [n
that, my method -relies on approved returns on common equity for
water utility companies from various public utiiity commissions that
is published by the Regulatory Research Asslociates, Inc. (RRA),
within SNL Global Market Intelligence. In o:rder to estimate the
relationship with:- a representative cost of d:ebt capital, | have
regressed the'ave'rage annual allowed equity returns with the
average Moody's A-rated yields for Public Utili:ty bonds from 2006
through 2018, Thé regression analysis which irtlcorporates years of

historical data is combined with recent monthly yields to provide an

estimate of the current cost of common equity.

WHAT ARE THE STRENGTHS OF USING ALL:OWED RETURNS?
The use of allowed returns as the basis for t|he expected equity
return has two strengths over other épproaches 'that involve various
models that estimate the expected equity returnion common stocks

and subtracting a representative cost of debt. ©ne strength of my

i

-~ 0148
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approach is that authorized returns on equity are generally arrived at

through lengthy investigations by various parties with opposing views

on the rate of return fequired by investors. Thus, it is reasonable to

conclude that the approved allowed returns are good estimates for

the cost of equity.

: i
WHAT WERE THE RESULTS OF YOUR RISK PREMIUM

ANALYSIS?
The summary data of risk premiums shown on IExhibit JRH-4, page
1 ofI2 indicates; that the average risk premitlm is 4.95% with a
maximum premiu_m of _5.78% and minimum Epremium of 3.73%,
which when combined with the last six months oil‘ A-rated bond yields
produces yields with an average cost of equity of 9.11%, a maximum
cost of equity of 8.84%, and a minimum cost of equity of 7.89%. As
noted, a statistical regression was performed in :order to quantify the
relationship of allowed equity returns and bond c,:osts. Exhibit JRH-
4, page 2 of 2 displays a regression analysis of the data that
indicates a significant statistical relationship of‘:;the allowed equity

returns and bond costs, such that a one percent decrease in the

bond cost correéponds to an increase of apprbximately 26 basis
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points in the equity risk premium.2 While various studies on the cost

of equity capitai have differed on the level of the negative

relationship of interest rates and risk premiums there has been
agreement that as interest rates fall, there is an increase in the
premium.® Applying this relationship to the curi‘rent utility bond cost
of 4.22%* resulted in a current estimate of t:he cost of equity of

) ) \
9.70% which reflects a risk premium of 5.48%. |

GIVEN YOUR STUDY ON THE COST OF EQUI!ITY, WHAT IS YOUR
RECOMMEDNED COST OF EQU]TY? |

Based on all of the results of my DCF model that indicate a cost of
equi;y from 8.2% to 9.2% with a central point esjtimate of 8.70% and
Risk Premium model that indicates a cost off equity of 9.70%, |
determined that the investor required rate of re'turn for CWSNC is
between 8.70% and 9.70%. | further conclude that 9.20% is my

single best estimate of the Company's cost of common equity.

~~ 0150

-

2The regfeésion indicated a significant statistical relationship of ROE=0.08603 + 0.26086,

with an adjusted R2=0.74952. '

3 Eugene F. Brigham, Dilip K. Shome, and Steve R. Vinson, “The Risk Premium
Approach to Measuring a Utility's Cost of Equity.” Financial Management, Spring 1985, pp.

33-45,

yield-to-maturity rate of Moody's A-rated Utility Bond Yields.

4 The 4.22% current bond yield was determined using the most recent six-month average
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WHAT OTHER EVIDENCE DID YOU CONSIDER IN YOUR

ASSESMENT OF. THE -REASONABLENESS OF YOUR

RECOMMENDED RETURN? |

In regard fo reasonhableness assessment V\%ritﬁ financial risk, I
considered the pre-tax-interest coverage ratio ;laroduced by my cost
of capital recommendation. Based on the re:commended capital
structure, cost of debt, and equity return of 59.20%, the pre-tax
interest coverage ratio is approximately 3.7 timt'?s. This level of pre-

tax interest coverage should allow CWSNC to qualify for a single

“A” bond rating. !

TO WHAT EXTENT. DOES YOUR RECOMNIiENDED RATE OF
RETURN ON COMMON EQUITY TAKE INTO CdNSlDERATION
THE IMPACT OF A'WATERISEWER SYSTEM IMPROVEMENT
MEbHANISM PURSUANT TO N.C. GEN. STJI}T. § 62-133.12 ON
THE COMPANY’S FINANCIAL RISK?

In my opinion, the water and sewer improvement charge
mechanism (WSIC and SSIC) provides the ability for enhanced
cost recovery of the'eligible capifal improvem?nts which reduces
regulatory.lag through incremental and timelyli rate increases. |
believe this mechanism is seen by debt and equity investors as

supportive regulation that mitigates business and regulatory risk.

-+ 0151
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As such, | believe that this mechanism is.i noteworthy and is

supportive of my recommendation.

TO WHAT EXTENT DOES YOUR RECOMMENDED RATE OF
|
RETURN ON EQUITY TAKE INTO COI’\|ISIDERATION THE

|
IMPACT OF CHANGING ECONOMIC CONDITIONS ON

'CWSNC'S CUSTOMERS?

| am aware of no clear numerical basis for quantifying the impact of
changing economic -conditions on customers in determining an
appropriate return on equity in setting rateslfor a public utility.
Rather, the impact of changing economic con&itions nationwide is
inherent in the methods and data used in my study to determine the
cost of equity for utilities that are comparable to Aqua. | have
reviewed certain information on the economilc conditions in the
areas served by CWSNC, specifically, the 201:4, 2015, and 2016
data on total personal income from the Bureau of Economic
Analysis {(BEA) and t.he Devélopment Tier Designations published
by the North Carolina Department of Commercé for the counties in
which Agsa's systems are located. The BEA?data indicates that
from 2014 to 2016, total personal income weig}:ﬂed by the number

of water customers by county grew at a compo‘und annual growth

rate (CAGR) of approximately 3%.

- 0152
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The North Carolina Department of Commerce annually ranks the

state's 100 counties based on economic well-being and assigns

each a Tier designation. The most distressed counties are rated a

1" and the most prosperous -counties are rate'fj a“3." The rankings
l

examine several economic measures such as, household income,

poverty rates, unemployment rates, population growth, and per

“capita property tax base. For 2017, the aver?ge Tier ranking that

has been weighted by the number of water cuStomers by county is
2.6. Both these economic measures indicate that there have been
improvement in the ecgnomic conditions for CWSNC’S service area
relative to the three previous rate increases in Docket Nos. W-354,
Subs 356, 344, ana 336 that were approvedlin 2017, 2015, and

2014, respectively.

!
As discussed above, it is the Commission’s duty to set rates as low

as reasonably possible consistent within constitutional constraints.
This duty exists regardless of the customers' ability to pay.
Moreover, the rate of - return on common equity .is only one
component of the rate established by the Commission. N.C. Gen.
Stat. § 62-133 sets out an intricate formula for .the Commission to
follow in determining a utility's overall revenue re;quirement. Itis the

combination of rate base, expenses, capital structure. cost rates for
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debt and equity capital, and capital structure| that determines how
much customers pay for utility service and |how much investors
receive in return for their investment. The Commission must

exercise ifs best judgment in balancing the interests of both groups.

My analysis indicates that my recommended rate of return on
equity will allow the Company to properly maintain its faéilities,
provide adequate service to its customers, attract capital on terms
that are fair and reasonable to its customers and invlestors, and will

result in rates that are just and reasonable. ;
b

V. CONCERNS WITH COMPANY WITNESS D'ASCENDIS’

TESTIMONY

DO YOU HAVE CONCERNS ABOUT CC)IMPANY WITNESS
D’ASCENDIS’' TESTIMONY? i

Yes, my first concern is his adjustment for business risk. | do not
believe that it is appropriate to add a risk prer:nium to the cost of
equity due to the size _of a regulate;i utility con')pany. My reasons
are as follows: first, from a regulatory policy pe;épective, ratepayers
should not be required {o pay higher_ rates because they are located

in the franchise area of a utility of a size which is arbitrarily

considered to be small. Further if such adjustm‘ents were routinely
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allowed, an incentive would.exist for large existing utilities to form
subsidiaries when mé;ging or even to split-up into subsidiaries as to
obtain higher allowed returns, - Lastly; CWSNC operates in a
franchise environmerft that insulates the company from competiiion
and it operates with procedures in place that allow for rate
adjustments for -elig'iblé capital Improvements.!:cost increases, and

|
other unusual circumstances that impact its earnings.

Furthermore, CWSNC operates in an industryiwhere bottled water
provides the only alternative to utility service. ll‘hus, the industry is
‘often considered less risky from an investor's péarspective relative to
natural gas industry, which competes with elect:ric service, propane,
and other alternative fuel sources. As such, I'have compared the
quarterly operating revenue and the quarterly operating incomé
before interest and income taxes of CWSNC, Aqua North Carolina,
Inc., Public Service Company of North Carolina, Inc. (PSNC) and
the North Carolina operations of Piedmont Natural Gas Company,
Inc. (Piedmont) over the last couple of years. As expected, the

operating revenue and the operating income® of, CWSNC and Aqua

'
t

5 The operating revenue and income data is from menthly and guarterly reports
provided to the Public Staff. Operating income includes general taxes; but, excludes
interest charges and state and federal income taxes.
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are more predictable- and stable overtime relative to PSNC and

Piedmont, as shown in the following graphs:

Carolina Water Service, Inc. of
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Q. DO YOU KNOW OF STUDUES THAT QUESTION THE

ADDITIONAL RISK TO UTILITIES AS IT RELATES TO SIZE?

A, Yes, | am aware of a study by Dr. Annie Wong® that focuses on the

size of regulated utilities and risk. Dr. Wong has tested

/

for a size

premium in utilites and concluded that, unlike industrial stocks,

utility stocks do not exhibit a significant size premium. As explained

by Professor Wong, there are several reasons why such a size

premium would not be aftributable to utilities; jin that, utilities are

S Annie Wong, “Utility Stocks and the Size Effect: An Empirical Analysis,”

the Midwest Finance Association, pp. 95-101, (1893). |

Journal of
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regulated closely by state and federal agencies and commissions,
: i l
and hence, their financial performance is mor{itored on an ongoing

basis by both the st:ate and federal governments.

| believe that size premiums as advocated by witness D'Ascendis
i

cannot be applied to regulated utilities in the s:ame manner as they

are applied for non-price regulated companieé. In that, regulated
i

water companies do not face the same ope'lrating and financing

risks of other companies that have to competlg for business. The
t

. . b .
above counter arguments to a size premium were persuasive to the:

NC Commission in a previous 1997 decision involving CWS
Systems, Inc? that were made by Frank 4. Hanley of AUS

Consultants, Inc.
/

Vl. SUMMARY AND RECOMMENDATIONS

WOULD YOU PLEASE SUMMARIZE YOUR RECOMMEND-

ATIONS CONCERNING THE COST OF CAPITAL?

Based upon the results of this study, it is my rélcommendation that
{

the appropriate capital structure to employ for re'?temaking purposes

in this proceeding consists of 54.92% long-terrh debt and 45.08%

7 NCUG Order Granting Partial Rate Increase, Docket No. W-778,
November 26, 1997, Finding of Fact No, 43, pages 61-62.

Sub.31, issued
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common equity, The appropriate embedded cost of long-term debt

associated with this capital structure is 5.87% and the

recommended cost of cemmon equity of 9.20%. My recommended

overall weighted cost of capital produced is 7.37%, as shown on

Exhibit JRH-5.

{

Q. DOES THIS CONCLUDE YOUR TESTIMONY?
A. Yes.

i
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QUALIFICATIONS AND EXPERIENCE
JOHN ROBERT HINTON

| received a Bachelor of Science degree in [Economics from the

University of North Carolina at Wilmington in 198p and a Master of
Economics degree from North Carolina State Univer§ity in 1983. | joined
the Public Staff in May/ of 1985, | filed testimon;ff on the long-range
electrical forecast in Docket No. E-100, Sub 50. In 19t86, 1989, and 1992, |
developed the long-range forecasts of peak demand for electricity in North
Carolina. | filed testimony on' electricity weather nor:malization in Docket
Nos. E-7, Sub 620, E-2, Sub 833, and E-7, Sub 989.} | filed testimony on
customer growth and the level of funding for nuclear decommissioning
costs in Docket No. E-2, Sub 1023. | filed testimony on the level of funding
for nuclear decommissioniné costs in Docket Nos. E-7; Sub 1028 and E-7,
Sub 1146. | have filed testimony on the Integrated Resource Plans (IRPs)
filed in Docket No. E-100, Subs 114 and 125, anlld | have reviewed
numerous peak demané and energy sales forecasts and the resource
expansion plans filed in electric utilities’ annual IRPs anrl:i IRP updates.

| have been the lead analyst for the Public Staff in numerous avoided

cost proceedings, filing testimony in Docket No. E-100, Subs 106, 136, 140,
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and 148. | have filed a State}nent of Position in| the arbitration case
involving EPCOR and Progress Energy Carolinas in [Docket No. E-2, Sub

966. | have filed testimony in applications of avoided cost for cost recovery

of energy efficiency programs and demand side manag}ement programs in
Dockets Nos. E-7, Sub 1032; E-7, Sub 1130, E-2, Sul? 1145, and E-2, Sub
1174. ' :

I have filed testimohy:on the issuance of certificates of public
convenience and necessity (CPCN) in Docket Nos. E-2, Sub 669, SP-132,
Sub 0, E-7, Sub 790, E-7, Sub 791, and E-7, Sub 11343',

| filed testimony on the merger of Dominion Energy, Inc. and SCANA

Corp. in Docket Nos. E-22, Sub 5§51 and G-5, Sub 585.

I have filed testimony on the issue of fair rate of return in Docket

" Nos. E-22, Sub 333; E-22, Sub 412; P-26, Sub 93; P-12, Sub 89; G-21, Sub

293;P-31, Sub 125; G-5, Sub 327; G-5, Sub 386; G-, Sub 351; P-100, Sub
133b; P-100, Sub 133d (1997 and 2002); G-21, Sub 4|42; W-778, Sub 31;
and W-218, Sub 319, E-22, Sub 532, and W-218, Sut; 497 and in several
smaller water utility rate cases.. | have filed testimony q;n credit metrics and

the risk of a downgrade in Docket No. E-7, Sub 11486,
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I have filed testimony on the hedging of natural gas prices in Docket

No. E-2, Subs 1001 and 1018. | have filed testlmony on the expansion of
natura! gas in Docket No. G-5, Subs 337 and 372, | performed the financial
analysis in the two audit reports on Mid-South Water Systems Inc., Docket
No. W-100, Sub 21. | testifi ed in the application to transfer of the CPCN
from North Topsail Water and Sewer, Inc. to Utilities, Ir'i10., in Docket No. W-
1000, Sub 5. | have ﬂle.d testimony on rainfal} normalifiation with respect of
water sales in Docket No. W-274, Sub 180. ‘

With regard to the 19;96 Safe Drinking Water Ac;t, [ was a member of
the Small Systems Working. Group that reported to the National Drinking
Water Advisory Council of the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. |

have published an article in the National Regulatory Research Institute’s

Quarterly Bulletin entitled Evaluating Water Utility Financial Capacity.
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RISK MEASURES

VALUE LINE SAFETY RANK

The Safety Rank is a measure of the total risk of a stock. It includes

factors unique to the company's business such as lts financial condition,

management competence, etc. The Safety Rank is denved by averaging

two variables: the stock's Price Stability Index, and the Financial Strength

Rating of the company. The Safety Rank ranges from 1 (Highest) to 5
{Lowest).

VALUE LINE BETA (B)

The Beta is derived from a regression analysis between weekly
percent changes in the price of a stock and weekly percent price changes in
the New York Stock Exchange Composite Index over a:period of five years.

There has been a tendency over the years for high Beta stocks to
become lower and for low Beta stocks to become higher. This tendency can
be measured by studying Betas of stocks in five consécutive intervals. The
Betas published in the Value Line Investment Survey are adjusted for this
tendency and hence are likely to be better predictors of future Betas than
those based exclusively on the experience of the past five years.

The New York Stock Exchange Composite Index is used as the basis
for calculating the Beta because this index is a good proxy for the complete
equity portfolio. Since Beta's significance derives primarily from its
usefuiness in portfolios rather than individual stocks, it is best constructed by
relating to an overall market porifolio.” The Value Line Index, because it
weights all stocks equally, would not serve as well,

The security’s return is regressed against the return on the New York
Stock Exchange Composite Index over the past five years, so that 259
observations of weekly price changes are used. Value Line adjusts its
estimate of Beta (R for regression described by Blume (1971). The
estimated Beta is adjusted as follows:

Adjusted Ri=0.35+0.67R

0164
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VALUE LINE FINANCIAL STRENGTH RATING
The Financial Strength Ratings are primarily a measure of the relative
financial strength of a company. The rating considerslkey variabies such as
coverage of debt, variability of return, stock price stability, and company
size. The Financial Strength Ratings range from the fhighest at A++ to the
lowest at C.

VALUE LINE PRICE STABILITY INDEX
The Price Stability Index is based upon a ranking of the standard
deviation of weekly percent changes in the price of a stock over the last five
years. The top 5% carry a Price Stability Index of 100; the next 5%, 95; and
so on down to an Index of 5. ‘

|
VALUE LINE EARNINGS PREDICTABILITY INDEX
The Earmings Predictability Index is a measure of the reliability of an
earnings forecast. The most reliable forecasts tend to be those with the
highest rating (100); the least reliable (5).

S&P BETA (B)

The Beta is derived from a regression analysis between 60 months of
price changes in a company's stock price (plus corresponding dividend
yield) and the monthly price changes in the S&P 500 Index (plus
corresponding dividend yield). Prices and dividends are adjusted for all
subsequent stock splits and stock dividends. ‘

S&P BOND RATING
The S&P Bond Ratings is an appraisal of the credit quality based on
relevant risk factorsc” S&P reviews both. the company's financial and
business profiles. Shown below are the rankings:

AAA  An extremely strong capacity to pay interest and repay principal. '

AA+ A very strong capacity to pay interest and repay principal.
AA  There is only a small degree of difference between “AAA” or "AA”
AA-  debt issues. |

A+ A strong capacity to pay interest and repay princlipal. These
A these ratings indicate the obligor.is more suscep‘tible to
A- changes in economic conditions than AAA” or “AA” debt issues.
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BBB+ An adequate capacity to pay interest and repa y principal.
BBB economic conditions or changing circumstance;s are more likely to
BBB- lead to a weakened capacity to pay interest anld repay.principal.

BB+ “BB” indicates less near-term vulnerability to default than other

BB  speculative issues. However, these bonds facé major ongoing

BB- uncertainties or exposure to adverse conditions that could lead to
inadequate capacity to meet timely interest and principal payments.

‘ S&P STOCK RANKING
The S&P Stock Rankings is an appraisal of the g'row_th and stability of
the company's earnings and dividends over the past 10 years. The final
score for each stock is measured against a scoring matrix determined by

an analysis of the scores of a large and representative sample of stocks.
Shown below are the rankings:

A+ Highest

A High _

A- Above average
B+ Average

B - Below Average
B- Lower

C Lowest

D In Reorganization

NR Not rated

+
1

Sources: . :
Value Line Investment Analyzer, Version 3.0.15a, New York, NY. °
2 Standard & Poor’s, Utility Compustat I, September 15, 1993, New York, NY.
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BEFORE THE/NORTH CAROLINA UTILITIES COMMISSION

DOCKET NO. W-354, SUB 360

In the Matter of
Application by Carolina Water Service,
inc.of NC for Authority to Adjust and
Increase Rates for Water and Sewer
Utility Service in All Service Areas in
North Carolina ~

SUPPLEMENTAL
TESTIMONY OF
JOHN R. HINTON
PUBLIC STAFF — NORTH
CAROLINA UTILITIES
COMMISSION
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CAROLINA WATER SERVICE, INC. OF NORTH CAROLINA

DOCKET NO. W-354, SUB 3so§

SUPPLEMENTAL TESTIMONY OF JOHN k HINTON
ON BEHALF OF THE PUBLIC STAFF
NORTH CAROLINA UTILITIES COMMISSION

‘October 12, 2018

Q. PLEASE STATE' YOUR NAME, POSITION, AND BUSINESS

' ADDRESS FOR THE RECORD. ;
A. My name is John R. Hinton and my business address is 430 North
Salisbury Street, Raleigh, North Carolina. | am the Director of the

Economic Research Division of the Public Staff.

Q. ARE YOU THE SAME JOHN R. HINTON WHOSE DIRECT
TESTIMONY WAS FILED IN THIS DOCKET ON OCTOBER 4,
20187

A. Yes.

Q. WHAT IS THE PURPOSE OF YOUR TESTIMONY IN THIS
~ PROCEEDING? |

A. The purpose- of my testimony is to revise my recommended capital

structure and cost of debt. The Company has provided additional

information to the Public Staff on the test-year level and cost rate

!

for the Company’s Revolving Credit Facility;(Credit Facility) that

SUPPLEMENTAL TESTIMONY OF JOHN R. HINTON Page 2
PUBLIC STAFF — NORTH CAROLINA UTILITIES COMMISSION
DOCKET NO. W-354, SUB 360
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was noted in my previous testimony. The lupdated information
allowed me to refine m{r recommendation for the June 30, 2018

balance of long term debt and to revise the embedded cost rate of

_Iong term debt. As such, | recommend a capital structure that
consists of 49.08% long-term debt and 50.91% common equity.
Furthermore, | recommend a 5.68% cost rate for long term debt, as

shown below and in Hinton Supplemental Exhil?it 1:

CWSNC i
as of June 30, 2018 '
Ratio Cost Rate
Long-Term Debt 49.09% . 5.68%
Common Equity 50.91% - 9.20%
Total "~ 100.00%

Q. HOW DOES THIS UPDATE INFLUENCE YOUR RECOMMNEDED

. OVERALL COST OF CAPITAL?

A. The use of the updated capital structure and embedded cost of

debt combined with my October 4, 2018. pre-filed testimony
recommended 9.20% cost rate for common, equity supports an
overall cost of capital of 7.47%, which suppoﬁs’I a ﬁigher overall cost
of capital, refative to the 7.37% return from my October 4, 2018

testimony. The revised pretax interest coverage equals 3.2 times

and a funds flow to debt ratio of 26%, which should qualify for a

SUPPLEMENTAL TESTIMONY OF JOHNR. HINTON :.
PUBLIC STAFF — NORTH CAROLINA UTILITIES COMM!SSIONI
DOCKET NO. W-354, SUB 360

Page 3



I

~N o

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

A. Yes.

-~ 0170

single “A” bond rating.

Q. HOW DOES THE UPDATED RECOMMENDATION COMPARE

WITH PREVIOUSLY APPROVED OVERALL {COST OF CAPITAL

FOR CWSNC?

A. The recommended approved overall cost ofi capital of 7.47% is
|

lower than the 7.84% approved in Sub 3586, th;e 8.20% approved in
Sub 344, and the 8.18% approved in Sub.336. The updated
recommendation with respect 'to the approx.'red capital structure
ratios for I-ong term debt and common equity ;are all similar to the
ratios approved in the Company’s three previous cases, Sub 356,
Sub 344, and Sub 336. The decrease in the cIJverall cost of capital
s partially due to the reduction in the Compqny's embedded cost
rate of long term debt from 5.93% approved in Sub 356, and the
6.60% approved in Sub 344 and Sub 338. The other contributing
factor is the recommended 9.20% equity return relative to the

approved 9.60% equity return in the Sub 356 rate case and the

approved 9.75% equity return in the Sub 344 and Sub 366 cases.
Q. DOES THIS CONCLUDE YOUR TESTIMONY'I?

|

SUPPLEMENTAL TESTIMONY OF JOHN R. HINTON Page 4
PUBLIC STAFF — NORTH CAROLINA UTILITIES COMMISSION
DOCKET NO. W-354, SUB 360
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| Page 171
BY MR. GRANTMYRE:
Q. Do you have a summary of your testimony?
A. Yes.
0. Please proceed with your summary.
A. The purpose of my testimony in jthis

proceeding is to present to the Commissién my findings
as to the reasonable cost oﬁ capital to b% used as a
basis for adjusting Carolina Water Servic? of

North Carolina's rates. As a result of my study, I
conclude that the overall cost of capitali to Carolina

Water of North Carolina —-—- Carcolina Water Service of
|

I
North Carclina is 7.47 percent. :

My review of the current financial conditions
shows there's an overall decline in Moody's public
utility bond yields over the period of the last three
rate cases since March 10, 2014, in Dockef Number
W-354, Sub 336, when, at the time, Moody's A-rated
utility bond yields were 4.51 percent. I believe that
decreases in long-term yields parallels dgcreases
investor required rates of return on commén equity as
public utility commissions across the couﬂtry have
correctly identified in the declining authorized
returns on common equity for watef utilities.

My recommended capital structuré ratio

|

I (919) 556-3961
www.noteworthyreporting.com

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC
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consists of 50.91 percent common equity and 49.09
percent long-term debt. This capital structure was
revised to include 73 million of a revolving loan
that's considered long-term debt for ratemaking. This
additional financing reduced the embedded cost of debt
to 5.68 percent. |

In analyzing the investor required return
requirement for common equity, I employeé the
discounted cash flow method on a group of comparable
water companies. Secondly, I employed t%e risk premium
method that quantifies the historical re#ationship of
public utility commissions allowed on returns on equity
for water company utilities, and Moody's A-rated public
utility bond yields to establish a current cost rate of
equity. The cost rate estimate is based on a DCF range
from 8.2 percent to 9.2 percent with a midpoint of 8.7
percent. And the point estimate used in my risk
premium analysis is 9.7 percent.

Based on results of these two aﬁalyses, T
conclude that 2.2 percent is the single bést estimate
of Carolina Water Service of North Caroliﬁa's cost of
common equity. To test reasonableness ofimy
recommended capital structure and cost ofl!equity, I

calculated a pretax interest coverage ratio of 3.2

(919) 556-3961

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC www .noteworthyreporting.com
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times and a 26 percent funds flow to debt ratio that T

believe is supportive of an A rating.

In an effort to display the water utility
business risk, I present graphs of the offering revenue
income of water utilities and local natural gas

distribution companies. i

{
I further note my concerns with witness

D'Ascendis' testimony adjustment for busﬁness risk and
size. These same -size and risk adjustme%ts, as well as
other arguments that the DCF method unde%states the
cost of equity when market to book ratioé, are
substantially above 1.0. The use of thejtotal market
feturn method and the empirical CAPM wereitestified by
Frank J. Hanley in the 1997 CWS systems rate case in
Docket Number 778, Sub 31, which the Commission largely
found nonpersuasive.
This concludes my summary.
MR. GRANTMYRE: The witnesé is available

for cross examinafion. i
CHAIRMAN FINLEY: Cross?
MS. FORCE: No questions.
MR. ALLEN: No questions.
MR. BENNINK: No questions!

CHAIRMAN FINLEY: Question; by the

| (919) 556-3961

Noteworthy Reporifing Services, LLC www . noteworthyreporting.com
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Commission?
COMMISSIONER MITCHELL: Chairman Finley,

I do have two questions.

CHAIRMAN FINLEY: Commissioner Mitchell

has questions.

EXAMINATION BY CO@MISSIONER MITCHELL:
Q. Good morning, Mr. Hinton. Que%tion for you

about -- so as I understand your testimony, you
performed the discounted cash flow modeltand the risk
premium model, but you did not perform tﬂe capital
asset pricing or the comparable earnings:models; is
that correct?

A. Correct.

Q. And can you explain why you didn't perform
those last two models? ;

A. Yes. If you remember -- well, £he CAPM model
currently is providing the way I employed the method --
that I traditionally employed it. The returns on
equity that's generated by that method are below, I
think, the appropriate cost of capital for Carolina
Water in the 7 percent range. &And I don't feel it's
appropriate to bring forth evidence and say I don't

think this is appropriate.

That was done by, I think, witness

(919) 556-3961

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC www.noteworthyreporting.com
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Davis Parcell in the last Duke case. He!presented his
CAPM analysis. We have similar methods of using
historical risk premiums on the market, and he, in that
case, did not utiiize the results of that CAPM. Again,

my methods of doing the CAPM, which is a|host of ways

you could be doing this, as the witness D'Ascendis has
used his empirical méthod, but the way I{ve done it,
traditionally, has been in line with Mr.iParcell,
because I met with him many years ago, a%d it just
results unreasonably low. i
Okay. You also asked about the comparable
earnings method, correct? Okay. The comparable
earnings method is the exact opposite. Ik's currently
showing a return on equity it would give you -- if you
look at the last two years, you would see the required
return on equity is around 12 percent for. many
companies. 12 percent is even above Mr. p'Ascendis'
recommendation, or even the 11 and 12 perEent numbers
you averaged in the group. And, in my opinion, that's
above the cost of capital for what Carolina Water
requires, that.the investor requires for a return on
common equity.

!
So I looked at these both methods, and yes, I

thought about incduding both of them, but|they would

(919) 556-3961

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC www.noteworthyreporting.com
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cancel each other out. And it would jusé —— you know,

to be honest with you, a waste of time.
|

COMMISSIONER MITCHELL: Thank you. I

have nothing further.

CHAIRMAN FINLEY: Questions on the
Commission's questions? ?
MR. GRANTMYRE: One quick "question.
REDIRECT EXAMINATION BY MR. GRANTMYRE: %
Q. On comparable earnings that sths for the

water utilities, isn't the ROE of 12, or} hatever thef

show, inflated bgcause of the lack of paﬁment of
federal income tax prior to the change in the tax code
this last December, in that their tax rates are not the
34, or 35 percent, or 21 percent we use in the
.commission to set raées, it's really justntheir
effective tax rates that they have which increases
their ROE; is that correct?
A. I will accept that, yeah. The effective tax
rate is a lot lower than what is on the books, per se.
MR. GRANTMYRE:. That's all;I have.
CHAIRMAN FINLEY: All right. I will
accept Mr. Hinton's exhibits that have been marked

into evidence.

(Hinton Exhibit Numbers JRH-1 through

(919) 556-3961
Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC www.noteworthyreporting.com
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JRH-5 and Supplemental Hinton Exhibit

Number 5 were admitted intio evidence.)

MR. GRANTMYRE: We would move that his

testimony and exhibits be entered into evidence.

CHAIRMAN FINLEY: I just e%tered them,
thank you very much. Okay. You may %e excused,
Mr. Hinton.

Let's take a break and come back at
quarter of 12:00. i

(At this time, a recess waé taken from

11:28 a.m. to 11:45 a.m.)

CHAIRMAN_FINLEY: We're plénning on
having Mr. D'Ascendis back; are we not?

MR. BENNINK: Yes, sir.

CHAIRMAN FINLEY: Looks like
Mr. Grantmyre is still trying to scroll down and
get his exhibit. He hasn't given it to you yet,
has he? .

MR. BENNINK: No, sir.

CHAIRMAN FINLEY: All righﬁ. Well,
carry on. We'll get it when we get, it I hope.

DYLAN D'ASCENDIS,

having previously been duly sworn, was examined

and testified as follows:

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC

(219) 556-3961
www.noteworthyreporting.com



10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18

19 ¢

20
21
22
23

24

Carolina Water Service, Inc. Session Date: 10/16/2018

‘ Page 178
DIRECT EXAMINATION BY MR. BENNINK:

Q. Mr. D'Ascendis, did you file 37 pages of
rebuttal testimony in this docket on October 12th?

A. I did.

Q. And did you file Exhibits DWD-1R through
DWD-10R on that same date? | :
A. I did. ' ,
Q. If you were asked the same que%tions in your

testimony today, would your answers be the same?

|

ik

Q. Do you have any additions or cqrrections to

A. They would.

make to that testimony?

A, I don't.

Q. Do you have a summary --

A, I do.

Q. -— of your rebuttal testimony?

CHAIRMAN FINLEY: Let's enter it into
evidence. Mr. D'Ascendis' rebuttal t;stimony of
37 pages of October 12, 2018, is copied into the
record as though‘given orally from the stand, and
his exhibits accompanying his supplemental [sic]
testimony marked for identification as premarked in
the filing.

MR. BENNINK: Thank you.

(919) 556-3961

Noteworthy Reporting Serv?ces. LLC www.noteworthyreporting.com
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(D'Ascendis Rebuttal Exhibit Number 1,
Schedules DWD-1R through DWD-10R were
mérked for identification!)

(ﬁhereupon, the prefiled rebuttal
testimony of Dylan W. D'Aécendis was

copied into the record as‘'if given

orally from the stand.)

(?19) 556-3961
Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC www.noteworthyreporting.com
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INTRODUCTION

Please state your name and business address.
My name is Dylan W; D'Ascendis. My business ad'dress is 3000 Atrium
Way, Suite 241, Mount Laurel; NJ 08054.
By whom are you employed and in what capacity?

[ am a Director at ScottMadden, Inc.

Are you the same Dylan W D’Ascendis that provided direct testimony

i

in this proceeding? :

Yes, | am.

PURPOSE OF TESTIMONY
What is the purpose of your rebuttal testimony in this proceeding?
My rebuttal testimony responds to the direct testimony of John R. Hinton,

witness for the Public Staff of the North Carolina Utilities Commission

s

(“Public Staff’) concerning the investor required retum on common equity
("ROE") of Carolina Water Service, Inc. of North Carolina (“CWSNC" or the
/

“‘Company”).

Have you prepared an exhibit in support of your rebuttal testimony?
Yes. | have prepared D'Ascendis Rebuttal Exhibit No. 1, which consists of
Schedules DWD-1R through DWD-10R.

SUMMARY

' i
What conclusions do you reach? i

My updated analysis recommends the North Carolina Llltilities Commission
|

(*Commission” or “NCUC") authorize the Company theopportunity to earn

s

< 0182
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an overall rate of return between 8.29% and 8.49%, balsed on a ratemaking
capital structure as of June 30, 2018. The updated capital structure is based
on the actual capital structure of CWSNC's parent, Uti[ifies, Inc., at June 30,
2018. It consists of 49.09% long-term debt at an embedded cost rate of
5.68% and 50.91% common equity at my updated rangie of common equity
cost rates from 10.80% to 11.2(3%. My updated recommended overal rate

of return is summarized on page 1 of Schedule DWD-1R and in Table 1,

below:
Table 1: Summary of Overall Rate of Retdrn
Type of Capital  Ratios CostRate  Weighted Cost Rate
Long-Term Debt  49.09% 5.68% 2.79%
Common Equity 50.91% 10.80% - 11.20% 5.50% - 5.70%
Total 100.00% 8.29% - 8.49%

s

| also respond to Mr. Hinton's estimation of the Company's ROE using the
Discounted Cash Flow Model {("DCF"} and Risk Premium Model (“RPM")

approaches and explain its shoHcomings, including its:

Misapplication of the DCF;
» Misapplication of t-he RPM;
» Failure to account for size-specific risks;
s Opinion that the Company’s Water and Sewer improvement Charge

Mechanisms are unique to the Company; |
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/ .
I will also address Mr. Hinton’s opinions regarding cuirent capital

markets.

UPDATED ANALYSIS ' ;

Have you updated your analysis in this proceeding to reflect current

investor expectations? |
. |
|

Yes, | have. My updated study is as of September 28, 2018 and is

contained in Schedule DWD-1R. ’

Have you applied the models in the same manner as you applied them
in your direct testimony? .

No. 1 will list the’changes in my analysis from the direct testimony below:

. In the Predictive Risk Premium Model (‘PRPM”) applicable to the
proxy group companies, instead of averaging the spot and long-term
average predicted variarr'lces, [ selected the minimum value for each
company; '

. For the beta adjuéted equity risk premium (“ERP”), instead of
averaging the ERPs by source (ie. Ibbotson, Value line, and
Bloomberg), | gave all six ERP measures equal weight;

. For the Standard & Poor's (“S&P”) utility-specific ERP, instead of
averaging the ERPs by source, | gave all five ERP measures equal
weight; and .

) For the market risk premium (“MRP”) used in the Capital Asset
Pricing Mfodel (“CAPM"), instead of averaging tll'le MRPs by source,
| gave all six MRP measures equal weight.

When did you change your application of your models?

In May of 2018.
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|
. \
Did you also update the ratemaking capital structure?

Yes. The Company's ratemaking capital structure at June 30, 2018 consists

of 49.09% long-term debt at an embedded debt cost rate of 5.68% and
' |

50.91% common equity. This capital structure includ'gs the revolving credit

1

facility and its corresponding debt cost rate as shownﬁ on Table 2, below:

Table 2: Calculation of Updated Capital Structuré at June 30, 2018!

- Balance at ‘

Type of Capital 6/30/18 Percentage CostRate Weighted Cost
Term MNotes 4 $170,234 6.58% 4.61%
Revalving Credit Facility 73.000 3.57% 1.07%
Total Debt | $243234  49.09% ‘ 5.68%
Common Equity _ $252230 50.91% |

CURRENT CAPITAL MARKETS

Please summarize Mr. Hinton’s summary of current capital markets.

Mr. Hinton provided the Moody's A-rated public utility bond vield as of
January 10, 2014, when Docket No. W-354, Sub 336 was stipulated, which
was 4.63%, and the current Moody's A-rated public utility bond as of August
2018, which is 4.26%. Mr. Hinton then presents a chart showing the current
flattening yield curve ;is compared with the yieid curves in January 2014,
September 2015, and August 2017, the approximate'dates of CWSNC'’s
last three rate cases.? Despite the graph showing ir;creased short-term

interest rates, Mr. Hinton recommends the use of current bond yields in his

ROE analysis while reviewing forecasted interest rates. Mr. Hinton claims

Company-provided. Dollar amounts in thousands.
Hinton Direct Testimony, at 14.
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that current interest rates ‘are inherently forward-looking, as they reflect
investor expectation of current and future returns.3
Do you have any comment on Mr. Hinton’s opinions regarding current

market conditions? .

Yes. Mr. Hinton éhould have focused on the changes in the capital markets
e |
since CWSNC's most recent rate case, Docket No. YV-354, Sub 356, not

from three rate cases ago (Docket No. W-354, Sub5336). If he did, Mr.

Hinton would discover that since September 2017, several risk measures

|
have increased, indicating a rising cost of capital. :

In Table 3, below, the Moody’s A-rated public utilitly bond, the 30-year
Treasury bond, the Federal Funds Rate, and water ufility expected growth
rates in eamings per share ("EPS") have increased silnce the resolution of
CWSNC'’s last rate case. Since one needs both the dividend yield and an
expected growth rate to calculate a DCF, | also included the dividend yields,

which have declined slightly from CWSNC's last rate case.
/

3

Ibld., at 15-16.
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Table 3: Risk Measures in September 2017 and September 2018%
: |

1

Risk Measure , September 2017  September 2018
A-Rated Public Uglity Bonds 3.87% | 432%
30-Year Treasury Bonds 2.78% i 315%
Federal Funds Rate 100-125 bp i 200-225 bp
Beta 0.725 ' 0.767
Expected Growth in EPS 7.75% B.33%
Dividend Yleld 2.12% ;o 2.08%
Indicated DCF5 9.95% v 10.50%

Is there another recent North:Carolina rate case that may also inform
’ |

the Commission regarding the current investor-required cost of
common equity? .

Yes. In Docket No. E-7, Sub 1146, Duke Energy Cal;lolinas, LLC ("Duke”)
was awarded a 9.90% return on common equity rela:tive to a 52% equity
ratio as a result of a seftlement on June 22, 2018. The most recent monthly

|
data available for that Docket was as of December 2017, which was
presented in thé rebuttal phase. The comparison between the market data
in the Duke case and the market data in this case are presented in Table 4,

below:

Interest rates are from Bloomberg Professional Services, all other measures are from
Value Line Investment Survey, Slandard Edition, July 14, 2017 and July 13, 2018.

The indicated DCF cost rate was derived consistent with my appllr:at:on of the DCF in my
direct testimony as described on pages 14-17,

6

0187



10

11

12

13

! - 0188

/

Table 4: Risk Measures in December 2017 and ISegtetmber 20185

t
i

Risk Measure . December 2017 Septermber 2018
A-Rated Public Utility Bonds - 3.79% | 4.32%
30-Year Treasury Bonds 277% b3.15%
Federal Funds Rate 100-125 bp : 200-225 bp
Beta (Public Staff) 0,627 0.767
Beta {Company) 0.713 I 0.767
Expected Growth in EPS (Public Staff) 5.06% i 8.33%
Expected Growth in EPS (Company) 5.45% ¢ 8.33%
Dividend Yield {Public Staff} 3.30% . 2.08%
Dividend Yield (Company) 3.30% v 2.08%
Indicated DCF (Public Staff)? 8.44% | 10.50%

Indicated DCF (Company)® 8.85% I 10.50%

As shown in TFable 4, above, every single n%easure of risk has
increased from' the Duke case. The increases of the:se risk measures—in
conjunction with the smaller size and lower equit;ll ratio of CWSNC
compared to Duke justify my updated recommendzjation of 10.80% to
11.20% in view of the 9.;50% authorized return on common equity in the
Duke case.

Addressing the flattening vield curve, the Federal Reserve Bank
(“Fed”) has raised the Federal funds rate (*Fed funds rate”) eight times, from
0.00% - 0.26% to 2.00% - 2.25%, after its Quantitative Easing Initiative was
completed in October 2014 and it began the process of rate normalization.?
While the long-term Treasury yields have not yet caugﬁt up with the short-

!

|

Interest rates are from Bloomberg Professional Services, all other measures are from
Value Line Investment Survey, Standard Edition, December 15,,2017, November 17,
2017, October 31, 2017, and July 13, 2018.
The indicated DCF cost rate was derived consistent with my application of the DCF in my
direct testimony as described on pages 14-17. ,
The indicated DCF cost rate was defived consistent with my application of the DCF In my
direct testimony as described on pages 14-17.

See Federal Reserve Press Release (December 16, 2015).
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term yields, this has more to do with Fed policy rather than market

fundamentals. As the Fed continues to unwind their'ibalance sheet by not
reinvesting after their Treasury securities have ma}tured,m shorter-term
notes will mature faster than Io‘ng-term notes, whichi will effectively lower
demand for those replacement notes (as the Fed is no longer reinvesting),
which will lower prices, and raise yields faster than the long-term notes. As
the unwinding of the Fed balance sheet continues, tﬁe longer-term notes
will mature, an/d the yields for the long-term Treasurly securities will a!.so
increase. |
Do you helieve that current interest rates are %ppropriate for the

|
estimation of the cost of common equity in this prc}ceeding?

No. Using current measures, like interest rates, are iAappropriate for cost
of capital and ratemaking purposes because they are both prospective in
nature. The cost of ca;:»ital, inc;luding the cost rate of common equity, is
expectational in that it reflects investors’ expectations of future capital
markets, including an expectation of interest rate Ieve!s, as well as future
risks. Ratemaking is prospective in that the rates set in this proceeding will
be in effect foré period in the future.

Even though Mr. Hinton relies, in part, on projected growth rates in
his DCF analyses, he fails to apply the same logic to selecting an

1

appropriate interest rate in his RPM analysis. ‘

10

The current monthly maturities of Treasury securities are $30 billion per month. Starting in
Q4 2018, maturities will be $50 billion per month.

® |
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|
Whether Mr. Hinton believes those forecasts will prove to be
accurate is irrelevant to estimating the market-required cost of common
equity. Published industry forecasts, such as E;Iue Chip Financial
Forecasts’ (“"Blue Chip”) consensus interest rate projeclTions, reflect industry
expectations. ,Additioﬁa!ly, investors' expectations are: not improper inputs
to cost of common equity estimation models simply because prior
projections were not proven correct in hindsight. As FEIRC noted in Opinion
No. 631, “the cost of common equity to a regulated entemdse depends upon
what the market expects, not upon‘what ultimately he%ppens."" Because
our analyses are predicated on market expectations, thtia éxpected increase
in bond yields is a measurable and relevant data point that should be

|

reflected in Mr. Hinton's analysis. |

RESPONSE TO MR. HINTON

What does Mr. Hinton recommend in his direct testimony?

Mr. Hinton reclommeneis that the Commission establish an overall rate of
return of 7.47% based on a capital structure consisting of 49.09% long-term
debt at an embedded cost rate of 5.68% and 50.91% common equity at his
recommended cost of ,.common equity of 9.20%. 2 His 8.20%
recommendation is based on the avérage of the midpoir:wt of his DCF range

(8.70%)" and the result of his RPM (8.70%).14

n

12
13
14

Opinion No. 531, 150 FERC ¥ 61,165 at P 88.

Hinton supplemental direct testimony.

Mr. Hinton's DCF results range from 8.20% to 9.20%.
Hinton Direct Testimony, at 30.
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Do you have any general comments on Mr. Hinton’s recommended
ROE? \
i ;
Yes. Mr. Hinton only relies on two models, the DCF. and the RPM, in his
. . l
ROE analysis, while in Docket No. W-218, Sub 319, Mr. Hinton used both
the Capital Asset Pricing Model ("“CAPM”") and the Comparable Earnings
[
Model ("CEM”) in conjunction with the DCF to arrive fat his recommended
ROE.'® As discussed in my direct testimony,® the use of muitiple models
adds reliability to the estimation of the common equilty cost rate, and the
prudence of using multiple cost of common equity models is supported in
both the financial literature and regulatory precedent. "I'herefore, Mr. Hinton
|
should have included the CAPM and CEM in his analyllsis.
Can you please provide some examples from the financial literature
which support the use of multiple cost of common equity models.in
determining the investor-required return?
Yes. In one example, Morin states:
Each methodolog'} requires the exercise of considerable
judgment on the reasonableness of the assumptions
underlying the methodology and on the reasonableness of the
proxies used to validate a theory. The inability of the DCF
model to account for changes in relative market valuation,
discussed below, is a vivid example of the potential
shortcomings of ‘the DCF model when applied to a given
company. Similarly, the inability of the CAPM to account for

variables that affect security returns other than beta tarnishes
its use. |

|
No one individual method provides the necessary level of
precision for determining a fair return, but each method
provides useful evidence to facilitate the exc'?rcise of an

k]
18

Docket No. W-218, Sub 319, Direct Testimony of John R. Hinton, at 21-22.
D'Ascendis Direct Tesfimony, at 37. |
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informed judgment. Reliance on any single method or
preset formula is inappropriate when dealing with investor
expectations because of possible measurement difficulties
and vagaries in individual companies’ 'market data.
{emphasis added)

)
I
* ok ok !
1
!

The financial literature supports the use of muiltiple methods.
Professor Eugene Brigham, a widely respected scholar and:
finance academician, asserts (footnote omitted):

Three methods typically are used: (1) the Capital Asset
Pricing Model (CAPM), (2) the discounted cash flow (DCF)
method, and (3) the bond-yield-plus-risk-premium approach.
These methods are not mutually exclusive — no method
dominates the others, and all are subject to error when used
in practice. Therefore, when faced with the task of estimating
a company’'s cost of equity, we generally use all three
methods and then choose among them on the basis of our
confidence in the data used for each in the specn" c case at
hand. (emphasis added)

Another prominent finance scholar, Professor Stewart Myers, in an

early pioneering article on regulatory finance, stated!footnote omitted).

Use more than one model when you can. Because estimating
the opportunity cost of capital is difficult, only a fool throws
away useful information. That means you should not use
any one model or measure mechanically and exclusively.
Beta is helpful as one tool in a kit, to be used in parallel with
DCF models or other techniques for interpreting capital
market data. {emphasis added)

Reliance on multiple tests recognizes that no single
methodology produces a precise definitive estimate of the
cost of equity. As stated in Bonbright, Danielsen, and
Kamerschen (1888), ‘no single or group test or'technique is
conclusive.” Only a fool discards relevant evidence. (italics in
original) (emphasis added)

:
* % ® Il
While it is certainly approprlate to use the DCF methodology
to estimate the cost of equity, there is no proof that the DCF
produces a more accurate estimate of the cost of equity than

1
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other methodologies. Sole reliance on the DCF model
ignores the capital market evidence and fi nanc:al theory
formalized in the CAPM and other risk prernlum methods.
The DCF model is one of many tools to be: employed in
conjunction with other methods to estimate the cost of
equity. Itisnota superior methodology that supp[ants other
financial theory and market evidence. The broad usage of the
DCF methodology in regulatory proceedings in contrast to its
virtual disappearance in academic textbaoks does not make
it superior to other methods., The same is true of the Risk
Premium and CAPM methodologies. {emphasis added) 17

Finally, Brigham and Gapenski note: [

In practical work, it is offen best to use alf three methods -
CAPM, bond vyield plus risk premium, and DCF — and then
apply judgment when the methods produce different resuits.
People experienced in estimating equity capital costs
recognize that both careful analysis and some very fine
judgments are required. It would be nice to pretend that these
judgments are unnecessary and to specify an easy, precise
way of determining the exact cost of equity capital.
Unfortunately, this is not possible. Finance is in large part a
matter of judgment, and we simply must face this fact. (italics
in original) "8

In the academic literature cited above, three methods are

consistently mentioned: the DCF, CAPM, and the RPM, ali of which | used

in my analyses.

Can you also provide specific examples where this Commission has
considered multiple cost of common equity models?

Yes. The Commission in Docket E-2, Sub 1142, conceirning Duke Energy
Progress, LLC, stated: |

“Thus, the Commission finds and concludes that the
Stipulation, along with the expert testimony of witnesses

17

18

Roger A. Morin, New Requlatory Finance, Public Utilities Reports, inc., 2006, at 428-431,
{*Morin”)

Eugene F. Brigham and Louis C. Gapenski, Financial Management — Theory and Practice,
4% Ed, (The Dryden Press, 1985) at 256. (“Brigham and Gapenski®)

12
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Hevert (risk premium analysis), O’Donnell, (comparable:
earnings), and Parcell (comparable earnings), are credible
and substantial evidence of the appropriate rate of return on
equity ‘and are entitled to substantial weight in the
Commission’s determination of this issue.” ’

Also, in Docket E-7, Sub 1026, conceming Duke Energy Carolinas,

|

LLC, the commission stated the following: ;

“In summary, the Commission finds and cloncludes, for
purposes of this case and after thoroughly and independently
reviewing all of the evidence, that Company witness Hevert's
DCF analysis, particularly on the basis of mean growth rates,
is credible and deserving of substantial weight, and that
witness Johnson's comparable earnings analysis provides
independent corroboration for the results of that analysis and
is also credible and deserving of substantial weight,”

In the Commission Orders cited above, there is' clear language that
the Commission considers multip_le models in its determination of ROE. It
is also my interpretatior:n of these Orders that the Ct.::mmission correctly
observes capital market conditions and their effect on the mode! results in
determining a ROE for utility companies. This, in addition to the academic
literature cited above, justifies the use of the DCF, CAI"-l‘M, RPM, and CEM
in this proceeding. |
Have you performed a CAPM and CEM analysis for Mr. Hinton’s proxy
group generally consistent with his DCF spot date of September 21,
20187 |
Yes, | have. The CAPM analysis and the select?on criteria of the

!
comparable group of non-regulated companies is preslented on Schedule

DWD-1R, pages 21 through 25, which is as of Septemper 28, 2018. The

application of the DCF to the non-regulated group is presented on Schedule

13
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DWD-2R,"® which is also as of September 28, 2018'. The results of the
CAPM applied to Mr. Hinton's proxy group average 1(1.88%, with a median
of 10.97%. The results of the DCF, RPM, and CAPNl? applied to the non-
reguiated proxy group, similar in total risk to Mr. Hintlon’s proxy group, is
14.13%, 12.32%, and 11.52%, respectively, The aver?ge result is 12.66%,

while the median is 12.32%.
I
Have you applied the CEM differently to Mr. Hinton’s water proxy

group than when you applied them to your proxy group in your
updated analysis? | |

Yes. In the application of the DCF model for the nolln-regulated group, |
calculated the prospective dividend yield as. Mr. Hint:on described in his
direct testimony at pages 25 and 26. | then added the prospective dividend
yield to the average prospective EPS growth rate from Value Line and
Yahoo Finance. | only include expected EPS growth rates for use in the
DCF, as will Ee explained in detail, below.

A. Discounted Cash Flow Model

Please summarize Mr. Hinton’s DCF analysis. .
Mr. Hinton calculated his dividend yield by using the Value Line estimate of
dividends to be declared over the next 12 months divided by the price of the

stock as reported in the Value Line Summary and Index for 13 weeks ended

|
September 21, 2018.2° He then added the expected dividend yield of 2.1%

19

20

Since Mr. Hinton and | have the same non-regulated proxy group, the RPM and CAPM
results can be found on Schedule DWD-1R, pages 28 and 31, respectively.

Hinton Direct Testimony, at 25-26.
- 14
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to a range of growth rates from 6.1% to 7.1%?2! to arrive at his range of

results from 8.2% to 9.2%. j

Please comment on Mr. Hinton's growth rate analysis in his

}
]
|
i

application of the DCF Model.

Mr. Hinton states on page 26 of his direct testimony that he employed EPS,

dividends per share (“DPS"), and book value of equity‘i per share (“BVPS")
growth rates as reported in Value-Line, both five- and te:n-year historical and
forecasted, and five-year EPS growth rate projects as‘I reported by Yahoo
Finance. He includes both historical and forecasted growth rates, “because
itis reasonable to expect that investors consider both sets of data in deriving
their expectations”. After reviewing the array of growEh rates, Mr. Hinton
determined a range of exﬁected growth rates between 6.1% and 7.1%.
Notwithstanding this statemient, it is unclear exactly how much weight Mr.
Hinton gave to each of the projected and historical grth rates in arriving
at his high and low growtﬁ rate estimates for his proxy group, because his
range of growth rates bears no logical relationship to the array of growth
rates he evaluated.

Moreover, there is a signiﬁcant. body of empirical evidence
supporting the supericrity of analysts’ EPS growth ratesl in a DCF analysis,
indicating that analysts’ forecasts of earnin;gs remain the best predictor of

growth to use in the DCF model. Such ample evidefnce of the proven

21

: |
Mr, Hinton reviewed 10 and S-year historical growth rates in EPS, DPS, and BVPS as well
as 3-5 year projected growth in EPS, DPS and BVPS from Value Line and 5-year
projections of EPS growth from Yahoo Finance. I

15
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| i
reliability and superiority of analysts’ forecasts of JEPS should not be

dismissed by Mr. Hinton. lu

Please describe some of the empirical eviden:ce supporting the
reliability and superiority of anélysts’ EPS gromi.'th rates in a DCF
analysis. ’ - II
As discussed in my direct testimony at page 18, lines 11-12, over the long
run, there can be no growth in DPS without growtrll in EPS. Security
analysts’ earnings expectations have a m;)re signiﬁcaint. but not the only,
influence on market prices than dividend expectationis. Thus, the use of
projected earnings growth rates in a DCF analysis pro{lides a better match
between investors’ market price appreciation expectat%ons and the growth
rate component of the DCF, because they have a sigﬁiﬁcant influence on
market prices and the appreciation or “growth” experieilmed by investors.??
This should be evident even to relatively unsophisticated investors just by
listening to financial news reports on radio, TV, or by reading the
newspapers. |

in addition, Myron Gordon, the “father” of the standard regulatory

version of the DCF model widely utilized throughout the United States in

rate base/rate of return regulation, recognized the significance of analysts’

Morin, at 298-303.
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forecasts of growth in EPS in a speech he gave in March 1990 before the
Institute for Quantitative Research and Finance??, stat':ing on page 12:

We have seen that earnings and growth estimates by security
analysts were found by Malkiel and Cragg to be superior to
data obtained from financial statements for the explanation of
variation in price among common stocks... estimates by
security analysts available from sources such as IBES are far
superior to the data available to Malkiel and Cragg.

* % %
i

Eq (7) s not as elegant as Eq (4), but it has a good deal more
intuitive appeal. It says that investors buy earnings, but what
they will pay for a dollar of earnings increases with the extent

to which the earnings are reflected in the dividend or in
appreciation through growth.

Professor Gordon recognized that the total return is largely affected
by the terminal price, which is mostly affected by earnings (hence
price/earnings multiples).

Studies performed by Cragg and Malkiel 2 demonstrate that
analysts’ forecasts are superior to historical growth rate extrapolations.
While some question the accuracy of analysts' forecasts of EPS growth, the
level of accuracy of those analysts’ forecasts well after the fact does not
really matter. What is important is the forecasts reflect widely-held
expectations influencing investors at the time they make their pricing

decisions, and hence, the market prices they pay. '
!
'|

23

24

Gordon, Myron J., “The Pricing of Common Stock”, Presented before the Spring 1990 Seminar,
March 27, 1890 of the Institute for Quantitative Research in Finance, Palm Beach, FL.

Cragg, John G. and Malkiel, Burton G., Expectations and the Structure of Share Prices
{University of Chicago Press, 1982) Chapter 4. 1

17 |
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fn addition, Jeremy J. Siegel?® also supportsi the use of security
: !
analysts’ EPS growth forecasts when he states:

For the equity holder, the source of future cash flows is the
earnings of firms. (p. 90)

L

|
Some people argue that shareholders most value stocks’
cash dividends. But 'this is not necessarily true. {p. 91)

* %k % ’

Since the price of a stock depends primarily on the present
discounted value of all expected future dividends, it appears
that dividend policy is crucial to determining the value of the
stock. However, this is not generally true. (p. 92)

h & *

Since stock prices are the present value of future dividends, it
would seem natural to assume that economic growth wouid
be an important factor influencing future dividends and hence
stock prices. However, this is not necessarily so. The
determinants of stock prices are earnings and dividends on a
per-share basis. Although economic growth may influence
aggregate eamnings and dividends favorably, economic
growth does not necessarily increase the growth of per-share
earnings of dividends. It is eamings per share (EPS) that is
important to Wall .Street because per-share data, not
aggregate earnings or dividends, are the basis of investor
returns, (italics in original) (pp. 93-94)

Therefore, given the overwhelming academic and empirical support

regarding the superiority of security analysts’ EPS growth rate forecasts,

% Jeremy J. Siegel, Stocks for the Long Run — The ‘Definitive Guide to Financial Market
Returns and Long-Term [nvestment Strategies, McGraw-Hill 2002, pp. 90-84.

i
i

18
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such EPS growth rate projections should have been reilied on by Mr. Hinton
in his DCF analysis.

What would Mr. Hinton’s DCF result be had he t:)nly relied on EPS
growth forecasts? I

As shown on Schedule DWD-3R, the mean DCF deri{ved cost rate based
on EPS growth forecasts is 9.10%. This resuit sho!uld be viewed with
caution, however, as thé DCF model is currently undérstating the investor
required return. i
Why is it your opinion that the DCF model is currently understating

the investor-required return? ' .

Traditional rate basefrate of return regulation, where a market-based

common equity cost rate is applied to a book value rate base, presumes
that market-to-book (“M/B”) ratios are at unity or 1.00. However, that is
rarely the case. Morin states:

The third and perhaps most important reason for caution and
skepticism is that application of the DCF model produces
estimates of common equity cost that are consistent with
investors’ expected return only when stock price and book
value are reasonably similar, that is, when the M/B is close to
unity. As shown below, application of the standard DCF
model to utility stocks understates the investor's expected
return when the market-to-book (M/B) ratio of a given stock
exceeds unity. This was particularly relevant in the capital
market environment of the 1990s and 2000s where utility
stocks were trading at M/B ratios well above unity and have
been for nearly two decades. The converse is also true, that
is, the DCF model overstates that investor’s return when the
stock’s M/B ratio is less than unity. The reason for the
distortion is that the DCF market return is applied to a book

|
l
|
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value rate base by the regulator, that is, a utility'é earnings are
limited to earnings on a book value rate base.zsi

As he explains, a “simplified” DCF model, Iikfe that used by Mr.
1
Hinton, assumes an M/B ratio of 1.0 and therefore under- or over-states

investors’ required return when market value exceeds or is less than book

value, respectively. It does so because equity investors evaluate and
|

receive their returns on the market value of a utiiitﬂ;’s common equity,
whereas regulators authorize returns on the book value of that common
equity. This means that the market-based DCF will prociuce the total annual
dollar return expected by investors only when market and book values of

common equity are equal, a very rare and unlikely situation.

Why do market and book values diverge? |

Market values can diverge from book values for a myriad of reasons
including, but not limited to, EPS and DPS expectations, merger/acquisition
expectations, interest rates, etc. As noted by Phillips:

Many question the assumption that market price should equal
book value, believing that 'the earnings of utilities should be
sufficiently high to achieve market-to-book ratios which are
consistent with those prevailing for stocks of unregulated

In the first place, commissions cannot forecast, except within
wide limits, the effect their rate orders will have on the market
prices of the stocks of the companies they regulate. In the
second place, whatever the initial market prices may be, they
are sure fo change not only with the changing prospects for
earnings, but with the changing outlook of af? inherently

Q.
companies.?’
In addition, Bonbright states:
26 Morin, at 434,
27

Charles F. Phillips, The Regulation of Public Utilities, Public Utilities' Reports, Inc., 1993, p.
395.

20
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volatile stock market. In short, market prices a;re beyond the

control, though not beyond the influence of rate regulation.

Moreover, even if a commission did possess the power of

control, any attempt to exercise it ... would result in harmful,

uneconomic shifts in public utility rate levels. (iEalics added)?®
Can the under- or over-statement of investors’ ré|quired return by the
DCF model be demonstrated mafhematical!y? i
Yes, it can. Schedule DWD-4R demonstrates how a market-based DCF cost
rate of 8.70%,%° when applied to a book value subsftantial]y below market
value, will understate the investors' required return 'Ilon market value. As
shown, there is no realistic opportunity to eamn the e>:<pectéd market-based
rate of return on book value. In Column [A], investors expect an 8.70% retumn
on an average market pricé of $50.04 for Mr. Hinton's proxy group of water
utiity companies, Colurpn [B] shows that when Mr. Hinton’s 8.70% return
rate is applied to a book value of $15.56,3° the total annual return opportunity
is $1.354. After subtracting dividends of $1.051, the investor only has the
opportunity for $0.303 in market appreciation, or 0.61%. The magnitude of
the understatement of investors’ required return on mgrket value using Mr.
Hinton’s 8.70% cost rate is 5.99%, which is calculateld by subtracting the

market appreciation based on book value of 0.61% from Mr. Hinton's

expected growth rate of 6.60%.

28

29
30

I
James C. Bonbright, Albert L. Danielsen and David R. Kamerschen, Principles of Public
Utility Rates (Public Utlliies Reports, Inc., 1988), p. 334, X

Mr. Hinton's DCF cost rate as shown in Hinton Exhibit JRH-3.
Representing a market-to-book ratio of 321.56%.
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HOW DO THE M/B RATIOS OF THE WATER PROXY: GROUP COMPARE
TO THEIR TEN-YEAR AVERAGE?
The M/B ratios of the water proxy group are curren:tly extraordinarily high
compared with their ien~year average. As shown iniChart 1. below, since

early 2016, the M/B ratios of the water proxy g:roup have increased

dramatically over their ten-year average M/B ratio of approximately 2.25

l

times. !

Chart 1: M/B Ratios Compared with Ten-Year Average®'

4.0 - . L .

w
in

bt
o

Ling
o

Market-to-Book Ratio
ra
wm

b
i

10 - - e e e e e e e e aem e e = e e e e e e

F & & & F P P .\9“:\ ¥
AU I K R I I I R oy

The significance of this is that even though the ten-year average M/B

ratio has always been greater than 1.0x, the current M/B ratio is even further

removed from 1.0x, which further distorts DCF results.

i

kil

22

]
|
Source: Bloomberg Financial Services. 1
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HOW CAN ONE QUANTIFY THE INACCURACY OF THE DCF MODEL
WHEN THE M/B RATIOS ARE DIFFERENT THAN UIi\IITY‘?
One can quantify the inaccuracy of the DCF model when M/B ratios are not
at unity by estimating the implied cost of equity using ihe market-value DCF
results (based on a market-valuel capital structure) tc|> reflect a book-value
capital structure. .
HOW CAN THE INACCURACY OF THE DCF MODEL BE QUANTIFIED BY
SUCH A LEVERAGE ADJUSTMENT?
The inaccuracy of the DCF model, when market values diverge from book
values, can be measured by first calculating the market value of each proxy
company's capital structure, which consists of the ;Imarket value of the
company’s common equity (shares outstanding multipiied by price) and the
fair value of the company's long-term debt and preferred stock. All of these
measures, except for price, are available in each company's SEC Form 10-K.
Second, one must de-[eve}age the implied cost of common equity

based on the DCF. This is accomplished using the Modigliani / Miller

equation as illustrated in Schedule DWD-5R and shown below:

ku = ke - {{(ku - i)(1 - t)) D/E) - (ku - d) P/E [Equation 1]

!
.

Where:

ku = Unlevered (i.e., 100% equity:) cost of common
equity; I

ke = Market determined cost of common equity;

i = Costof debt; I

t = Income tax rate; |
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= Debt ratio;

D

E = Equity ratio;
d

P

= Cost of preferred stock; and
= Preferred equity ratio.

Using average proxy group-specific data, the equation becomes:

ku = 8.70% - ({(ku — 5.25%)(1 - 21%)) 22.20% / 77.74%) - (ku —7.26%) 0.06% / 77.74%

|
Solving for ku resuits in an unlevered cost of common equity of 8.06%.
Next, one must re-leverage those costs of common equity by relating
them to each proxy group’s average book capital structure as shown below:

ke = ku + (((ku — i)(1 — 1)) D/E) + (ku — d) P/E [Equation 2]

Once again, using average proxy group-specific data, the equation becomes:
ke = B.06%+(((8.06% - 5.25%)(1 - 21%))45.27%/54.61%)+(8.06%-7.26%)0. 12%/54.6 1%
Solving for ke results in a.9.91% indicated cost of common equity

relative to the book capital structure of the proxy group, which is an increase

of 121 basis points over Mr. Hinton's average indicated DCF result of 8.70%.

ARE YOU ADVOCATING A SPECIFIC ADJUSTMENT TO THE DCF
RESULTS TO CORRECT FOR ITS MIS-SPECIFICATION OF THE
INVESTOR-REQUIRED RETURN?

No. The goal of this discussion is to demonstrate tt,}at, Jike all cost of
common equity mode{s:, the DCF has its limitations. The Euse of multiple cost

of common equity models, in conjunction with informed expert judgment,

provides a clearer picture of the investor-required ROE.
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B. Application of the Risk Premium Model

Please summarize Mr, Hinton’s' RPM. i

Mr. Hinton’s RPM explores the relationship between a\éerage allowed equity
returns for water utiIity companies published by Riegu[atory Research
Assaociates, Inc. (“RRA") ahd annual average Moody’ls A-rated utility bond
yields. Using data fromthe years 2006 through 2018,:Mr. Hinton conducts
a regression analysis, which he then combines with rlecent monthly yields
on Moody's A-rated public utility bonds to develop his risk premium estimate
of 5.48% and a corresponding cost of equity of 9.70%;

Please comment on LMr. Hinton's application of the RPM.

As previously addressed, it is inappropriate to use current bond yields to
determine an expected ROE, so | will not repeat that discuss_@on here. In
addition, instead of using yearly average authorized returns and Moody's
A-rated public utility bond vyields, it is preferable to use the authorized
returns and Moody's A-rated public utility bond vields on a case by case
basis.

What is the corrected result of the RPM after reflecting a prospective
Moody's A-rated public utility bond yield and using individual rate
case data in place of annual rate case data?

As shown on page 1 of Schedule DWD-6R, the analysis is based on a
regression of 169 rate cases for water utility companies from August 24,

2006 through May 2, 2018. It shows the implicit equity risk premium relative

25
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|
|

to the yields on Moody’s A-rated public utility bonds imﬁediately prior to the
issuance of each regulatory decision. 3 i

| determined the appropriate prospective Moflady's A-rated public
utility yield by relying on a consensus forecast of aboiut 50 economists of
the expected yield on .‘Moody’s Aaa-rated corporate bonds for the six
calendar quarters ending with the fourth calendar quarfer of 2019, and Blue
Chip’s long-term projections for 2020 to 2024, and 5:2025 to 2029.3° As
described on note 1 of Schedule DWD—GR, the average expected yield on
Moody's Aaa-rated corporate bonds is 4.71%. | then derived an expected
yield on Moody's A2-rated public utility bonds, by making upward
adjustment of 0.36%, which represents a recent spread between Moody's
Aaa-rated corporate bonds and Moody's A2-rated pulblic utility bonds.3¢
Adding the recent 0.36% spread to the expected Moody's Aaa-rated
corporate bond yield of 4.?;1% results in an expected Moody's A2-rated
public utility bond yield of 5.07%.

[ then used the regression results to estimate the equity risk premium
applicable to the projected yietd on Moody's A2-rated public utility bonds of
5.07%. Given the expe?ted Moody’s A-rated utility bond yield of 5.07%, the
indicated equity risk premium is 4.87%, which results in an indicated ROE
of 9.94%, as shown on Schedule DWD-6R.

|

32

28

|
if the Order was in the first half of the month, the Moody's A rated utility bond from two
months prior would be used. If the Order was in the second half of the month, the Moody's
A rated public utility bond from the last prior month was used. !
Blue Chip Financial Forecasts, September 1, 2018, at 2, June 1, 2018, at 14.
As explained in note 1, of Schedule DWD-6R.
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What are the results of Mr. Hinton’s ROE modeljls after making the
adjustments described above and including the ClleM and CEM.

As discussed abdve, mS; adjustments to Mr. Hinton’s DCF and RPM result
in ROEs of 9.10% and 9.94%, respectively. After the inlclusion of the CAPM
(10.83%) and CEM (12.49%) results, 35 Mr. Hinton'is average result is
10.62%. The average result of 10.62% still does nci.t reflect the cost of
common equity for CWSNC, as it has not been adjusted for the Company’s
greater risk relative to the proxy group based on its small size.

Mr. Hinton justifies his recommended ROE of 9.20% by reviewing the
interest coverage ratio and confirming that his RCéE would allow the
Company a single “A"” rating.® Does one measure of financial risk
such as pre-tax interest coverage make a credit rat;ing‘?

No. While | do not take issue with Mr. Hinton's inputs or calcuiations in
determining CWSNC's pre-tax interest coverage ratio, | note that the ratios
of pre-tax coverage needed to qualify for a single “A” rating range from 3.0
to 6.0. As can be seen in my Schedule DWD-7R, ROE's ranging from 7.94%
to as high as 20.08% all allow CWSNC to qualify for a single “A” rating
based on its pre-tax coverage ratio. Clearly these results indicate that

simply relying on one measure, out of a multitude of measures, to determine

a company’s bond rating is misleading and without sigﬁiﬁcance._

36

Average of mean and median results as shown on Schedules DWD-1R, page 21 and
DWD-2R, respectively.
Hinton Direct Testimony, at 31.
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C. Failure to Reflect CWSNC’s Greater Relative Risk Due to its
Small Size

Does Mr. Hinton make a specific adjustment to reflect the smaller size
of CWSNC relative to the proxy group? '
No. As previously discussed in my direct testimony,®” rélative company size
is a significant element of business risk for which inv;astors expect to be
|

compensated through greater returns. Smaller compahies are simply less
able to cope with significant events which affect sz:ailes, revenues and
earnings. For example, smaller companies face more exposure to business
cycles and economic conditions, both nationally and [6cally. Additionally,
the loss of revenues from a few large customers would have a far greater
effect on a small company lthan on a larger company with a more diverse
customer base. Finally, smaller companies are generally less diverse in
their operations and have less financial flexibility, Consistent with the
financial principle of risk and return in my direct testimony,®® such increased
risk due to small size must be taken into account in the allowed rate of return
on common equity.

Is there another empirical study in addition to the empirical analysis

you performed in your direct testimony that evaluates the effect of size

on the cost of equity?

Yes. Duff & Phelps’ ("D&P") 2018 Valuation Handbook Guide to Cost of
i

Capital — Market Resuits thrbuqh 2017 (“D&P 2018") prelg,ents a Size Study

37

D'Ascendis Diract Testimony, at 38-39.
Ibid., at 8.
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|

to the relationship between average annual return and the various

measures of size, D&P state: |
The size of a company is one of the most lmportant risk
elements to consider when developing cost of equity
estimates for use in valuing a firm. Traditionalty,
researchers have used market value of equity (i.e., “market
capitalization® or “market cap”) as a measure of size in
conducting historical rate of return research. For’ example the
Center for Research in Security Prices (CRSP) “deciles” are
developed by sorting U.S. companies by market
capitalization. Another example Is the Fama-French “Small
Minus Big” (SMB) series, which is the difference in return of
“small” stocks minus “big” (i.e., large) stocks, as defined by

market capitalization. (emphasis added)* ;

The Size Study uses the following éight measures of size, all of which

have empirically shown that over the long-term, the srpailer the company,

the higher the risk:

* Market Value of Common Equity (or total capital if no debt /
equity);

= Book VaIL;e of Common Equity;
= Net lncofne (five-year average);
= Market Value of Invested Capital;
* Total Assets (Invested Capital);

* Eamings Before Interest, Taxes, Depreciation &
Amortization (“EBITDA”) (five-year average);

* Sales / Operating Revenues; and

= Number of Employees.

39

D&P 2018, at p. 10-1. .
29
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[ used the D&P Size Study fo determine the ap;inroximate magnifude
|

of any necessary risk prem‘ium due to the size of Cv;VSNC relative to the
water proxy group. Schedule DWD-8R shows the relelttive size of CWSNC
compared with the water proxy group. Indicated size ajdjustments based on
these relative mee;sures range from 0.94% to 2.18%, averaging 1.48%.4°
From these results, it is clear that CWSNC is riskier t:han the water proxy
group due to its small size, and that my |:Jrc}posedI size adjustment of
40 basis points for CWSNC is conservative. I
Mr. Hinton cites a study by Dr. Annie Wong for the proposition that
there is no size premium for utilities. Does this study establish that
contention? i
No. Dr. Wong's study is flawed because she attempts to relate a change in
size to beta coefficients, which accounts for only a small percentage of
diversifiable company-specific risk. Size is company-specific and therefore
diversifiable. For .example, the average R—squaredl, or coefficient of
determination for the water proxy group, is 0.0941 as shown on Schedule
DWD-9R. An R-squared of 0.0941 means that approximately 9.50% of total
risk is explained by beta, leaving 90.50% unexplained by beta.
Is there also a publishéd r'esponse to Dr. Wong’s article?
Yes, there is. In response to Professor Wong's art:icle, The Quarterly

Review of Economics and Finance published an articlti? in 2003, authored

!
by Thomas M. Zepp, which commented on the Annie V\{ong’ article cited by
|

40

We did not have data for 2013 for CWSNC, so the average net income and EBITDA were
averaged over four years instead of five.
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Mr. Hinton. Relative to Ms. Wong's results, Dr. Zal’?p concluded in the
Abstract on page 1 of his article: “Her weak resuits, élowever. do not rule
out the possibility of a small firm effect for utilities.”! Dr Zepp also noted on

page 582 that: “Two other studies discussed here support a conclusion that
d

smaller water utility stocks are more risky than larger ones. To the extent

that water utilities are representative of all utilities, "there is support for
smaller utilities being more risky than larger ones.”? Finally, | note that
Professor Wong's study, while relying on a large group of gas and electric

utilities, used no water utilities, |

a
Are you aware of any other academic artic!g!a relating to the
|

i
i
P

applicability of a size premium?
Yes. An article by Michael A. Paschall, ASA, CFA, and“ George B. Hawkins
ASA, CFA, “Do Smaller Companies Warrant a Highe;lr Discount Rate for
Risk?" also supports the applicability of a size premium. As the article
makes clear, all else equal, size is a risk factor which must be taken into
account when setting the cost of capital or capitalizat'ion (discount) rate.
Paschall and Hawkins siate in their conclusion as folloy:vs:

The current challenge to fraditional thinking about a small
stock premium is a very real and potentially troublesome
issue. The challenge comes from bright and articulate people
and has already been incorporated into some court cases,
providing further ammunition for the IRS. Failing to consider
the additional risk associated with most smaller companies,
however, is to fall to acknowledge reality. Meastired properly,
small company stocks have proven to be more! risky over a
long period of time than have larger company stocks. This

41

42

Thomas M. Zepp, Thomas M. “Utility Stocks and the Size Effect — Revisited”, The
Quarterly Review of Economics and Finance, 43 (2003) at 578-582,
Ibid, at 582. !

|
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makes sense due to the various advantages that larger
companies have over smaller companies. Investors looking
to purchase a riskier company will require a greater return on
investment to compensate for that risk. There are numerous
other risks affecting a particular company, yet the use of a size
premium is one way to quantify the risk associated with
smaller companies.*?

Hence, Paschall and Hawkins corroborate the need for a small size
adjustment, all else equal. Consistent with the financial principle of risk and
return discussed previously, and the stand-alone nattljre of ratemaking, an
upward adjustment must be applied to the indicated cébst of common equity
derived from the cost of equity models of the water proxy group used in this
proceeding.

Mr. Hinton presents several charts of North Carolinla utility companies’
quarteriy revenues and‘ earnings to explain that the water industry is
less risky than the electric or gas industries. Please comment.

Using guarterly data in seasonal industries like the gas and electric
industries makes Mr. Hinton's graphs misleading. A more informative chart
would use annual data instead of quarterly, which would eliminate the
seasonality of the specific industries. As shown in Charts 2 and 3 below,
annual revenues and eamnings for publicly traded electric, gas, and water

companies are fairly stable, with the only difference being the amount of

sales and eamnings.

1

43

Michael A, Paschall, ASA, CFA and George B. Hawkins A$A. CFA, “Do Smaller
Companies Warrant a Higher Discount Rate for Risk?", CCH Business Valuation Alert, Vol.
1, Issue No. 2, December 1999, {
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Chart 2;: Annual Revenues of Publicly Traded Electric. Gas, and
. ~ Water Companies*
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Chart 3: Annual Earnings of Publicly Traded Electric, Gas, and Water
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44 Source: SNL Financial.
45 Ibid.

33




L

10

Il

12

13

14

15

16

ve. 0215

Are there othe!' ways to measure relative risk blétween electric, gas
and water industries?

Yes. A§ stated in my direct testimony,* wafer utility companies have high
capital intensity (how many dollars of plant generate ime dollar in.revenue) -
and low depreciation rates (a source of internal casﬁ flow). As a capital-
intensive industry, water - utilities require significantly greater capital
investment in infrastructure required to produce a dollar of revenue than
electric and natural gas utilities. For example, as shown on Chart 4, below,
it took $4.46 of net utility plant on average to producle $1.00 in operating
revenues in 2017 for the water utility industry as a w'hole. In contrast, for
the electric and natural gas utility industries, on average it took just $2..63
and $2.01, respectively, to produce $1.00 in operating revenues in 2017.
As ﬁnaﬁcing needs have increased and will continue to increase, the
competition for capital from traditional sources has increased and coritinues

to increase, making the need to maintain financial integrity and the ability to

attract needed new capital increasingly important.

48

D'Ascendis direct testimony, at 7-8.
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Coupled with its capital-intensive nature, the water utility industry -

also experiences lower relative depreciation rates compared with other
types of utilities. Given that depreciation is one of the principal sources of
internally-generated cash flows for all utilities, lower depreciation rates
mean that water utilities cannot rely upon depreciaﬁoﬁ as a source of cash
to the same extent that electric and gas utilities do. Because water utility
assets have longer lives and, hence, longer capital recovery periods than
other types of utilities, water utilities face greater risk dlue to inflation, which
results in a significantly higher replacement cost per dollar of net ptant than
for other types of utilities. , ; |
As shown on Chart 5, below, water utiiities expéarienced an averagé

depreciation rate of 2.38% for 2017. In contrast, in 2617, the eIeptric and

47

Source: SNL Financial, Company 10-K Fifings.
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natural gas utilittes experienceé averagé depreciation rates of 3.64% and

3.44%, respectively: Low depreciation rates signify: that the pressure on

cash flows remains significantly greater for water utilities than for other

types

of utilities.

1
i
3

Chart 5: Depreciation Rates of Publicly Traded Electric, Gas, and
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" What are the average betas for the companies comprising each

The data is provided in Table 5, below. As shown, the water industry's

average beta is 0.767, while the electric and gas utility betas are 0.643 and

0.685, respectively. Since beta is a measure of systematic risk, this

measure indicates the higher relative risk of the water industry over the

electric and gas industries at this time.

48

Ibid.

i
‘
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Table 5: Average Betas of the Electric, Gas, and Water Industries4®

Industry Average Beta .
|

- Electric 0.643 :
Gas 0.685 |
Water - 0.767

D, Consideration of Mechanisms in Place for CWSNC

Mr. Hinton discusses the Company’s Water and Sewer System
Improvément Charges (“WSIC” and “SSIC”) mechanisms that he
claims impact risk for CWSNC.%° Is his claim valid‘?

No. The cost of capital is a comparative exercise, so if the mechanism is
cdmmon throughout the companies that one bases their analyses on, the
comparative risk is zero because any impact of the perceived reduced risk

of the mechanism(s) by investors would be reflected in the market data of

the proxy group. To that point, as shown on Schedule DWD-10R, every

single one of the proxy companies has a Distribution Service Improvement
Charge or comparable Water Revenue Adjustment Mechanism in at least

one of their jurisdictions.

CONCLUSION

Does this conclude your rebuttal testimony?

Yes, it does.

49

Value Line Investment Survey, Standard Edition.
Hinton Birect Testimony, at 31.
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" to 11.20 percent, reflecting current markets. I also

. Page 219
BY MR. BENNINK: i
Q. You can proceed with your summgry.
A. Okay. i
My rebuttal testimony responds to the direct
testimony of Mr. John R. Hinton of the Public Staff and

updates my updated -- or updates my recommended range

of return on common equity cost rates to ,10.80 percent

update the Company's capital structure and cost of
long-term debt as of June 30, 2018. The updated
ratemaking capital structure consists ofjﬁ9.09 percent
long-term debt at an embedded debt cost rate of 5.68
percent and 50.91 percent common equity. The updated
analysis results in an updated recommended overall rate
of return between 8.29 percent and 8.49 percent.

Also in my rebuttal testimony, I address
several concerns I have with Mr. Hinton's analysis
including his exclusioﬁ of the CAPM and comp earnings
models in his analysis; his including of historical

growth rates in his DCF analysis; his inclusion of

growth and dividends per share and book values per

share in his DCF analysis; his use of yearly average

authorized returns in his risk premium analysis; his

use of historical interest rates in his risk premium
|
I

' (919) 556-3961

Notewaorthy Reporting Services, LLC www.noteworthyreporting.com
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i Page 220
analysis; and his rejection of a small size premium.
Corrections and additions to Mf. Hinton's
analyses result in an indicated return on common equity
of 10.62 percent beforg any adjustment for the
Company's small size compared to the proxy group.
That concludes my rebuttal testimony summary.
MR. BENNINK: The witness is available
for cross examination.
CHAIRMAN FINLEY: Cross egamination?
MR. ALLEN: No questions.k
CHAIRMAN FINLEY: Ms. Force?

CROSS EXAMINATION BY MS. FORCE:

0. Mr, D'Ascendis?
A. Hello. ,
O. Hi. I have a few questions for you. And I

want to start off, you mentioned in your rebuttal
testimony, again, the size of Caroclina Water Service,

and there was an earlier discussion about: Utilities,

Inc.
Is Utilities,'Inc. a subsidiary:of Corix?
A. They are. i
Q. And that's an investor group baged in British

Colombia, as I understand it? .
|
A, It is, and it holds both regulated and

(919) 556-3961

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC www.noteworthyreporting.com
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, Page 221
|
nonregulated companies. Utilities, Inc.)
i
i

however, is
fully regulated. They‘only owWn regulateq water
utilities.

Q. And in those other holdings of 'Corix, are

there any subsidiaries that are public uﬁilities,

besides Utilities, Inc.?
A. There are -- I think there's a water company
in Alaska.

0. And that's all that you recall?

A. That's all I recall.
Q. Okay. The public -- you had sqme questions,

and I just want to follow up briefly about the
recommendations you've had for ROE compared to the
authorized ROE in cases, and that's illustrated in that
that Public Staff D'Ascendis Direct Cross Examination
Exhibit 2.
MR. BENNINK: Objection. She had an
opportunity to cross on that the first go around.
CHAIRMAN FINLEY: Overruled.
BY MS..FORCE: .
Q. My question is abkout the -- youL
recommendations. And they're depicted thgre on that

column, and show ranges for many of thoseL And then

there are authorized ROEs. I don't remember whether —-

i (919) 556-3961

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC www.noteworthyreporting.com
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I don't believe that this was asked or addressed

earlier, but when I look down the column?, it appears
' d

to me that there are -- these are mostlyisettled cases,
right? |

A, That's right.

Q. And you've given some explanat%on about the
other factors, but nonetheless ~- that piay into

settlement, but nonetheless, in all of those cases that
were settled, and we show an ROE that was the-
settlement authorized in those cases, isﬁ't it true

|

that those are all lower than the bottomjof the range
1

that you recommended for authorized?
A, For this company?
Q. No. For the various companieslthat are
listed on this exhibit. |
A. . Oh, I get it.
Q. There are a list of ROEs that you've
recommended and ranges that you've recommended, and in
all of those settled cases, the company ﬁhat you were
testifying for was willing to accept an %OE, in many

cases, considerably below your range of %ecommendation;
|

|

!

A. It is. And like I said beforef it's a

isn't that right?

product of negotiations. And I pointed out, in Aqua

(219) 556-3961
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Illincis, that they got over 90 percent of their ask in
i
their settlement. So, I mean, sometimes ROE is a big

I
issue, sometimes ROE isn't a big issue. And it depends
on their priority. Sometimes they would rather have
the money than the number, which makes sense.

0. Okay. I have a different piece:of paper.
I'm looking at a table that I put togethe£ when I
looked at your direct testimony, and I crossed through-
it to show your recommendation for the return on equity
in your rebuttal testimony.

And it's my read of that that your original
range in this case was 11.5 to 11.9 percent, and in
your rebuttal testimony, it's 10.8 to 11.2 percent; is
that right?

A. It is, yes.
0. Okay. And then that -- there's also an
adjustment to the overall rate of return.

In your original testimony or direct
testimony, if I can follow my notes, am I, right that
you recommended —-- or that your study usiﬁg the DCF
model, the discounted cash flow model, préduced a
result of 9.12 percent; does that sound right?

A. In my direct or my rebuttal?

Q. In your direct.

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC
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A. Okay. Let me get there. J
(Witness peruses document.) '

Q. ~ I don't have -- I have it mark?d, but I don't
have it open. i

A. Don't worry, 1've got it. It'% 9.10,
actually, 9.1. :

0.  9.1?

Al Yes.

0. OCkay. And then in your DCF anélysis on

rebuttal, am I right that that went up a little bit?

A. Yes. 9.15. {

Q. Okay. But overall, your recommendation went
down quite a bit; is that right?

A. It did. 2And it was based on my changes, and

I set them forth in —--

Q. In your testimony?
A. Yes.
Q. And as to the DCF, though, it's really very

similar but a little bit higher? ;

A. Just a little bit. 5
Q. Okay. And do you know, would vou agree with

|
me that the DCF result from that model, the discounted

i
cash flow model that was performed by Mr! Hinton,

produced an 8.7 percent?

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC
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A. Yes. And his corrected -- I guess, when I
corrected his, it was 9.1, I think. !
. |
Q. "And you say "corrected," but you're not

I
talking about mathematical corrections, right? You're

talking about how you would have done itiusing'some of
his —- E

A. Well, it's not how I would hav% done it. If
you read ---in my testimény, there's sigﬂificant
academic literature that establishes thaﬁ using
earnings per share is the superior Way té use —-- to
apply the DCF. So it's not just me sayiﬁg it, it's
Nobel prize winners, and professors at uﬁiversities,
and things like that.

Q. And using that earnings per share for

growth —-- that's what we're talking about, right, for

the growth --
A. Right. Yes.
Q. -— part of the analysis?

You still came up with, in youf rebuttal
testimony -- I'm going to get this mixedlup ~— I think
9.17? :

A. Yes.
9.157 |
A. Yes. And like I said, I guess{in the Aqua
{9?9)556-398i
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hearing, I didn't say it yet here, that'% Jjust one

e

|

point -- that's just one data point. When you look at
an ROE, you have to —-- you have to incorﬁorate
relevant -- as much relevant informationjas you can.

In my rebuttal testimony, I ta%k about using
multiple models so you could gain more iﬁsight into the
investor required return. In my rebuttai testimony, I
say, you know, the DCF under —- under-spécifies the ROE
when market book ratios are over one. Now, market book
ratios have beén over one forever, but i% recent --
recent history, it's spiked even higher fhan the
10-year average. ©So these DCF results a;e further
distorted from reality. |

Saying that, I still incorporate it, I don't
make any adjustments to it, I just take a look at other
ones to maké sure that I have a clear view of what's
going on using multiple models. :

Q.. And to clarify what you were szt talking
about —— I'll come back to the book valué issue -- but
you said you use one data point for the bCF model, but

|
you used growth factors that you reviewe? from Value
Line, and Reuters, and Zax, and Yahoo, r%ght?

A. Right. Right.

Q. You didn't just use one?

Session Date: 10/16/2018
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A. Right. And that's —-- that is consistent with
what I'm saying. You use multiple —- yoq use multiple

. . . I .
sources of relevant information. But, now, the DCF is

one model out of many. That's what I waé trying to

say.

Q. You did other models too? j

A. Right. ]

Q. But it is true that the DCF moéel is one that
can be performed -- we went through an e%ercise in the
Agua case -- I'm going to -- I'm going té go through
that in this case — where we looked at %he Value
Line --

A. Right.

Q. —-— reports.

And you have those Value Line reports in
your —- as an exhibit this time too?

A. Yes. BAnd I guess I could -- i? we were using
the -- just thé one Valﬁe Line report fo§ the proxy

group, even though I have a 9.15 as my cénclusion, if
you look on Table 3 of page 6 of my‘testémony, of my
rebuttal testimony, that on the last —- the last line
of that table, if you take a look at the|indicated DCF,
which is what Ms. Force is referring to, |you're at

10.50 percent, which isn't that far off of my bottom

(?19) 556-3961 -
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end of the range. l
But like I said, that's one ——'&hat's one
measure. So I use multiple measures to make sure that

!
the one measure or confirming one measure over another.

So that just proves your point that you want to use

|
more relevant data than less.

|

Q. If we look at those exhibits thét are
attached to- your rebuttal testimony that Ere the Value
Line reports, I have a question for you that's -- 1
guess, first of all, the Value Line numbe? that you
referred to.was quite a bit higher than the others, I
take it, in the DCF analysis that you did; is that what
you're saying? Or it would vary from comﬁany to
company, perhaps?

A. Yeah. It averages, but that's what the
average ends up being, 10.50, as opposed to the
overall, which is 9.15. So it's a little higher than
the other tbree measures. |

Q. Okay. And you also just were talking about
where the book value is -- excuse me, the?stock value
is quite high relative to book value, thaﬁ that can
tend to affect the DCEF analysis? |

A. That's right.

Q. If you were to look on, for example, the

(919) 556-3941
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RAmerican States Water value line, I want|to get a

handle on this’and make sure I understand. That's page
|

4 in your Rebuttal Exhibit 1, Schedule DWD-1R, page 4?2

A. Yes. I'm there. |

1
!

0. So when you talk about the book value for

American States Water, I read that as 17.35; is that

|
right? 1
i
A. That's right. j
Q. And then, if I wanted to compare that to the

stock ﬁalue, this present price is 58.12%

|
Q. Is that right? 1Is that the comparison you're

A. Yes.

making? It's actually quite high?
A. Exactly.
Q. And that's so for the other utilities in your

comparable group as. well?

A, Yes. As Mr. Grantmyre pointed out in my
direct, it averages around three times book -- the
market -- the market prices averaging around three

times book value for the proxy, the water proxy group.
. I

And it's usually two and a half times.

Q. And where you've got a ——
A. Or 2.25, 1I'm sorry.
Q. If you have a stock that's about valued for

Noteworthy Reporfiﬁg Services, LLC

] (P19) 556-3961
www.noteworthyreporting.com




10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23

24

Carolina Water Service, Inc. Session Date: 10/16/2018

; Page 230

stock purposes at its book value, when dividends are
paid, if they were paid out to those stoékholders based
on book value, those folks would be getting quite a bit
higher yield, would they not? So the cl%ser you come

to one -- the yield is higher if you havé a lower stock
price; isn't that right? '

A. Tt is. But since investors are investing
based on market value, and the return th;t's being set
in this case is on book value, there's a 'mismatch
there. So since we're Sefting on book, there's a —--
there's a disconnect. Where since it is so much
removed from book -- since market price is SO much

removed from book walue -- and I'll point to where I

illustrate it in my testimony, and it would be Schedule

DWD-4R.

Q. You don't deny that -- oh, you,weren't done.
Go ahead.

A. Well, I'm trying to explain.

0. Ckay. i

A. On -- so 1f you look at Schedule DWD-4R, I
have an explanation here that -- like you said, that
the dividends on book on -- so what you're referring to

is on column B, right? 8o you have the book value --

the average book value of $15, $15 and change, and you

(219) 556-3961
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have the dividends of $1.50 -- $1.05. So you would see
that, yes, that yield is higher, but since people are
paying $50 for the stock, the yield is actually what

|
the yield is, which is around 2 percent nowadays,

2.1 percent.

So when you're getting these réturns, you're
supposed to be'getting these returns on dollars in line
3, where actually we're getting them set;on column B,
line 3. So as market value goes up or déwn from one,
those numbers change —-- the DCF under- o%
over-specifies the investor required retgrn.

Q. As the étock values have gone ép, though,
there is the potential to sell that stock and make
money in that way as well, too, right?

A. Sure, but the premise behind the DCF is that
you're holding it forever. !
Q. Okay, And if you are holding it, though,

your yield is not as high, then, as the stock, if
you're willing to buy it at the higher stock price?

A. Right. And nowadays there's a?relationship
between ~-- we're getting into different -- PE
multiples, which is p?ice over earnings @ultiples. If

you get a higher price to earnings multibles, indicate

that there's going to. be higher growth in that price.

[919) 556-3961 .
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So —— or higher earnings growth. |
i

So as the dividend yield goes %own, the PE
multiple goes up. And as that PE multipie goes up, the
expected growth 'rate also goes up. So tﬁe DCF cost
rate, even thoﬁgh the -- even though the!yield is going
down, usually the growth makes up for the decrease in
yield and sometimes more so. !

As shown, I guess, on page 6 o% my testimony,
on that same risk measures based on September 17 and
September 18, where you could see that t%e -
September 17, the dividend yield was 2.12 based on
Value Line, and the growth rate was 7.75Ipercent. Now,
as the price went up, now September 18,‘dividend yield
went down slightly to 2.08 but the growth rate has
increased to 8:33.

So even though the yield has bgen going down
because the prices are going up, the expected growth is
also increasing, which affects the DCF_CPst rate.

Q. They're pretty wvariable, thdsd earnings
predictions that you're using for the gr;wth rate,
aren't they? \

A. I wouldn't say that. :

Q. Okay. I won't argue with you labout it. I

have another guestion that ties back to jthat difference

(919) 556-3961
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between the book value and the stock valée.
As you see, a good deal of confidence -- in
your experience, 1f there's a good deal éf confidence
in the Company and whefe it's headed, at:least relative
to the other risks in the market, does that tend to
produce a stock price that's higher or lower than the

book wvalue? ' :

A. So you're saying if the investment community -
is confident in their operétions and their operations
going forward, is the price going to go up or down; is

that what you're saying?

|it going to be

0. Relative to the book wvalue, is
more of a higher to book value?

A. It should go hiéher, but you c&uld also say
that if they're -- but yes, generally higher, yeah.

Q. And if you look at a stock that -- where the

stock price is below book wvalue, would that be

cautionary?

A, Yes.

Q. 'Okay. I don'£ have any other questions.
Thank you. i
CROSS EXAMINATION BY MR. GRANTMYRE: |

Q. You testified that, you know, looking at
earnings per share is the best way on a DCF -- the

(919) 556-3961
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earnings per share groth is the best wa& to predict
future growth for the DCF; is that corre%t?

A. That's right. :

Q. And, actually, you're actually' calculating
the growth in dividends; is that co?rect%

A. That's true. But if you look into the
academic literature, there isn't one, no% one that I.
know of, that states that dividends per éhare or book
value per share is even a consideration ﬁn using the
DCF. So -- and I haven't seen any evidence to the
contrary in this case.

0. But isn't it your testimony thbt investors
look at earnings per share, that's the eérﬁings per

share growth, that's the primary factorxthey look at to

determine investments?

A. That's right.
Q. Now, let's go back to your Scﬁedule DWD-1R,
page 4, which is the -- on your rebuttal testimony,

which is the American States Water.

Al Yes.
Q. Now, you will a@mit that, at the top, they
have P -—- P to —-— price to earnings rat%o of 33.27
A. That's right.
Q. And don't investors look at price to earnings
J (919) 556-3961
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look at projections of stock price?

;
i Page 235

ratio when they're buying a stock? ;

A. I would think so, yés. Any re}evant
information. | :

Q. And, you know, relative PE rat?o, 1.0,
investors may look at that also?

A. They may. |

Q. And on the left-hand side, you, know, 221 to

223 projections, you know, stock price, hoﬁldn't they

A. They may.
Q. And also, isn't there a lot of! historical
information here as to earnings per share, quarterly

dividends throughout this report? !

A. Sure there are.

0. And if those -- all of this information is
important to investors, why do you not use historical
as part of your DCF analysis? :

A. Sure. That's a good question.: Now, if
you're looking at an analyst, right, if you're looking
at analyst projections, the analysts have unfettered
access to company executives, et cetera,.on the
operations of the firm. They also have the benefit of

looking at historical information. So if you're really

thinking about it, if you take the -- if| you loock at

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC
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} .

both the analysﬁs and historical, you're
I

double-counting the historical, because!the
|

professionals that look at these stocks'and make these

projections are already incorporating tﬂe historical
|

and projected outlooks of the Company. And

furthermore, there's significant academic literature in
¥

my testimony that says projected is best.

MR. GRANTMYRE: We have Jo further
questions, except, if Mr. Bennink‘sggoing to ask
him about that last Public Staff exﬂibit, we would
reserve the right to ask questions 4n that.

!
CHAIRMAN FINLEY: All rigiht.

Mr. Bennink, redirect? ;

MR. BENNINK: First of al?,
Mr. Chairman, let me ask, will this exhibit be —— I
assume it will be identified as Public Staff
D'Ascendierirect Cross Examination ﬁxhibit
Number 6.

CHAIRMAN FINLEY: Why don't you mark it
as your exhibit? I

MR. BENNINK: We don't waﬂt it as our
exhibit.

MR. GRANTMYRE: We'll take it.

CHAIRMAN FINLEY: ©No. If|you didn't

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC
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introduce it and he didn't introducé it, you can
]
ask questions on it, but it won't be introduced.

It's up to you.

"MR. BENNINK: We won't ask any questions

about it.
CHAIRMAN FINLEY: All right. Are there

other redirect questions? |

MR. BENNINK: No questiong.

CHAIRMAN FINLEY: Questions by the
Commission on the rebuttal testimony%

(No response.)

CHAIRMAN FINLEY: Doesn't look like
there are any questions of the Commission, so we
will accept the rebuttal exhibits into evidence at
this point.

MR. BENNiNK: Thank you.

(Whereuporn, D'Ascendis Reﬂuttal Exhibit

Number 1, Schedules DWD—lg through

DWD-R10 were admitted inté evidence. )

CHAIRMAN FINLEY: You may Fe excused.
Thank you for coming.

THE WITNESS: Thank you. Have a good

day, guys.

_CHATRMAN FINLEY: Who's next? Call your

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC
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1 witness. :

2 MR. BENNINK: Carcolina Wéter Service
3 calls Deborah Clark, please. l

4 DEBORAH CLARK, !

5 having first been duly sworn; waslexamined

6 and testified as follows:!

7 DIRECT EXAMINATION BY MR. BENNINK: ;

8 Q. - Ms. Clark, would you state your name and
9 business address for the recordf please?E
10 A, Yes. My name i1s Deborah Clark; and our

11 | business address is 4944 Parkway Plaza Boulevard,

12| Charlotte, North Carolina 28217.

13 Q. And you're appearing here toda§ to testify on
14 | behalf of Carolina Water Service, correct?

15 A. Yes.

16 Q. Did you prefile direct testimony consisting
17 of a cover page and six pages of written %estimony in
18 this docket on September 4, 201872

19 A. Yes, sir.

20 Q. And did you also append to that?testimony,

21 two exhibits, Appendix 1 containing Exhibﬁts 1 through
22 4 [sic] and, Appendix 2 containing Exhibits Al through
23 A37?

24 A. That is corredt.

(919) 556-3961
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MR. BENNINK: Mr. Chairm§n, we would
like to ask that those exhibits be identified as
marked. 5
CHATRMAN FINLEY: The exhibits are

identified as marked. ?

(Clark Appendix Number 1, Exhibit

Numbers 1 through 4; and Clark Appendix

Number 2, Exhibit Numbers' Al through A3

were marked for identificgtion.)

Q. Ms. Clark, if you were asked the same
.questions in‘your written testimony today, would your
answers be the same? 3

A. They would, yes.

0. Do you have any additions or c?rrections to
make to that testimony?

A, No, sir.

MR. BENNINK: Mr. Chairmaq, we would ask
that that testimony be copied into the record as if
giveﬁ orally from the stand. f

"CHAIRMAN FINLEY: Ms. Claﬁk’s prefiled
testimony of six pages of September 4h 2018, 1is
copied into the record as if given orally from the

stand.

(Whereupon, the prefiled direct

’. (919) 556-3961
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testimony of Deborah Clark wés copied

into the record as if given orally from-

the stand.)

- {219} 556-3961
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Q. Please state your name, occupation and b",usiness address for
i

the record. g

A. My name is Deborah Clark. | am employed as the Communications

Coordinator for Carolina Water Service, Inc. of Norti1 Carolina (“CWSNC”
or “Company”), 4344 Parkway Plaza Boulevard, Suite 375, Charlotte, North

Carolina 28217.

Q. Please summarize your professional backg"round.
A, | have been employed by CWSNC since August 1, 2017. [ have a
Bachelor of Science degree in Communications from EIEast Tennessee State

University. - | also possess a Master of Public Admiri:istration degree from
East Carolina University. Finally, | was awarded :a Master of Human
Resource Development degree from Clemson University.

Prior to joining CWSNC, | was the Director of Communications for
two -North Carolina cities—Concord and Greenville. Also, | served as a
Public Engagement Coordinator with Duke Energy.

During my 20-yea1: career as a communication!s professional, | have
been fesponsible far developing and implementing strategic and other
communications programs focused on traditional (i.e., print); electronic (i.e.,
video, cable access, or radio); and social media (i.e., Facebook, Twitter,

websites) -methods providing meaningful information proactively to

customers.

Q. Please explain your job responsibilities at CWSNC.

o

|
|
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A. My role with CWSNC is o proactively serve|and engage with our
customers to ensure they receive the highest level of' customer experience
and to develop strategies and plans to effectuate this level of service.

i
Q. What is the purpose of your direct testimony?

A The purpose of my direct testimony is to explalin CWSNC's success
with its increased efforts to engage with and improve each customer’s

overall interaction and experience with CWSNC.

Q. How has CWSNC improved its customer engagement

throughout North Carolina? |
A, Customer engagement has improved through {he deve!bpment and
implementation of very intentional and innovative community outreach
approaches. To enhance our customers’ experiences, we implemented
muitiple communication channels from Facebook, Twitter, Instagram, and
our Water Drop podcasts, to bill inserts, phone cails, and face-to-face
meetings. For example, | designed eight WordPress sites (i.e., free web
pages) for our customers in several communities to provide updates on
projects, water saving tips, hurricane preparedness tips, frozen pipes
prevention tips, drought information, and CWSNC emp'!oyee spotlights (see
exhibit A). Also, | routinely attend meetings with Homz:—:-owner Associations

(HOAs) and Property Owner Associations (POAs) statewide, including

Sugar Mountain, Connestee Falls, Belvedere Plantation, Carolina Trace,
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Brandywine Bay, Fairfield Harbor, Nags Head, Eik River. Bradfield Farms,
Danby / Lamplighter Village, Riverpointe, the Pointé, Stone Hollow, Bear
Paw Resort, The Ric;ges at Mountain Harbor, Fa:irfield Mountain, and
Sapphire Valley. Topics discussed during the meetfings include planned
capital projects, timeframes and schedules of other é)rojects, conservation
tips and sustainability ideas, and other issues of signi;‘icance. (Exhibits 1-5)

See Appendix 1 for description. :

1
L}

HOAs also receive articles from CWSNC for inc:lusiptin in their newsletters.
This includes a plethora of stories ranging from L!Ilpdates on projects,
services, and CWSNC employee updates (i.e. :“who works in my
community”), to techniques for water conservation. :(Exhibits A1-3) See
Appendix 2 for desc_:ription.

I have connected with every established and active, HOA and POA within
North Carolina. This involved contacting approximately 130 communities.
Routine articles and information that proactively address water
conservation, drought management, hurricane preplaredness, avoiding
freezing pipes, outage notices, and facts (“did you knoM") are published to
the CWSNC website, social media accounts, ar’}d through written
documents. (Exhibits B1-8) See Appendix 3 for descri;;tion.

in addition, | often address and resolve billing, service: and other complex

customer concerns that requires in-depth communication and problem-

solving proficiency. Examples include my assistance' with the CWSNC

3
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Customer Courtesy Leak Adjustment Program (whe[e water [osses due to
jeaks in the customers’ infrastructure resulting in Iarg:e bills is corrected), to
helping custemers obtain irrigation meters and understand their billing
information. |

Furthermore, | have the pleasure of leading ou:' community service
program, which includes activities such as food drives for both Loaves and
Fishes and Second Harvest Foodbank; delivering snacks for women and
children at Safe Alliance—a domestic violence shglter; adopting Angel
Trees and Silver Bells for the Salvation Army Christmlés program; adopt-a-
street campaigns; supporting Grandfather Mo?untain Stewardship
Foundation’s water education program; Special Olym;:)ics of Western North

Carolina; and local charity races and events statewide in an effort to

promote safe, clean, and reliable water. ;

Q. Please explain why CWSNC determined Ithat it needed to
increase its customer engagement and experience activity?

A Broadly, customers have expressed concern over CWSNC's level of
customer communication. For example, multiple customers complained of
a fack of communication, no social media pr'esel:nce, and untimely
responses from customer service representatives. CWSNC determined it

. . L .
needed to improve its customer engagement and experience activity.
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|

Q. How has CWSNC measured the degree sof success of the

Company’s communication and outreach efiorts in terms of benefits

i

|
to customers and customer satisfaction? {
A CWSNC's measured degrees of successé include: (1) the
development and implementation of the soclal media applications and the
number of followers, the number of stories and articlesi posted, and visits to
our sites; {2) the number of CWSNC--developed \:NordPress websites
r_equésted by HOAs or POAs; (3) the significant numbsl%r of customer issues
received and successfully resolved involving billing issues, irrigation meter
connections, reimbursements for unused water, and ottl1er customer service
complaints; and (4) the number of HOA and POA.:meetings attended.
Feedback | have received from customers indicates Ethey appreciate the
communication efforts and continued delivery of relev!ant content through
email, phone calls, social media, or at face-to-face meetings within their

communities.

Q. How is your work and this testimony relevatjt to this rate case
proceeding?

A. CWSNC understands that adequate service to l:customers includes
active engagement, positive experiences, and clear'communication, in
addition to the operational obligations discharged byia regulated public

utility. CWSNC's increased efforts to improve customer engagement and

awareness about service protocols and rates is an essential component of

5
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the service provided by this Company. CWSNC

is fully committed to

excellent customer relationships and providing adequate, efficient, and

reasonable service consistent with the requirements of G.S. 62-131(b). In

summary, meaningful and effective customer engage

is an essential element to achieving this gbal.

Q. Is this testimony true and accurate to
knowledge, information, and belief?

A. _ Yes, it is.

Q.  Does this conclude your testimony?

Yes.

ment and experience

the best of your

0247
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BY MR. BENNINK:
Q. All right. Ms. Clark, do you have a summary
of your testimony? |
A. I do.
Q. Please proceed.
A. My name is Deborah Clark, and i have been

employed as the communications coordinater for Carolina
Water Service Incorporated of North Caro}ina since
August 1st of 2017. I have a bachelor of science
degree in communications from East Tennessee State
University, a master of public administration degree
from East Carolina University, and a master of human
resource development degree from Clemson University.

During my 20-year career as a communications
professional, I have been responsible fo% developing
and implementing strategic and other comdunications

I
programs focused on traditional, for exaﬁple, print;
|

electronic, for example, video, cable accéss, or radio;
and social media, Facebook, Twitter, and %he
development of websites, methods providin% meaningful
information proactively to customers.

My direct testimony outlines my| role with

CWSNC, which is to proactively serve and engage with

our customers to ensure they receive the highest level

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC

(?19) 556-3%61
www.noteworthyreporting.com
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~water saving tips, hurricane preparedness tips, frozen

pipes prevention tips, drought information, and CWSNC

Page 249

of customer experience and to develop strategies and
plans to effectuate this level of service. I testify
that customer engagement has improved through the
development and implementation of very intentional and
innovative community outreach approaches|. To enhance

our customers' experiences, we implemented multiple

communication channels that range from Fﬁcebook,

Twitter, Instagram, and our Water Drop pédcasts, to

bill inserts, phone calls and face-to-face meetings.
For example, I designed eight WordPress

websites, these are free web pages for our customers in

several communities to provide updates on projects,

employee spotlights. Also, I routinely %ttend meetings
with homeowner associations and propertyiowner
associations statewide. These include S%gar Mountain,
Connestee Falls, Belve&ere Plantation, C%rolina Trace,
Brandywine Bay, Fairfield Harbor, Nags H%ad, Elk River,
Bradfield Farms, Danby/Lamplighter Villag%,
Riverpointe, The Pointe, Stone Hollow, Begr Paw Resort,
The Ridges at Mountain Harbor, Fairfield Mountain, and

Sapphire Valley. Topics discussed during! the meetings

included planned capital projects, time frames and

(919) 556-3941

Notleworthy Reporting Services, LLC www.noteworthyreporting.com
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- engagement and experience is an essentiall element to
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1
I
1
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schedules of other projects, and tips regarding
conservation and sustainability. !

HOAs also receive articles froh CWSNC for
inclusion in their newsletters. This ingcludes a

plethora of stories ranging from updates; on projects,

services, and CWSNC employee updates, to|techniques for
water conservation as well. CWSNC understands that
adequate service to customers includes a?tive
engagement, positive experiences, and cléar
communication, in addition to the operat%onal
obligations discharged by regulated public utility.
CWSNC's increased efforts to improve customer
engagement and awareness about service protocols and
rates 1s an essential component of the service provided

|
by this company. CWSNC is fully committed to excellent

customer relationships and providing adequate,

|
efficient and reasonable service consistént with the
requirements of G.S. 62-131(b).

|
In summary, meaningful and effective customer

achieving this goal.
MR. BENNINK: The witness is available
for cross examination.

CHAIRMAN FINLEY: Cross examination?

|
; (919} 556-3961

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC www _noteworthyreporting.com
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MR. ALLEN: ©No questions.
MS. FORCE: No questions.
MS. HOLT: No questions.
CHATIRMAN FINLEY: Questiops by the
Commission. It appears that there a&e no questions
of Ms. Clark by the Commission.
COMMISSIONER BROWN-BLAND:| Just a
general one.
EXAMINATION BY COMMISSIONER BROWN-BLAND:
Q. Ms. Clark, as you just mentioned, you
participated in a lot of meetings with the homeowners
and property owners associations.

Can you give us a feel for how|-- if they

have, 1f those meetings have improved thg Company's
relationships in those areas, and do you!have any
feedback that supports what you're aboutfto testify
you've seen? -

A. Yes, ma'am. I just attended aﬂ HOA annual
meeting in Skyleaf, which is in the Sugaé Mountain,
Banner Elk area, to provide information go the
customers which went very well. And I have maintained
many relationships. I saw Mr. Vince Roy there earlier.

I attend their meetings. I will be there| on

October 25th for that meeting. I have seyveral of the

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC

. Session Date: 10/16/2018
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HOA presidents, especially in the Fairfield and

Brandywine communities, that were in con$tant contact
during the hurricane for updates as I re%eived them
from our operations.

So we've established quite a féw really good
relationships. Another one would be Bob!Templeton with
Elk River. I talk to Bob about weekly on just
providing updates. I also attended the Village of
Sugar Mountain council meeting. I send the Village
manageﬁ any updates as 1 receive them so tthey can put
them on the Village website for the resiéents.

So we're making strides and wilil continue to

do so to enhance our customer experience.
Q. So yéu started a relatively sho&t time ago
with this company, and when you began to have these
meetings, did you -- since, from the customers, you
know, as a new person coming in and introducing

yourself to them, and Company's new direction or

1]
]

strateqgy, did you sense from them skepticism or
hostility?

A. I wouldn't say that it was hostility or
skepticism. I think they were very open to receiving
information. I just don't think that they were aware

of what I could offer to them. And once I made that

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC
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known, then they've taken full advantagel of that. I
get a lot of phone calls, and e-mails, and messaging
from the HOA presidents. 1 even have re}ationships,
like I said, with Vince Roy. There's Mri Frank Carol
of Belvedere who I call just to have con%ersation and
make sure he's doing well. i
So I think we've done a pretty}good job of

establishing those relationships and will continue to
do so as we move forward. i

0. And in receiving the customer feedback, as
you go along, has the Company been able to make changes
or decisions based on-customer ideas, customer
feedback? { |

A, I believe so. Like with the WérdPress, the
free websites I mentioned, many of the sﬁaller HOAs did
not have a website for‘their communitiesi so we set one
up for them to use. So that seems to have been really
acceptable to them. Also, I will say th%t, with our
social media, I keep the metrics of thati We started
with no feollowers on Twitter, and we're ug to almost
100. And during the Hurricane Florence episode, a lot
of the Brandywine and the Fairfield Harbor residents

used the messaging part of Facebook to ask questions,

because 1t was instant. So I feel that we're making

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC

Session Date; 10/146/2018

(?19) 556-3961
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good strides in our communication efforts with our
customers, so yes.

Q. And do you have a staff, or arg you Jjust a
person of one?

A, I'm a person of one, but I like to think of

myself as a mighty one. |

Q. S0 you are -- at this point, yéu do all the

|
responding or directing questions around to where they

need to go? |
A. And that is correct. And I wogld like to say
!
that I've worked closely with the PubliciStaff to

|
address some of the issues that come inté them, and we

!
have a pretty good relationship answering those as

well. !
0.  All right. Thank you. i
A. Yes, ma'am. !
CHATRMAN FINLEY: Question@ on the
Commission's questions?
MR. BENNINK: I've got jus% a couple.
REDIRECT EXAMINATION BY MR. BENNINK: |
Q. Ms. Clark, you've been employed| by Carolina
Water Service now for approximately 14 months; is that

correct?

A. That is correct.

(919) 556-3961
Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC* www.noteworthyreporting.com
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0. And was your position a new position?
A, It was a new position.
Q. So was there-anyone on the Carolina Wat

Service staff before you that did the kind of job

functions that you're doing today?

the Company since Auqust of 20172

A. Yes, sir.

!
3 up here for Ms..Clark. }
I

Ms. Clark? i
|

CHAIRMAN FINLEY: Yes.

A, No, sir.

Q. At least not to the extent that you're doing
them? i

A. That is cofrect.

0. So this has been a new process {implemented by

MR. BENNINK: That's all. ; Thank you.
CHAIRMAN FINLEY: All right. Thank you.
Ms. Clark, we will receive the appendﬁces that have

been identified. Mr. Bennink, I've gbt an Appendix

MR. BENNINK: I've only got Appendix 1

and Appendix 2. Let me -- kind of cohfer with

MR. BENNINK: Mr. Chairman; as I scan

Page 255

er

the testimony, I see references to two appendices,
1l and 2. I don't see a reference to a third, and I
(219) 556-3961
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don't have it, so we're only asking for Appendices
1 andl2. ! -

CHAIRMAN FINLEY: All rigﬁt. They're
admitted. ;
(Clark Appendix Number 1,1Exhibits 1
through 4 and Clark Appendfx Number 2,
Exhibits Al through A3 wer% admitted
into evidence.) |
CHATIRMAN FINLEY: Call yo&r next
witness. !

MS. SANFORD: Carolina Water calls

)
'

Dante DeStefano. ‘ '

DANTE DESTEFANO,

having first been duly sworn, was examined
and testified as follows:
DIRECT EXAMINATION BY MS. SANFORD:
Q. I was about to say good morning% but I'm a
little late for that.
Would you please state your namé, and
business address, and occupation for the record?
A. Yés. My name is Dante DeStefano. My
businéss address is 4944 Parkway Plaza Boulevard,
Charlotte, North Carolina.

Q. Mr. DeStefano, did Richard Linneman cause to

(919) 556-3941

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC www.noteworthyreporting.com
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be prefiled in this case, direct testimony consisting

of 20 pages and 5 appendices?

A, Yes.

Q. on September 4, 20187

A, That's correct. .

0. You have replaced Mr. Linneman| in the

Carolina Water Service organization; is that correct?

A. That's correct.

Q And do you adopt his testimony| today?

A. I do.

Q Do you have any changes or corrections to be

made in his testimony or his exhibits?
A. I'd like to identify one adjus%ment on

page 16 of Mr. Linneman's testimony, linés 18 through

21 toward the bottom of the page. The qqote is

regarding, "EDIT not protected by normalization but

related to plant property and equipment,'proposed

[
flowback over a 20-year period." After reviewing the
Company's records and talking with some Company

accounting personnel, I determined that the Company

does not have any unprotected plant balance to be
amortized, so that comment is unnecessary.
Q. Okay. Thank you. If I asked you the same

questions today, would your answers be the same, except

{919) 556-3961

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC www.noteworthyreporting.com
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as modified but subsequent agreement with the Public
Staff?

A. That's correct.

MS. SANFORD: Chairman Finley, I request
that Mr. DeStefano's testimony be co%ied into the
record as if given orally from the s%and and that
his exhibits be marked. ;

CHAIRMAN FINLEY: Is thisithe —-- this is
the Linneman testimony that's been agopted?

MS. SANFORD: Yes, sir. |

CHAIRMAN FINLEY: The 20 Pages of
September 4, 2018, are copied into t%e record as if
given orally from the stand, and theifive
appendices are admitted into evidenc%. And there’'s
one exhibit I have here; is that rigét?

MS. SANFORD: I think the§'re all in the

1

form of appendices with some constituents.
|

CHAIRMAN FINLEY: All right. Mark —-
the appendices then for the moment are marked for

identification as premarked in the f#le.
|
MS. SANFORD: Okay. Thank you very
much.

(Linneman Exhibit Number 1], as adopted

by Dante-DeStefano, was marked for

(919) 556-3941
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identification.)

(Whereupon, the prefiled |direct

testimony of Richard Linﬁeman, as
adopted by Dante DeStefaﬁo, was copied
into the record as if giéen orally from

the stand.)
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|
Q. Please state your name, occupation and ‘lbusiness address for
the record.
A, My name is Richard Linneman. | am emp?oyed as the Financial
Planning and Analysis Manager for Carolina Waterf Service, Inc. of North
Carolina ("“CWSNC" or "Compahy”), 4944 Parkv?vay Plaza Boulevard,

Suite 375, Charlotte, North Carolina 28217. ‘

Q. Please summarize your professional backtiground.

A. | have been employed by CWSNC since‘! November 2016. |
graduated from Coastal Carolina University in Conway, South Carolina, with.
a Bachelor of Science degree in Finance. | am al;so a Certified Rate of
Returmn Analyst. Prior to joining CWSNC, 1 was thcia Director of Financial
Planning and Analysis for Leslie's Poolmart, Inc., theiworld’s fargest retailer
of swimming pool supplies and chemicals. Duri'nglmy five years in that
position, | was responsible for forecasting, budgeti:ng, financial analysis,

strategic planning, acquisitions, and market valuations.
|

Q. Please explain your job responsibilities at L:WSNC.

A. My primafy responsibilities include forecasiting-, budgeting, - and
ﬁnanéial analysis. | am also responsible for the overs!ight of gathering data
and preparation of rate cases, filing applications for rate cases, and

providing data request responses for support of rate case filings.

Q. Please describe Carolina Water Service, Inc. of North Carolina.
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:
f
N
A. CWSNC is a wholly-owned . subsidiary 01: Utilities, Inc. (“UIY).
CWSNC is an iﬁvestor—owned public utility pursu:amt to North Carolina
General Statute (“G.S.") 62-3, does business as é regulated water and
sewer utility in North Carolina, and is subject to the ?regulatory oversight of
the North Carclina Utilities Commission (“Commiss!ion” or “NCUC"). The
Company has provided water and sewer service Ein North Carolina for
53 years and applies in this case for an adjustment in:;watef and sewer rates
and charges for all of its service areas in North Ciarolin'a, e)écluding the
Corolla Light and Monteray Shores sewer service are';:*a.

The Company is the second-largest Com'mifssion-regulated water
and sewer public utility in North Carolina. . CWS!NC presently serves
approximately 34,871 water customers and 21.531i sewer customers in
North Ca;olina and operates approximately 93 water systems and 38 sewer
systems in the State. The Company's service territor} spans 38 counties in
North Carolina, from Bear Paw in Cherokee County to Corolla in Cumituck
County. Consequently, CWSNC, as a regufated: public utility, has a
continuing responsibility to upgrade the Company's v's:rideiy~dispersed utility
Enfrastruc_ture and make necessary improverﬁents to ensure its ability to
continue to consistently provide adequate, efficient, ar51d reasonable service
to its customers as _required by G.S. 62-131(b). 1|

The Company also has an obligation to cc'amply with changing

environmental, health, and safety regulations and to fulfill its overall




11
12
13
14
15
16

17

18
19
20

21

|

|

obligation to provide quality, dependable service pu;rsuant to its certificate
of public convenience and necessity. To tﬁat end, |‘C}WSNC has invested
more than $21 million in capital improvements duringtthe two-year period of
time eﬁtending from 2017 to 2018. In addition, the (:30mpany continues to

fund required operations and expense (“O&M") increfases to ensure quality

l
and compliant service. !
!

Q. Please describe Ul.
!

A. Ul is relatively unique within the water and sewer industry in certain
respects. From its inception 53 years ago, Ul has: concentrated on the
purc:hasef farmation, and expansion- of smaller wateizr andfor sewer utility
systems. Most often, these are the types of systt%ams that cause state
regulators and health authorities an inordinate amounlt of time and concern,
due to problems related to product quality, customer service, ﬁnancial
stability and rates.

At the present time, Ul has over 16 Isubsidiary operating

companies—including CWSNC-—which provide water and sewer utility

service to approximately 197,732 customers in 16 states.

Q. How do CWSNC's customers benefit from the Company’s
affiliation with UI? |
A The affiliation with Ul has mény benefits forf CWSNC. customers.

One of the primary benefits is that CWSNC has access to a large pool of
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human resource capabilities upon which to draw. ;There are experts in

|
e . ! . .

various critical areas, such as consiruction, engineering operations,

accounting, data processing, billing, regulation, arlld customer service.
i

Ul has the highest level of combined expertise and experience, allowing it
to provide service in a more cost-effective manner. |

While operating only water and sewer systems, Ul personnel can

meet the challenges of the rapidly changing utility indhstry. Because the Ul

companies are focused on the water and sewer industry, our companies

_ enjoy some unique advantages, one of which is that capital is available for

ihprovements and expansion at a reasonable cost. Vl?ﬁth increasingly more
stringent health, safety, and environmental standa‘fds, ready access to
capital will prove vital to continued quality service inI; the water and sewer.
utility business.

In addition, the Ul group of companies has national purchasing
power. resulting in lower costs to ratepayers. Expendltures for insurance,

veh:cles, and meters reflect examples of purchases where national

contracts provide tangible benefits to ratepayers.

Q. What is the purpose of your direct testimony?
|

A. The purpose of my direct testimony is to explain why CWSNC has

- . . |
- requested Commission approval to increase its water and sewer rates. The

Company filed its Application for a general rate increase (‘Rate Case

Application™) on April 27, 2018. | discuss some of the factors that have
|

4
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contributed to the need for these increases and their impact on CWSNC's
customers. | also dispuss the terms regarding the cost of debt, the overalil
cost of capital, and rate of return on rate base. In i\ddition, | will sponsor
the Company's financial exhibits, including pl:o fom}a income statements

and balance sheets. |

|
|
Q. When did CWSNC receive its last general rate increase?

A. CWSNC's last general rate case was decil:ded by NCUC Order
("2017 Rate Case Order") entered on November 8, 2017, in Docket No.
W-354, Sub 356. i

CWSNC is both obligated and committed to %acilitate and maintain.
the continued achievement of its goals and high standllards regarding safety,
operational excellence and customer service. Therefore, the Company's
capital investmé_nts in utility plant in service and O&M expense-—which
provide necessary benefits to customers and which are dedicated to public

|
use---are on-going and must be recovered in rates. .

By ifs Rate Case Application, which was filed in this docket on

April 27, 2018, CWSNC proposes to continue to operéte four Rate Divisions

for ratemaking purposes as follows: '
CWSNC Uniform Water
CWSNC Uniform Sewer

Bradfield Farms/Fairfield Harbour Water?

1 Bradfield Farms is in Mecklenburg County and Fairfield Harbour is in Craven County.




10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21

22

“< 0266

|
I
Bradfield Farms/Fairfield Harboiur Sewer

Q. Please describe the four Rate Divisions and how they‘ will.
aperate, i
A. The CWSNC Uniform Water and Sewer Rate Divisions will consist
of all water and sewer systems currently owned I*land operated by the
Company, except for the Bradfield Farms and Fai:rﬁeld‘.Harbour service
areas. The Bradfield Farms and Fairfield Harbour w"%ter and sewer service
areas have been combined into separate Water and?l Sewer Rate Divisions
for purposes of this case, with uniform water and se%wer rates within each
Rate Division. CWSNC's uitimate goal, in future geineral rate cases, is to
move Bradfield Farms and Fairfield Harbour into ‘ithe CWSNC Uniform
Water and Sewer Rate Divisions. E
Q. Please describe the Company’'s proposeci rate design in this
case.

t
A. CWéNC proposes no rate changes for custonilers in the Company's
Corolla Light/Monteray Shores service area. ,:L\s for the Corolla
Light/Monteray Shores service area, CWSNC's proposal to not increase
(but hold constant) the water and sewer rates for thoée affected customers
is consistent with the ratemaking and rate desién approved by the
Commission in the Company's last three general rattl’a cases (Docket Nos.
W-354, Subs 336, 344 and 356) and will continue the orderly process of

moving the Corolla Light/Monteray Shores service area toward full inclusion




™

w0 ;o 0~

10
11

12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19

20

21

; v 0267

I
]
!

in the Company's uniform water and sewer ratesiin future general rate
|
cases. . ’l
i
|

Q. Whatis the test year for this rate case?

A. The test year for this general rate caséT is the year ended
|

December 31, 2017. This is the most recent tv‘{relve months of data

available. i

Q. Did CWSNC cause a notice of rate increase of its petition to be
mailed to its customers? |

A. Yes. CWSNC caused the prescribed Notici;es to Customers, as
approved by the North Carolina Utiiities,Commissioni, to be mailed to ali its

|
affected customers in a timely manner. ’

Q. Please describe the rates which CWSNC’s customers are
currently being charged for water and sewer utility service.
A. By Order dated November 8, 2017, the current water and sewer rates

and charges for CWSNC'’s customers were apprcmredr by the Commission in

Docket No. W-354, Sub 356. The current Schedules: of Rates, which were

1
attached to the Commission's November 8, 2017 Order as Appendices A-1
through A-14, are incorporated herein by reference. {
.
Q. What rates does CWSNC propose in this case?
. |
A. The proposed water and sewer rates ch'arges for CWSNC'’s

customers are aftached to my testimony as Exhibit 1.
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. _ |
Q. Were the financial schedules attached toi CWSNC’s Rate Case
|

Application prepared by you and/or under your direction?

|
A Yes, the schedules attached to the Rate Case Application were

|

prepared by me. |

Q. Are those financial schedules incorporated as part of your.
testimony?

A. Yes. They are incorporated herein by reference.

Q. Please describe those schedules.

A The Rate Case Application includes the financial statements for

- CWSNC. The referenced Schedules are as follows: .

Schedule A — Balance Sheet

Schedule B — Ipcome Statement

Schedule C ~ Rate Base and Rate of Ii;eturn
Schedule D — Test Year / Present Revénues

Schedule E ~ Proposed Revenues

Q. Please explain how test year expenses were adjusted.

A.  As previously stated, the Company’s test year is the twelve-month

period ended December 31, 2017. Pro forma adjus:tments were made to

l

the test year expenses based on known and measurable changes to actual

expenses.
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!
Q.  Were known and measurable pro forma adjustments also made
|

to the Company’'s income statement (SchedulefB) and its rate base
statement (Schedule C)?

A, Yes, as detailed therein.

Q. Why is CWSNC requestiné rate relief at thi; time?

A. CWSNC’s cumrent balance sheet and in:come statement are
contained in the Company’'s Rate Case App[ication:. CWSNC’s balance
sheet is attached to the Application as Schedule A and the Compapy‘s

income statement is aftached to the Application as Schedule B. " The
’ 4

Company's current rate base and rate of return is shown on Schedule C of
|

the Application. :

Without satisfactory rate relief, CWSNC's :fab'i[ity to continue to
provide safe, reliable and efficient water and sewer: utility services to its
customers and to meet its financial obligations will ble impaired ;'md made
more difficult. In addition, capital will likely become costlier.

More specificaily, under present rates, _CWSN'.C is not able to meet
its operating costs and earn a reasonabie retumn onI its investment in the
Combany‘s system. During the test year, CWSNG experienced the
following overall rate of return for its combined water and sewer operations:
4.60%. The Company's test year overall retumns uj(lere 4.33% for wa_ter

aperations and 7.07% for sewer operations. These rates of return are well

below CWSNC's currently-authorized overall rate of return on rate base of

)
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7.84%, which is based on an authorized rate of retur:n on common equity of
9.60%, established by the Commission in its 201111 Rate Case Order in
Docket No. W-354, Sub 356. }

Q. What rates of return and capital structuré does the Company
propose and request in this case? . .
A. After pro forma adjustments as set forth in its F:Zate Case Application,

CWSNC proposed an overall rate of return of 8.91% lifor its combined water

and sewer operations. This overall rate of return of 8;.91 % is based upon a

capital structure consisting of 47.11% long-term debt and 52.89% common .

equity and cost rates of 6.00% for long-term debt and 11.50% for common

equity.

Q. Please describe the primary reasons ﬁhich underlie the
Company’s need for rate relief.
A. The primary reasons for CWSNC's requested lrate increase involve
increases in expenses and plant additions. Significant capital investment
has occurred since the iast rate case for CWSNC. The Rate Case
Application also includes approximately $6,420,000 of anticipated post-test
year additions for projects which are currently in progress—some of which
are intended to be completed by the close of the heari‘ng in this case.

The new rates applied for by CWSNC are neclzessary because the

Company has been unable to achieve the level of eam|ings specified by the

. |
Commission in the last general rate case for CWSNC. The failure to

10




e

10

11
12
13

14

15,

16
17

18

achieve the authorized level of earnings was caused by increased operating
costs to upgrade the level of service, increased oper?ting costs and capital

investments required to comply with service obligations (including the
I

regulatory lag encountered in the Company's inability'ito timely recover such

costs through rates), and changes in consumption, all occurring since the
|

: |
last rate increase.? , _ :

Q. Please describe the revenue increases requested in this case,
1

including details regarding the Company’s unde{rlying investment in

utility plant, capital structure, and débt and equits'r costs.

A. The Rate Case Application was prepared and ‘submitted pursuant to
|

the provisions of G.S.62-133 based upon a requlested return on the

‘Company'’s rate base.? The proposed tariffs are ‘designed to produce

additional gross revenues on a companywide basis of $4,405,535, a
13.52% increase over the total revenue level generated by the rates
currently in effect for CWSNC. For the CWSNC Uniform Water Rate
Division, the proposed tariffs are designed to proquce additional gross
revenues of $2,485,611, a 14.64% increase over ti"!e total revenue level

generated by the rates currently in effect for that Rate Division. For the
1

1
b
'

2 Regarding customer consumption patterns, CWSNG, like the water utility Industry in
general, continues to experience a consistent decline in consumption. This decline In
cansumption, combined with regulatory lag resulting from use of traditional historical test
year ratemaking principles, impairs GWSNC's opportunity to 'achieve its Commission-
authorized rate of return on equity. '

"3 By its Application, the Company has requested that the Comrlnission allow it to recover

fotal water service revenues of $20,955,365 and total sewer service revenues of
$15,905,155 on a companywide basis.
11

e 0271
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CWSENC Uniform Sewer Rate Division, the proposed tariffs are designed to
produce additional gross revenues of $1,022,180, a;T.QQ% increase over
the .total revenue level generated by the rates currently in effect for that
Rate Division. For the Bradfield Farms/Fairfield :Harbour Water Rate
Division, the proposed tariffs are designed to prOtijuce additional gross
revenues of $511,341, a 47.64% increase over tﬁ_e total revenue level
generated by the rates currently in effect for that R;ate Division. For the
Bradfield Farms/Fairfield Harbour Sewer Rate Divisiojn, the proposed tariffs
are designed to produce additional gross revenues c;f $386,403, a 22.03%
increase over the total revenue level generated by i?the rates currently in
effect for that Rate Division. CWSNC requires increiased revenues at this
level to earn a fair return on its companywide investnrf}'ent of §1 14,815_,658.
The proposed ftariffs also include a prov%sio'n allowing for a
pass-through of the cost of water and sewer servicel, including applicable
taxes and fees, required to serve the needs of customners being served by
CWSNC in a particular service area, when that watér or sewer service is
purchased from another supplier. This pass-through provision is authorized
by G.S. 62-133.11. f
Q. Has the Company included costs for anticipated post-test year
plant additions as part of its rate cése application?

A. Yes. As previously stated, the rate case |application includes

approximately $6,420,000 of anticipated post-test year additions.

12
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Q.  Has CWSNC been authorized to implement Water and Sewer
System Improvement Charge Mechanisms pursuant to G.S. 62-133.12
and Commission Rules R7-39 and R10-26? :

A.  Yes. Pursuant to G.S. 62-133.12 and NCiUC Rules R7-39 and
R10-26, the Commission found it to be in the publil;c interest to authorize
CWSNC, as part of the Company's 2014, 2015, a;:nd 2017 general rate
cases in Docket Nos. W-354, Subs 336, 344 and 356, to implement Water
and Sewer System Improvement Charge ("WSI(é/SSIC") Mechanisms
applicable to the Company's customers. By tlllﬁese statutorily and
Commission-authorized Mechanisms, the Companyll_is allowed to recover
the annual incremental depreciation expense and c‘clapital 6osts of eligible

water and sewer system improvements completed and placed in service

between rate cases.
_ |
Q.  Has CWSNC in fact implemented the Commission-authorized

WSIC/SSIC Mechanisms?
A. Yes. The WSIC/SSIC Mechanisms were implemented pursuant to
Commission authorization consistent with applicable State law and NCUC

Rules.

]
L3

Q. Please explain what changes will occll:ur regarding the

|
Company’s authorized WSIC/SSIC Mechanisms aﬁer a decision by the

Commission in this case.

13
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A. Consistent with NCUC Rules R7-39(k) and R10-26(k), CWSNC's
Commission-authorized WSIC and SSIC surcharges \'Agiill be reset to zero as
of the effective date of new base rates established in this general rate case.
Thereafter, only the incremental depreciation expené:e and capital costs of
new eligible water and sewer system improvements th%at have not previously :
been reflected in the Company's rates will be recoyerable through the
WSIC/SSIC Mechanisms on a going-forward basis. l

By law, the cumulative maximum charges bet‘;fyeen rate cases that
the Company may recover using its Commission-au;tzhorized WSIC/SSIC
Mechanisms cannot exceed.l;ive percent of the total siervice revenues that

the Commission ultimately approves in this-general rate case.

Q. Do CWSNC’s Commission-authorized WSIC!]IS-SIC Mechanisms
apply to all water and sewer utility customers servéd by the Company
|

A. Because CWSNC proposes no rate changes for customers in the
Company's Corolla Light!Ménteray Shores sewer service area, the SSIC
Mechanism does not apply to -those customers. The WSIC/SSIC

Mechanisms otherwise apply to all other customers served by CWSNC.

Q. Please explain the components of the Federal Tax Cuts and
I

Jobs Act and the impact to the Company.

14
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#
‘A. On December 22, 2017, President Donald Trump signed into law the
Federal Tax Cuts and Jobs Act (“Federal Tax Act") The most impactful
portion of the Federal Tax Act was the reduction of the federal corporate tax
rate from 35% to 21%. This portion not only impactsithe current tax rate for

corporations but also impacts the deferred income taxes recorded on the

Company’s books prior to the tax law. The second :signiﬁcant component
of the Federal Tax Act is the fact that contributed plant is now treated as a

form of income and subject to the corporate income ﬁax.

Q. How does the Company propase to implement and address the
reduction of the federal income tax rate for corporations?

A. CWSNC has adjusted the federal corporate income tax rate to 21%
in this rate case for revenue requirement calculations. :Thus,'the Company's
proposed rates in this proceeding reflect and 'incorporate.the current federal
corporate income tax rate of 21%. Nevertheless, dL;'e to the fact that the
Federal Tax Act was a singular event occurring outside of the Company's
historic test period, CWSNC asserts that it should not be treated és a
stand-alone event since mahy changes occur over the course of time. For
that reason, CWSNC believes the Federal Tax Act should not automatically
trigger a refund to customers of revenues collected fr:om January 1, 2018,
until a final order is received in this proceeding (the “Rleview Period”).

Instead, CWSNC assers that the Commissioﬁ should consider all

items within the Company's revenue requirement and, if the actual return

15
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earned by CWSNC during the Review Period exceeds the authorized return
considering the new 21% federal corporate tax rate, ithen, and only at that

point, should the Company's refund obligation be de termined and ordered

by the Commission. Should a refund be required, the Company suggests
that such refund should be instituted as a negative surcharge to the

customers’ bills over a 12-month period. !

Q. Please describe the impact to the deferred taxes on the

o
"

Company’s books? !

A. Prior to January 1, 2018, deferred taxes w%:re recorded -on the
Company’s books at the federal tax rate of 35% to no;'malize the impact of
future tax liability or benefit. Due to the reduction of tilhe corporate income
tax rate to 21% on January 1, 2018, the tax liability is expected to be paid
back at the new lower federal income tax rate. Because of the lower
corporate tax rate, the deferred taxes have been adjuéted on the books as
of December 31, 2017. The Company is proposing tho.:a following as how to
treat these excess deferred income taxes (“EDIT"). For EDIT protected
under the Internal Revenue Service (“Ir RS™) normaliz.'::ltion rutes, CWSNC
proposes to apply the flow back in accordance with thése rules. For EDIT
not protected by normalization rules, but related to Pmpérty, plant, and
equipmeht (“PP&E”}, the Company proposes flow b!ack over a 20-year

period. Finally, for EDIT not protected by normalization rules nor related to

PP&E, the Company proposes flow back aver a 5-year|period.

16
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Q. Please explain the impact of the Federal Tax Cuts and Jobs Act

on contributed plant.

A, Due to the Federal Tax Act, contributed plant (“CIAC") is now

considered income and is subject to the federal income tax. The Company
proposes that the tax associated with CIAC contribiluted after January 1,
2018 be included as rate base to be recovered thréugh_ rates. CWSNC
takes this position for the following reasons. First, shc;):uld the tax be passed
on to the developers that ére contributing the plant, tiﬂ:e‘_ Company believes
this will stifle future growth which, in tumn, would have 'ia negétive impact on
current c:ustomers since this business operates with the majority of its costs
being fixed. If growth is stifled , it will eliminate the possiib!e benefit of current
customers having the fixed costs spread across a larger customer base.
Secondly, the Company believes it is a benefit to its customers to have
developers contribute the plant since the contributed plant is not included in
rate base, thus lowering the Company's revenue requirement. Since
customers receive the benefit of the contributed p!vfant. the Company
believes they should also bear the cost of the tax Iassociated with the
contributed plant. Support for this recommended treatn'?ent is evident in the
Florida Public Service Commission’s ruling in Docket:No. 20180025-WS,
which was closed on April 8, 2018, in which they ordereid the termination of
CIAC Gross-Up tariffs and in turn ruled that the income tIaxes on contributed

plant be placed into rate base by netting debit deferred taxes against credit

17
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deferred taxes. Should the netting of deferred taxes result in a debit

deferred tax balance then this balance would be included in rate base,

-Q. Please explain the Company's prop?sed Consumption

Adjustment Mechanism (“CAM”). .!
A In its Application, CWSNC requested auth;)rity to implement a
“consumption band” water and wastewater rate aqijustment mechanism
within each of the Company’s fou-r Rate Divisions forfe'nqn-purchased water
and wastewater commodity customers. The CAM.':is a mechanism that
balances the risk and impact on ratepayers and sha;eho!ders of levels of
water and wastewater consumption that are either éigniﬁcantly higher or
significantly lower than those levels of consumption fhat were used to set
the Company's base rates.

CWSNC proposed the CAM in the Applicatioh to protect both the
Company as well as its customers. The water and sewer industry operates
with & cost structure that is mostly fixed; however, the fevenue is generated
in large portion by the variable consumption componént o_f rates. Several
factors out of the control of the Company can impe:act the consumption
component of service revenues, including, but not limited to, conservation
efforts and weather. 1ihe proposed CAM helps to alleviate the negative
impact to the Company of declining consumption and! protects customers

from over-collection in an increasing consumption scer ario. The proposed

CAM would operate to review the annual consumption after the close of the

18
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year, Should the actual consumption be more than 1% less than what was
used in designing rates within the rate case, then a surcharge would be

placed on the customers’ bills for a period not to exceled 12 months to make

the Company whole. Conversely, should the actual ;;_consumption be more
than 1% higher than the consumption used to desigih rates within the rate
case, then a negative surcharge would be applied to :the customers’ bills for
a period not to exceed 12 months. |

Accordingly, CWSNC requests that thg C:;ommission. find and
conclude that it is in the public interest to approve ifnp!ementation of the
Company’s proposed water and wastewater CAM as l_part of its Rate Case
Order in this proceeding. CWSNC requests that the Commission approve
the water and wastewater CAM based on the NCUC’s inherent regulatory
authority to do so in a rate case and recognizing that a rﬁlemaking
proceeding would be required to develop and adopt.the terms of such a
mechanism. Absent approval of a water and wastewater CAM, the
Company and its customers would continue to needlessly experience the
vicissitudes of significant variances in consumptior; over a significant
period. CWSNC respectfully submits that approval now of the opportunity
to true-up those variances, in a reasonable and prudent fashion, is lawful

and in the best interests of customers and the Company.

Alternatively, the Company respectfully requests that the

Commission find it reasonable, necessary, and appropriate to direct the

19
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parties to develop a rate design that is based on a|60:40% ratio of base

facilities to volumetric charges for water. This would|be a change from the

current ratio of approximately 50:50%, base to volumetric. The proposed
ratio is needed to more closely allgn cost recovery with actual costs
incurred. With the current ratio of 50 50% the recovery to actual costs
incurred is not properly aligned. Currently, the Compqny Is experiencing an
actual cost ratio of approximately 80:20% fixed to \}:Iariable. yet rates are
designed with a 50:50% ratio for fixed and variable?l, This misalignment
hinders the Company's ability to eam its fair and rea:s:onable return should
consumption decline. The consumption trend across the industry is
currently one of decline due to conservation efforts, rritore efficient fixtures,
etc. The current rate design reduces the Company;'s ability to promote
conservation efforts without negatively impacting its ability to earn a fair and

reasonable return.

Q. Is this testimony true and écc‘:urate to the best of your
knowledge, information, and belief?

A. Yes.

Q. Does this conclude your testimony?

Yes,

20
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| Page 281
BY MS. SANFCRD: |
0. Do you have a summary?
A Yes, I do.
Q. Please proceed.
A Company witness Richard Linneman's direct

testimony provides a description of the %ervices
provided by Carolina Water Service North:Carolina; its
parent company, Utilities, Inc., or UI; %nd the benefit
to customers of the Company's relationship to its
parent UI. The testimony explains the dgivers leading
the Company to file the current rate reqdest, the
general structure of the filing's rate divisions and
tariff design, and the test year and pro?forma
adjustments. Mr. Linneman describes the:Company's
utilization of the WSIC/SSIC mechanisms éince the last
rate case, the testimony summarizes the impacts to the
company of the federal Tax Cuts and Jobs Act, or Tax
Act, based on some of its particular provisions, such
as the lowering of the federal income tax;rate,
remeasurement of deferred income taxes, a%d taxability
of CIAC, or CIAC. Mr. Linneman summarizeg the
Company's proposed regulatory treatment for the changes

emanating from the Tax Act. He also explains the

company's proposed consumption adjustment|mechanism, or

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC
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CAM, why it is needed, and its benefits Fo Company and

customers, and identifies an alternativerrate design

proposal should a CAM not be implementedL
MS. SANFdRD: The witnessjis available

for cross.

MR. ALLEN: No questions.

CROSS EXAMINATION BY MS. FORCE:

0. Good afternoon. t
A. Good afternoon.
Q. My name is Margaret Force, I'miwith the

|
Attorney General's office. And you just made a
|

correction to your testimony that I'm noé sure whether
it's better to address in rebuttal or inidirect
testimony. But you're correcting your direct
testimony, and so I guess I'll ask the question.

On page 16, you said that the Company's
position is that there's -- my questionsiare all going
to be about the tax changes.

A, Sure.
Q. And perhaps I should save this Lntil last,
but I'm afraid I'll forget the question b& then.

I think you just said that there is no un —--
it gets into some real lingo, but that you're not --

there's no unprotected assets, in terms of the excess

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC

(219} 556-3961
www.noteworthyreporting.com
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non-plant related.

any?

.deferred income taxes, according to the Company?

A, So just to clarify -- and if you can see, on
page 16, there's two sentences there. The one I
mentioned that can be omitted, and then the following
sentence mentioned two different componeﬁts of
unprotected EDIT. One is plant related ;nd one 1is

The plant related, in my review, and
discussing with Company persconnel, the Cémpany has no
plant-related piece to be considered in éhis

proceeding. The Company does have unprotected

non-plant component that may be consider%d in the

proceeding.
Q. Oh, okay. So looking ahead to .Public Staff
witness Boswell's testimohy, she identifﬁes -— I don't

have the precise number, but something like a million
dollars of unprotected excess deferred income taxes.
Are you familiar with that?
A. I'm familiar with that. That would be that

non-plant unprotected piece.

Q. Okay. So you're not saying tha% there isn't

A. No. I'm saying that -- yeah, there's two

components of unprotected classificationsl And the

Page 283
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_that generic docket M-100, Sub 148 that came out a

{
L

Page 284

P

plant piece, we don't have any, and the hon—plant piece

is what's represented, I believe, in Ms.| Boswell's

exhibits. E

Q. 'So as to the amount of unprotected, whether
it's plant or not, are you still saying 20 years for
i
return of that, or is there a different number that you

would use?

A. Mr. Linneman's testimony utilized a
five-year -- or proposed a five-year period for that
component, and I make -- you know, I furﬁher that

proposal or expand on that proposal, I gdess, in my
!
rebuttal testimony.

'
Q. Okay. 8o and as far as that goes, are you —-
well, we can come back to that in your rebuttal.
A. Sure.
0. That's fine. I think I followed vyou.

And just in terms of running through the tax

impact, are you familiar with the Commission's order in

couple of weeks ago?

A. I believe I am, vyes. !
|
Q. As T understand that -- I shoulh quote 1it,

but the tax issues will be addressed for barolina Water

Service in this rate case; since this was|pending, they

(919) 556-3961
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Page 285
didn't go ahead and address them in that| docket; does

that sound --

Al Yes. My understanding is the pompgny
requested to consoclidate the tax.proceed%ng —-— the
considerations from the tax proceeding i# its base rate
case since it was already pending, and tﬁat that was
approved.

Q. Okay. That's a better way of saying that.
You articulated it better. So I want to go through
five aspects of the tax change -- or taxlchanges and
how that shows up and see if I can figuré out what the
numbers are that you're providing, or where the Company
stands on it.

As I understand, the rate casefhas‘already
addressed the change in the operating expenses
deduction for the difference in tax rate from
'35 percent to 21 percent going forward in rates; is
that right?

A. Correct. The Company's proposéd revenue
requirement includes the lower tax rate.

Q. Okay. And then when we're talking about that
lower tax rate, since January 1, 2018, when the tax

rate took effect, has Carolina Water been} booking an

amount as a, what do you call it, a regulatory asset or

(919) 556-3961
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l Page 286

liability? I was corrected last time. I

A. Yeah. The Company has an esti@ate -- an

t
estimate for the deferral per the Commission's original

1

order. . !

Q. About how much is that; do you) know at this
point? |

A. I believe it's expected to be ;bout

$1.26 million for the calendar year. I éon't know
offhand what the number might be today. :

Q. Okay. So if rates take effect}before the end
of the year, it would be something less éhan.that, I
guess? |

A. Yeah. Depending on, you know, how the final
calculation loocks, yes. f

Q. Okay. And is it still the Comﬁany's -— your
direct testimony, I think, was arguing that that's
something that should not be returned to.ratepayers; am

I right about that, or is that something you -—-

A. I believe that was —-- Mr. Linneman made
comments along those lines regarding the -- I'm trying
to find the page. Bear with me. He callbd it -- he

referred to it as the review period. And; the comment
there was that the Commission should consider all the

different components of the Company's revenue

(919) 556-3961
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reqﬁirement when aséessing —— when makin% adjustments.
'And since the Company is currently in a %ate case,
we're, I guess, effectively doing that, %n a sense. So
that was the thought process in the test%mony.

Q. Okay. But as to that amount tﬁat's
accumulated by the time the new rates take effect, is
the Company proposing to keep that money:or to return
it to ratepayers? .

A. At this point, the Company -- and I get into
this a little bit more detail in my rebuttal testimony,
but in Mr. Linneman's testimony and the direct
-testimony, the Company was proposing to look at the
return the Company was earning, and the fevenue
requirement requested, and the final revenue
requirement, I believe, from this proceeding, and
compare that to the revenue level before:the tax rate
change and make an assessment based on that.

Q. Do you want me to wait for your rebuttal
testimony to ask what the proposal is? TI'm getting a
little confused about where the Company stands on this.
I can do that. All right. I'1l hold off%and ask that.

A. Uh-huh. ‘;

Q. You're going to come back for rebuttal?

A. Sure, yes.

. (P19} 556-3261
Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC www.noteworthyreporting.com
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‘that's something that the federal regulaﬁions -- tax

‘part that's not dictated by the federal r

Page 288

Q. And as far as the —-- maybe you|'ve already
answered this question. Another area is'the state
income tax, excess deferred income taxes;

As I understand it, that was sémething that
was addressed in the last general rate cése for
Carolina Water. Am I getting beyond -- !

A. I -- I believe that's the case; yeé.

0. Okay. 1In the area of excess deferred income

taxes, the proposal for the protected amount of that,
|

regulations identify, and you would be following the
i
number of years for return of that money:that's set out

in the federal requirements; am I right about that?
|
A. Correct. The protected piece is subject to

normalization considerations, so there are specific
criteria or specific recommended calculation process,
and we're following the recommended process for our

situation.
. !
Q. Okay. And as far as the unprotected, so the

Equirements, T
think we talked about that first, then, your proposal
is going to be addressed in your rebuttal| testimony

too?

A. Yeah. So in the direct testimony, that was

i (919) 556-3961
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proposal.

the reference to a flow-back of five-year period. And
again, I kind of expanded and extrapolated that a

little bit more in the rebuttal testimon&, that

Q. Okay. 1I'll save my question on that for the
rebuttal testimony, then.

A. Okay.

Q. Can you help me -- I guess I dén't have any
more questions.- I appreciate it.

|
A, That's fine. !

any. But I do have a correction andian apology to
make. You were absolutely right. Ilhad'a page out
of place1 ‘
with five appendices. So I just want to properly

label it.

Commission? Commissioner Clodfelter?
EXAMINATION BY COMMISSICONER CLODFELTER:

Q. Mr.
might want to do the same, Mr. Linneman’'s} testimony,

direct,testimony. And particularly on page 12, he

Page 289

i

MS. HOLT: I reserve cross for rebuttal.

i

1
CHAIRMAN FINLEY: Okay. Redirect?

|
MS. SANFORD: No, sir, we|don't have

That exhibit reference was Exhibit 1
t

And we have no guestions ﬁor redirect.
|
CHAIRMAN FINLEY: Questions by the

I

DeStefano, I have in front of me, and you

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC

(919) 556-3961
www._noteworthyreporting.com



10|

11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19

- 20

21
22
23

24

Carolina Water Service, Inc. , Session Date: 10/16/2018

Page 290
testifies -- and there's an earlier answer a couple of
| .
pages back that relates to this also -- that one of the

drivers of this rate case application islabout

$6.4 million of post-test year additions|to the plant

in service. That would be the test year;ending last
|
year, so that would be during the current year.

$6.4 million of additions to plant, either this year
i
are on the horizon. 1I'm just curious how that syncs

with the Company's WSIC/SSIC plan.

Are any of that $6.4 million eligible for
WSIC/SSIC recovery? Are they included iﬁ your
three-year plan that was filed in May? Qelp-me fit
those two -- help me fit that number to ﬁhe WSIC/SSIC
plan. That's what I'm really asking, okéy?

A. Okay. And just to clarify, an& maybe for
future questions, I started two weeks ago, so my
knowledge on some of the prior filings is a little
limited. So I'll do my best to try to answer --

Q. That's fine.

A. —— that -- those kind of questions. And I
have not, in detail, reviewed the WSIC fiiing and the
three-year plan, so I don't know ——- I havén't matched
the projects up with this list. But my general

understanding is that these projects were|non-WSIC/SSIC

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC
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projects. And I can —-- so subject to confirming that,
but my belief is that the vast majority of these
dollars would be non-WSIC/SSIC.
Q. They're not eligible?
A. Correct.
Q. For some reason or another, they're not
eligible?
A, .That's my understanding.
0. And I take it from your answer ,;you're not
able to give me a detailed analysis'of what they are.

Is that in the application? And if it is in

the application, can you refer me to the [schedule or
the exhibit in the application where I can examine the
components that make up that $6.4 millioé?

A, I'll have to refer back to theirecord. I
don't have that information in front of ﬁé.

Q. I tell you what I will do. I'lﬁ leave my

i

question. I appreciate your situation. i'm going to
leave it alone for now. I think your coupsel knows
what I'm interested in finding out, and w%'li find it

!
out either through another witness, or I'dl ask you

again on rebuttal, or we can get a late-filed exhibit,
or some way just to, again, help me tie those two

things together.

(919) 556-3961
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A. Sure.

That's all

Commission?

admit into

appendicés.

you may be

case.

That's the

Gina Cassel

though. Who's next?

Page 292

I'll see what I can do during a break.
COMMISSIONER CLODFELTER: |Thank you.

I have.

CHATRMAN FINLEY: Other qyestions by the

1
|
(No response.) i
|

CHAIRMAN FINLEY: All rig#t. We will

evidence Exhibit 1 consisting of five
i

(Linneman Exhibit Number 1 was admitted
]
into evidence.)

CHAIRMAN FINLEY: And for 'the moment,

|
i
excused, Mr. DeStefano. v

THE WITNESS: Thank vyou.

CHAIRMAN FINLEY: Don't go too far,

1

MS. SANFORD: That concludes our direct

CHAIRMAN FINLEY: What abQut -— okay.
direct case. Who's next?

MR. LITTLE: The Public St%ff will call
berry.
CHAIRMAN FINLEY: All right.

GINA CASSELBERRY,

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC
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having first been duly sworn, was |examined

and testified as follows:

DIRECT EXAMINATION BY MR. LITTLE: l
)

Q. Ms. Casselberry, will you stat% your name,

!

your business address, and position for the record?
|
i

A. My name 1s Gina Casselberry. My business

\ |
address is 430 North Salisbury Street, queigh,
|

North Carclina. I'm a utilities engineer with the

'Public Staff water division.

Q. Did you cause to be prefiled iq this docket,

on or about October 3rd, testimony in !

|

question-and-answer form consisting of 21 pages and 23
|

exhibits?
A. I did.
0. And on October 11, 20 —- of thig year, did
you fiie supplemental testimony consistinP of 18 pages?
A. I did. |
Q. There weren't any exhibits attached to your

supplemental testimony, correct? ,

A. No.

Q. Do you have any additions or corrections to
your testimony? |

A. No.

Q. And if I asked you the guestions in your

(919) 556-3961

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC www . noteworthyreporting.com



Caroling Water Service, Inc. Session Date: 10/16/2018

Page 294

direct -- in your testimony filed on October 3rd and on
October 1lth, would your answers to those guestions be

the same?

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17

18

19
20
21
22
23

24

|
|
MR. LITTLE: Your Honor, I request that

A. Yes.

the testimony of Ms. Casselberry fil?d on

October 3rd consisting of 18 pages aﬁd 23 exhibits
be copied into the record as if giveé orally from
the stand, and the 23 exhibits prema%ked. And I
also request that the supplemental t%stimony filed
on October 1lth consisting of 21 pagés and no
exhibits be copied into the record as given orally
from the stand. :

CHAIRMAN FINLEY: Okay. The direct

~

prefiled testimony of October 3, 201&, that's the
18 pages? How many pages is it? '

THE WITNESS: 21 pages.

CHATIRMAN FINLEY: That's what I got. 21
pages is copied into the record as ig given orally
from the stand. And the supplemental;testimony of
October 11, 2018, of 18 pages is copiéd into the
record as if given orally from the stFnd. And the

23 exhibits of QOctober 2rd is marked for

identification as premarked in the filing.

-

(919) 556-3961
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MR. LITTLE: Thank you. |

{Casselberry Exhibit Numb?rs 1 through
23 were marked for identi%ication.)
(Whereupon, the prefiled ?irect
testimony and prefiled suﬁplemental
testimony of Gina Casselbérry was copied
into the record as if givén orally from

the stand.) g

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC
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FILED
TN STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA ,
' ' | UTILITIES COMMISSION 0CT 04 Recd
RALEIGH —

N.C.
CAROLINA WATER SERVICE, INC. OF NORTH CAROLINA ™ C™mission
DOCKET NO. W-354, SUB 360
|

TESTIMONY OF GINA Y. CASSELBERRY
ON BEHALF OF THE PUBLIC STAFF

OCTOBER 3, 2018

1 Q. PLEASE STATE FOR THE RECORD YOUR NAME, BUSINESS
2 ADDRESS, AND PRESENT POSITION. I{

3 A My name is Gina Y. Casselberry. My businesst addréss is 430 North
4 Salisbury Street, Dobbs Building, Raleigh, Noéth Carolina. | am an
5 | Advanced Utilities Engineer with the Public Sta?‘f‘s Water, Sewer and

8 Telephone Division, f

7 Q. BRIEFLY STATE YOUR QUALIFICATIONS AND EXPERIENCE

3 RELATING TO YOUR PRESENT POSITION WITH THE PUBLIC

9 STAFF. ! -
10 A | graduated from Michigan Technology University receiving a Bachelor
11 of Science Degree in Ci;/il Engineering. | have; been with the Public
12 Staff's Water Division since February, 1992.E [ have presented
13 recommendations in rate increase proceedings, new franchise and
14 - transfer proceedings, and other matters before th'le Commission for the
15 past twenty-six years, including Carolina Water Service, Inc. of North
16 Carolina's last five general raté cases.
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WHAT ARE YOUR DUTIES IN YOUR PRESENT POSITION?

My duties with the Public Staff are to monitor the operations of
regulated water and sewer utilities with regarq to service and ratéé.
Included in these duties are field investigations t:o review, evaluate, and
recommend changes, when needed, in the de§ign, construction, and
operations of regulated water and sewer utilitiesij presentation of expert
testimony in formal hearings; and presentatiori:l of information, data,
and recommendations to the Commission. }

! ,

PLEASE DESCRIBE THE SCOPE OF YOUR1i INVESTIGATION IN
THIS CASE. i

On April 27, 2018, Carolina Water Service, Inc. of North Carolina
(CWSNC ;)r Company) filed an application with the Commission to
increase its rates for providing water and sewer utility service in all of
its service areas in North Carolina, except t'he Corolla Light and
Monteray Shores Service Area (CL/MS). My investigation included
review of customer complaints, contact with fhe t)_iv_ision of Water
Resources {DWR), Water Quality and Public Water Supply, review of
company records, and analysis of revenues at éxisting and proposed

rates. | have also assisted Public Staff Accountant Lynn Feasel in

reviewing expenses and plant in service. |
|
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|
BRIEFLY DESCRIBE THE COMPANY'S AI:’PLICATION IN THIS
CASE. !

CWSNC is proposing to increase the water a!md sewer rates for its
four rate divisions approved in the last genefal rate case: CWSNC
Uniform Water, CWSNC Uniform Sewer, Tn%asur;a Cove/Bradfield
Farms/Fairfield Harbour (TC/BF/FH) Wa}lter, and Bradfield
Farms/Fairfield Harbour (BF/FH) Sewer. CW|SNC is also proposing
uniform water and sewer rates for Elk River Development. The test
year fbr this rate-case is the 12-month period jending December 31,

2017. ,

In addition, CWSNC is requesting authority fo implement a
‘consumption band” water and wastewater rate adjustment
mechanism within each of the Company's rattla divisions. CWSNC
contends that the proposed mechanism would balance the risk and
impact on ratepayers and shareholders of levels of water and
wastewater consumption that are either significantly higher or lower

than those levels of consumption that were used o set the rates.

PLEASE DESCRIBE CWSI;IC’S SERVICE ARI'EAS.

CWSNC operates 92 water utility systems and 38 sewer utility
sysfems. some of which serve muliiple subdiv?isions. These water
and sewer utility systems are spread throughout North Carolina.
CWSNC serves primarily residential customers, but it also serves a

limited number of retail and commercial customers. Casselberry

3
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Exhibit Nos. 1 and 2 list the water and sewer systems operated by
CWSNC. As of the twelve month period ending Deéember 31,2017,
CWSNC served 30,437 water customers anld 20,233 wastewater
customers, including CL/MS. There are also 3{774 water availability
customers in the Carolina Forest, Woodrun, Linville Ridge, Sapphire
Valley, Connestee Falls, and Fairfield Harboti.ir service areas, and
1,401 sewer availability customers in Sapphi:re Valley, Connestee

Falis, and Fairfield Harbour. )

WHAT ARE CWSNC’S PRESENT AND PROPOSED RATES?
CWSNC's present and proposed rates for WZ::ltel' and sewer utility

service are shown in Casselberry Exhibit No. 3.

WHAT EFFECTS WOULD THE PROPOSED RATES HAVE ON
RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS? :

If the rates requested by CWSNC are apf)roved, the average
residential bill (< 1" inch meter) would increase, based on the

average monthly usage in gallons shown, as follows:




OO~ 0 H WK -

22

23
24
25
26
27
28
29
30
31
32
33
34
35

36

37

Service Area

Uniforen Flat R;flle
Uniferm Metered Rate
Carolina Trace
Carolina Forest

High ﬁsta Esfates
Riverpointe
Whispering Pines
White Osk/Lee Forest
Winsten Planiation
Winston Pointe
Waodrun

Yorktown

Zemosa Acres

Elk River

Fairfield Harbour/
Treasure Covef
Bradfield Farms

Senvice Area
Uniform Flat Rate

Uniform Metered Sewer

White Oak Plantation/Lee

ForestWinston Point
Kings Grarit

College Park

Mt. Carmel

Fairfield Mountair

Elk River

Fairfield Harbour/
Bradfield Fams

Bulk Sewer

Hawthorme at the Green

WATER OPERATIONS
Average /
Usage Existing Prugostfad Percentane
$47.45 $5467! 1522%
3,680 $5278 $60.80¢ 15.20%
3,680 $32.57 §36.29| 11.42%
3680 $36.18 $39.90| 10.28%
3680 $36.40 $40.121 10.22%
3,680 $47.62 $51.34| 7.81%
3680 $3265 $36.37; 11.39%
3680 $32.83 $36.55, 11.33%
3,680 $32.83 $36.55  11.33%
3,680 §$32.83 $36.55° 11.33%
3680 $36.18 $39.90 | 10.26%
3680 $42.88 $4660 |  8.68%
3680 $43.83 S47.85 '  B.49%
3680 $3531 S60.80 | 72.19%
4,116 §$25.27 $38.33 ' 51.68%
|
SEWER OPERATIONS
Average
Usage Existing Proposed Percentage
S 56.57 3 61.65 8.98%
3,180 § 55.86 5 60.88 8.99%
3180 $ 5208 § 55.38: 6.34%
3180 § 4883 § 5213  6.76%
3,180 § 5488 $ 58.18' 6.01%
3180 § 6222 § 6552 5.30%
3,180  $106.25 $109.55. 3.11%
3,180 § 32.92 § 60.88 B4.03%
$41.40 § 50811 22.73%
54040 § 50.81| 22.77%
S40,40 § 49.811 23.20%

<~ 0300
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HAVE YOU REVIEWED THE OPERATIONIF\L STATUS OF THE
WATER AND SEWER SYSTEMS WITH THIE WATER QUALITY
AND PUBLIC WATER SUPPLY SECTIONS OF THE DIVISION OF
WATER RESOURCES (NORTH CAROLINA DEPARTMENT OF

ENVIRONMENTAL QUALITY)?

Yes. | contacted all of the regional offices. 'None of the regional

office. personnel expressed any major concems with the systems
| :

serving CWSNC customers or identiﬁedi any major issues

|

concerning water quality.

HAS THE PUBLIC STAFF RECEIVED + ANY CUSTOMER
l
COMPLAINTS AS A RESULT OF THE CUSTOMER NOTICES IN

THIS PROCEEDING? '
Yes. Customer hearings and complaints will be addressed in

Casselberry supplemental testimony.

BRIEFLY EXPLAIN YOUR BILLING ANALYSIIS, ‘

] determined the en'd-of-period (EOP) customérs by comparing the
EOP customers from Item 26 in the Cc\mpamy’sl Form W-1 filing with
the billing qata for each service area, for eacﬁ meter type, for the
twelve months ended December 31, 2017. I:Ialso compared total
consumption from ltem-26 filed with the Comp;ny's application with
total consqmption billed for each service area,i for each meter type

|
for the twelve months ended December 31, 2017. The results of my

billing analysis are shown in Casselberry Exhibijt Nos. 4, 5, 6, and 7.
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. |
DID ‘YOU CALCULATE CUSTOMER GRO\%VTH FACTORS FOR
WATER AND SEWER SERVICE?
Yes. | computed a composite customer growth factor (CGF) for
residential customers with meters less than o?ne inch for water and
sewer service. My. calculations are shown in C,ésselberry Exhibit

|
Nos. 8 and 9.

i
_ l
DID YOU MAKE AN ADJUSTMENT FOR CUSTOMER GROWTH?

Yes. | adjusted chemicals expense and siudgé hauling for CWSNC
uniform sewer operations; and | adjusted séawer consumption at
present and proposed rates for customers witﬁ meters less than one
inch. 8ince CWSNC’s uniform water service, TC/BF/FH water
service, and BF/FH sewer service all had éGF's less than one
percent, | did not make any adjustments to exp:anses or consumption

for the three of them.

WHAT ARE THE ANNUAL SERVICE REVENUES UNDER
PRESENT-AND PROPOSED RATES?

CWSNC's uniform water and sewer, TC/BF/FH's water, and BF/FFH’s
sewer present and proposed service revenues for the twelve months

ended December 31, 2017, are shown below: -
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SERVICE REVENUES

Water Utility Service:

Present Proposed
CWSNC Uniform $16,931,032 $19,432,356
TC/BF/FH $ 1,043,134 $ 1,560,921
Sewer Utility Service: '
i
Present | Proposed
CWSNC Uniform $12,685,778 $13,696,365
- |
BF/FH $ 1,769,755 $ 2,163,100

For the calculations, see Casselberry Exhibit Nos. 10, 11, 12, 13, 14,

15, 16 and 17.

: |
HAVE YOU RECOMMENDED ANY ADJUSTMENTS TO

EXPENSES RELATED TO WATER AND SEWER OPERATIONS?
Yes, | have provided Public Staff Accountant Feasel with
recommendations for purchased water and sewer treatment, chemical

expenses, testing expenses, and maintenance and repair expenses.

PURCHASED WATER

Based on my review of invoices, | determined the appropriate
amount for purchased water is $1,383,893. . l made an upward
adjustrﬁent of $6,854 to account for a missing in\:foice associated with
Woodrun Subdivision. | made an L:pward adjustment of $9,1i 5 for
purchased water associated with Yorktown Subdiviéion; $7,398 was

reclassified from other maintenance expenses,and | added $1,717
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to account for a missing invoice. | removed $?9,913-for purchased .
water associated with Riverbend Estates. CWSlNC is the emergency
operator for Riverbend, and, therefore, the e)ﬁpense for purchased
water should not be included in CWSNC'’s genieral rate case. | also
reduced purchased water by $77,016 for watellr losses greater than
20 percent. After my adjustments, | recomme;nd $1,282,933 as the

{
appropriate amount for purchased water. My adjustments are shown
. - 1

in Casselberry Exhibit Nos. 18 and 19,

PU RéHASED SEWER TREATMENT
Based on my review of invoices, | determined the appropriate
amount for purchased sewer treatment is 3680,168. I made an
upward adjustment of $573 for the increased colslt of sewer treatment
in The Ridges at Mountain Harbour Subdivision.  After my
adjustment, | recommend $680,742 as the abpropriate amount for
purchased séwer treatment. My adjustments are shown in

Casselberry Exhibit No. 20. ;

CHEMICAL EXPENSES

CWSNC Uniform Water and Sewer

CWSNC exbensed $568,425 for chemicals associated with water
and sewer systems. The Company allocatedll chemical expenses
based on actual customers. The Company a!IIocated $356,307 to
water operations and $212,118 to sewer operations. | have

reallocated chemical expenses based on the cost for chemicals
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directly assigned to water operations and directly assigned to sewer
operations. | allocated $224.688 for water opt}arations and $343,737
for sewer operations. | also adjusted chemical expenses for CWSNC
sewer operations fo reflect customer growth, $347,986 ($343,737 x
1.01238). | recommend chemical expenses Ci)f $224,644 for water

operations and $347,986 for sewer operationsi

V
1
t
'

TC/BFIFH Water and BF/FH Sewer ;

CWSNC expensed $59,?85 for cﬁemical expenses for water and
sewer operations. The Company allocated $29,291 to water
operations and $30,493 to sewer operatior'}s, based on actual
customers. | reallocated chemical expenses based on the cost for
chemicals directly assigned to water operations and directly

assigned to sewer operations. | recommend chemical expenses of

$32,714 for water operations and $27,071 for sewer operations.

TESTING EXPENSES

My recommendation for testing expenses reﬂecté current testing
costs and tests, represented over the required frequency {monthly,
annually, and every three, six, or nine years) for each test under the
Safe Drinking Water Act and CWSNC’s and BF/FH's wastewater
'permits. | recommend testing expenses of|$169,389 for water -
operations and $278,954 for sewer operations for CWSNC systems;

i
and $7,736 for water operations and $21,922 for sewer operations

10
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for TC/BF/FH systems. My calculations are shown in Casselberry

Exhibit Nos. 21 and 22.

r

MAINTENANCE AND REPAIR (M&R) EXPENSES
CWSNC UNIFORM WATER

| made the following adjustments to totalil M&R expenses for

|
operating water systems under CWSNC's unif'?rm water rates.
|

Maintenance Supplies

CWSNC expensed $38,200 for supplies assdciated with operating
its water systems. | removed $4,357 for expe;nses associated with
Riverbend Estates Subdivision. CWSNC is thé emergency operator
and expenses related tf’ operating this system should not be included

in CWSNC's general rate case. | recommend $33,843 as the

appropriate amount for maintenance supplies.

Maintenance Repair

CWSNC expensed $235,195 for water maintenance and repairs. |
removed $2,976 for expenses associated with Riverbend Estates. |
reclassified $65,225 for the installation of a stainless steel well
screen in Belvedere Subdivision to plant in sérvice. | recommend

$166,094 as the appropriate amount for repair expenses.

Main Breaks

/s

CWSNC expensed $16,903 for repairing water mains. | removed

$5,300 for expenses associated with Sapphire Valley which were

11
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outside the 2017 test year. | recommend $11,603 as the appropriate

amount for repairing water mains.

Permits and fees .

CWSNC expensed $65,500 for permits and fe;;es associated with its
water systems. | reclassified $3,140 to TCIBI—%IFH. | removed $770
associated with Riverbend Estates, which wastinc!uded twice. lalso
removed $9‘10 for perrﬁits associated with Blue Ridge Manor, which
is not a system under CWSNC's uniform water rates. | recommend
$60,680 as the appropriate amount for permits and fees for

CWSNC's water systems,

QOther Maintenance Expenses

CWSNC expensed $212,553 for other maintenance expenses
associated with- water operations. | removeq $7,398 from other
maintenance expenses for purchased water associated with
Yorktown Subdivision, which was already included in purchased
water. | also removed $2,815 for expenses associated with
Riverbend Estates. | removed $1,330 for testiné expenses which are
already included in testing, and | removed $1 ,5!:03 to correct an error
in recording an invoice. | recommend $199,50"f as the appropriate

amount for other maintenance expenses.
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b
Uniforms -

| removed $68 for expenses associated with IRiwszrbend Estates. |

i
recommend $8,464 as the appropriate amount;for uniform expenses.

CWSNC UNIFORM SEWER. g
I made the following adjustments to totall M&R expenses for

operating sewer systems under CWSNC’s uniform sewer rates.

E
Permits and Fees |
|

- CWSNC expensed $69,111 for permits and fees for its wastewater

4

treatment plants. | removed $1,310 for Befvédere's annual permit
which was included twice. | recommend $67,801 as the appropriate

amount for permits and fees.

Sewer Rodding Expenses

CWSNC expensed $271,908 for maintaining its sewer mains. |
reclassified $33,675 from sewer rodding expenses to siudge
removal. | recommend $238,233 as the appropriate amount for

sewer rodding expenses.

Sludge Haulin

Sludge Hauling can vary from year to year depc;anding on whether or
not a digester, clarifier, or equalization tank is p{EJmped out in addition
to routine sludge hauling. In order to determ!ine a representative
level for sludge hauling, | reviewed the Company's books and

records for 2015, 2016 and 2017, and calculated a three-year

13
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|
average. For systems where a change in the process had occurred,
| adjusted the three-year average accordingly. My calculations are

shown in Casselberry Exhibit No. 23, including the $33,675

reclassified from sewer rodding. | determinedia representative level

. ! .
of $445,526 for sludge hauling. | also adjust]ed sludge hauling for

customer growth, $445,526 ($445,526 x 1.0{1236). | recommend
|

$451,033 as the appropriate level for hauling s';ludge;

TC/BF/FH Water

Permits and fees : \
|

|
As | previously testified. | reclassified $3,140 for permits and fees
from CWSNC uniform water to permits and fees for BF/FH/TC. |

recommend $3,140 as the appropriate level for permits and fees.

BF/FH Sewer

Sludge Hauling

Based on BF/FH's three-year average for hauling sludge, |
recommend $64,774'as a representative level. My calculations are

shown in Casselberry Exhibit No. 23.

1
[
¥

WHAT IS YOUR RECOMMENDATION CONCERNING METERED

SEWER RATES FOR SAPPHIRE VALLEY, BRADFIELD FARMS
| .

AND FAIRFIELD HARBOUR? |

In CWSNC's last general rate case, Docket No.W-354, Sub 356, the -

}

'
!

Public Staff recommended that CWSNC consider implementing
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metered sewer rates for customers in its Sapphire Valley service
area, its Fairfield Harbour _service area, Tlnd Bradfield Farms
Subdivision, and reserved the right to inaependentiy propose
metered sewer rates‘for these systems. As part of the settlement
agreement, CWSNC supported the recommendation and agreed to
undertake such consideration in conjunction wiIFh its next general rafe
casé. In this proceeding, CWSNC decided not to implement metered
sewer rates for customers in those service ar%:as. The Public Staff
still maintains the position that in order to be fair to all uniform sewer
customers, sewer customers in Sapphire Vé[ley, who also have
metered water, should be charged the same réte as all of the other
uniform metered sewer customers. Since 'sewer customers in
Sapphire Valley were incorporated into CWSNC's uniform sewer rate
division, they should be charged the same ra;te as other metered
sewer customers within that rate division. In addition, customers with
multiple unit;% behind a master meter should be billed the same way
as the other master metered customers, which specifies that
commercial customers, including condominiums or other property
owner associations who bill their members directly, sﬁall have a
separate account set up for each meter and each meter shall be
hilled separately based on the size of the*i, meter and usage
|

associated with the meter as stated in the schecilule of rates for water

and sewer service.

18
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It is also the Public Staff's position that since BF/FH are in their own

separate rate division and all of the customers in that rate division have

flat sewer rates and the Public Staff receiveld only one complaint
concerning fhe flat rate, the Public Staff agrees with the Company that
‘the flat rate should remain for the BF/FH rate diviision. However, in the
future, should the rate division for BF/FH be eliminated and customers
are incorporated into the. CWSNC uniform sewe;r rate division, they too
should be charged the metered sewer rate fo‘r customers who also
have metered water. It is my undérstanding thalt the Company agrees
with the Public Staffs recommendation that customers in Sapphire
Valley should be billed the uniform metered sewer rate and that

customers in BF/FH should be billed a flat sew;er rate in this general

rate case.

WHAT IS YOUR RECONIMENDATION CONCERNING THE NEWLY
METERED RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS | IN LINVILLE RIDGE
SUBDIVISION AND THE RIDGES AT MIOUNTAIN HARBOUR?

Since CWSNC's last general rate case, water meters have been
installed for all of the residential customers in Linville Ridge and The
Ridges at Mountain Harbour (The Ridges). Both systems are located
in the mountains and are considered seasona;I mountain systéms,
since many of the customers are only there during the summer months

and holidays. | have evaluated the consumption for the other seasonal

mountain systems and determined that the! average residential
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monthly consumption is 1,920 gallons. It is my understanding that
CWSNC has a'greed that using 1,920 gallens as the estimated
consumption for calculated revenue is reasonable and acceptable for

Linville Ridge and The Ridges.

/

The Ridges is a purchased sewer system. 1 CWSNC purchases
sewage treatment from Clay County Water anc‘i Sewer District. Clay
County charges a flat bi-monthly rate of $1,621.24. Based on the
billing data provided, there arel 44 single famil)} equivalents (SFE's).
The base facility charge per SFE is $18.42 (§1621.24/2 months/44

|
SFE). 1 recommend the following base facility charges:

Residential customers :
< 1 inch meter . § 1842

Commercial customers:
< 1 inch meter $ 18.42
2 inch meter $147.36

It is my understanding that CWSNC agrees with the Public Staff's

recommended base facility charges for The Ridges.

WHAT IS THE PUBLIC STAFF'S POSITION ON CWSNC'S
PROPOSED CONSUMPTION ADJUSTMENT MECHANISM
(CAM)?
It is the Public Staff’s position that any new réte mechanism, such as

a CAM, should be authorized by the North Carolina General

17
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TN 1 Assembly before being considered byA the Commission for
) 2 rulemaking. During, the 2017-2018 Session, |House Bill 752 could
3 have added language to N.C. Gen. Stat. l§ 62-133 authorizing
4 customer uéage tracking and rate adjustmentis. However, on April
5 26, 2017, after passing the House onApril 25.!' 2017, it was referred
8 to the Committee on Rules and Operations of ;he Senate and is still
7 in Committee. It _is the Public Staff's opini:on that the General
8 Assembly had an opporiunity to authorize this :mechanism during its
g existing session, but chose not to, even thEough it made other
10 changes to Chapter 62.involving water and wéstewater utilities. In
11 light of the General Assembly’s decision to not authorize a CAM, the
TN 12 Public Staff does not believe the Commission should intervene and
o 13 create the CAM requested by CWSNC. "
14 In addition, the Public Staff has serious concerns about the 1%"
15 threshold proposed by CWSNC. For example, if the average usage
16 is 5,000 gallons per month then the mechanism would be triggered
17 by a variance of 50 éallons per month, which is approximately 50
18 seconds per day longer in theé shower (assuming a low flow
19 showerhead of 2.0 gallons per minute) or approximately one
20 additional flush per day (assuming 1.6 gallons per flush under the
21 federal plumbing standards for new toilets). | An alternative rate
22 mechanism should not be triggered by such an insignificant deviation
/‘\. 23 in normal cﬁstomer usage.
18
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Additionally, as described in Mr. Lineman's direct testimony,

utilization of actual consumption does not account for customer

growth. In a year of decreased usage, customer growth could offset
the lower usage revenues. In a year of increased usage, growth
would contribute to the Company potentiallgl} earning above and
beyond the -Commission's approved rate of return. The proposed
CAM would alléw CWSNC to increase rates:for decreased usage
evén if customer growtﬁ caused the Company %o otherwise collect its
full revenue requirqment. For example, in t:his rate case (2017)
customer growth was 0.938 percent for CWSNI:C’S uniform water rate
division and 0.466 for the TC/BF/FH rate diviéion. Typically in the
past, | did not adjust consumption or éxpenses related to
consumption for customer growth less than one percent. However,
any mechanism that benefits the Company by ensuring it collects its
full revenue requirement should also benefit customers by crediting

customers with revenue resulting from increased usage due to

customer growth.

WHAT IS THE PUBLIC STAFF'S POSITION CONCERNING
CWSNC’S ALTERNATIVE SHOULD THE COMMISSION DENY
THE COMPANY’S REQUEST TO IMPLE_MENIT A cAngt?

Mr. Linneman testified that as an alternative to%a CAM, CWSNC's is
requesting that the Commission direct the partties to develop a rate

[

design that is based on a 60:40 percent ratio of base charge to usage
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charge for water versus the current ratio of; approximately 50:50
percent, which is accurate. Based on EOP res!idential customers for
uniform rates, with .meters less than onl:e inch, and actual
conspmptioh for_ the test year period ending De(!)ember 31,2017, (not
incluQe Elk River nor purchased water cust_omérs) the current ratio is
47:53 base charge to usage cﬁarge. Mr. Linneman further stated
that the actual cost ratio is approximately %30:20 fixed costs to
variable costs and that the current rate Hesign reduces the

Company's ability to promote conservation without negatively

impacting its ability to earn a fair and reasonable rate of return.

The Public Staff opposes using CWSNC's alternative to a CAM in
this proceeding. It is the Public Staffs opinion that CWSNG should
have made.it known to the Commission, the Public Staff, and its
customers that ihey intended to substitute a CAM with an alternate
rate design, should the Commission deny their request. As a result,
the Company did not provide the Public Staff sufficient time to further
investigate the matter nor were customers notified that an alternate
rate design was being considered and what effect the new rate
design would have on the proposed rates particularly the base
charge, which has been a contentious issue a‘.t customer hearings.
Therefore, the Public Staff recommends that the ratiq remain in the
range of 45:55 base charge to usage charge, which is consistent with

what has been recommended in the past.

20
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WHAT 1S YOUR RECOMMENDATION CONCERNING CWSNC'S

PROPOSED RATES?

The Public Staff's will file supplemental testimo

revenues and its recommended. rates.

ny in regard to service

DOES THIS CONCLUDE YOUR TESTIMONY?

Yes.

21
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STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA
UTILITIES COMMISSION
RALEIGH ;

CAROLINA WATER SERVICE, INC. OF NORTH CAROLINA
DOCKET NO. W-354, SUB 360

SUPPLEMENTAL TESTIMONY OF GINA'Y. CASSELBERRY
ON BEHALF OF THE PUBLIC STAFF

OCTOBER 11, 2018

WHAT IS THE PURPOSE OF YOUR SUPPLEMENTAL
TESTIMONY?
The purpose of my supplementa! testimony is to discuss customer

complaints and witness testimony at public hearings.

HAS THE PUBLIC STAFF RECEIVED ANY CUSTOMER
COMPLAINTS AS A RESULT OF THE CUSTOMER NOTICES IN
THIS PROCEEDING?

Yes. The Public Staff reviewed approximately 64 position
statements from Carolina Water Service, inc. of North Carolina
(CWSNC) customers. The service areas represented are Abington
(1), Amber Acres North (1) and petition with 27 signatures, Bradfield
Farms (3) Inc!uding‘ a resolution objecting to the rate increase from
the Bradfield Farms Homeowners Association, Board of Directors
and petition with approximately 263 signatun:es, Brandywine Bay (9),

1
Carolina Pines (1), Carolina Trace (13), Connestee Falls (3), Elk

River (1), Fairfield Harbour (12), Fairfield MOletain (2), Linville Ridge

TESTIMONY OF GINA Y. CASSELBERRY | Page 2
PUBLIC STAFF — NORTH CAROLINA UTILITIES COMMISSION
DOCKET NO. W-354, SUB 360 '
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(1), Nags Head (1), Queens Harbor (1) including a petition with
appfoximately 100 signatures, The Ridges ait Mountain Harbor (4),
The Villages at Sugar Mountain (1), Wood Haven/Pleasant Hill (2)
and unspecified service areas (8). All of the: customers objected to
the magnitude of the increase. Their primary concerns were the high
rate of return, the increas'é in the rates corﬁpared to inflation, the
impact of the new federal téx act and their r‘ates compared to local
municipalites. Many stated that the c:ompany provided no
justification for the r‘ate increase and questionled the high base fa_acility
charge. Customers in Linvilie Ridge and Trlue Ridges at Mountain
Harbor (The Ridges) requested metered ra:tes now that all of the
customers have meters. Most of the custor‘ners in Carolina Trace
complained that only the base charge for water was increasing.
Customers in Abington, Fairfield Harbor, Brandywine Bay, and
Queens Harb'or‘ complained as to the hardness of the water and

discoloration. Hearings were held across the state for customer

testimony, which voiced similar complaints.

General Concerns

—

Rate of Return:

The rate of return is addressed in Public; Staff Economist, Bob
|
Hinton's testimony. |

“L 0319
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Annual Inflation ‘ I

t

The revenue requirement used in calculate‘rates is based on the
Public Staff's audit of actual expenses. See F:’ublic Staff Accountant,

Lynn Feasel's testimony. E

Federal Tax Act
The impact of new law concerning state: and federal taxes is

discussed in Public Staff Accountant Michelle Boswell's testimony.

Comparison between Private Utilities and Municipalities:

It is inappropriate to compare the rates of private Commission-
regulated utilities like CWSNC to municipalitie’is or county systems for
the followihg reasons: '

1. Economies of Scale: The o-perationalz'costs per customer are
lower for customers of municipalities because of economies
of scale, as there are tens of thousands of customers versus
thousands of customers among whom the costs are divided.
CWSNC serves approximately 30,000 water customers and
20,000 sewer customers; and oper'ates 92 water systems and
38 sewer systems across 38 counties spanning from the
mountains to the coast. Charlotte Water, for example, is a
regional supplier of drinking water and has over 834,000

customers in one county, a much larger customer base from

which to recover its fixed costs.

“4 0320
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Water Source: The majority of CWSNlC’s water production is
through a series of wells, utilizing ground water. The majority
of municipalities, at least in North Carolina,' utilize surface
water. For e;cample, the City of Sanford has an abundant
water supply from a single surface water source, the Cape
Fear Rivef. The Water Treatment Pliant is located in close
proximity to the headwaters of thle Cape Fear River,
Depending on the size of the service area, CWSNC may have
dozens of wells throughout the serviée area. A single well
might pump 20 gallons per minute (Zé,SOO gallons per day),
whereas the treatment facility in 'Sanford produces on
average seven million gallons per daﬂ(. The water source is
different. The economy of scale is overwhelming. The type of
treatment, equipment, personnel and operating expenses are
different. ‘

Regulation: Private utilities are regulat:ed by the State of North
Carolina. The general statutes allow a utility the right to
recover its operatiénal expenses and a reasonable rate of
return. Municipal or county systems are not regulated by the

Utilites Commission and may subsidize the operating

|
expenses of their utility systems thoro'ugh taxation.

=L 0321
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4, Capital projects: Private utilities fund cg:apital projects through
private investors or loans. Municipalities and county syst_ems
may qualif_y for low intere'st tax free bonds and other loans to
fund capital projects. i

5. Rate of Return: Under the general s{tatutes, private utilities
have the right to earn a rate of return c;n their investment and

to recover their operating expenses.

Justification for the Rate Increase: !

One of the main reasons cited by CWSNC for the rate increase is to
recover its investment for capital improverrilents. Within the last
six months, CWSNC spent approximately i$4.472,131 on capitél
projects. In August and September, | inspected capital projects to
insure that they were complete and in servicé, which is discussgd in

more detail under customer hearings.

- Bage Facility Charge:

As | stated in my testimony, filed on October 3, 2018, the Public Staff
opposes the Company's alternative rate design, which would
increase the ratio, base charge to usage charge, from 47:53 t0 60:40.
It is the Public Staffs opinion that higher base charges do not
encourage conservation. The Public Staff !recommended that the
ratio remain in the range of 45:55 base charge to usage cr)arge,

which is consistent with what has been recommended in the past.

TESTIMONY OF GINA Y. CASSELBERRY 1 Page 6
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Metered Rates for Linville Ridge and The Ridges:

As [ stated in my testimony, filed on October 3: 2018, the Public Staff
is recommending uniform metered water rzlates for Linville Ridge
and The Ridges. The Public Staff is also recommending purchased
sewer rate:s for The Ridges.. Itis the Public_Staff’s understanding that

the Company agrees with the Public Staff's recommendation.

Carolina Trace:

Carolina Trace is a purchased water system. The supplier is the City
of Stanford (City). The usage rate is established based on the
supplier's rate. The existing usage charge is $;2.21 per 1,000 gallons.
Under the general statutes, utility companies may petition- the
Commission for a pass through outside of a general rate case. This
allows a company to directly pass on to customers the increased cost
of purchased ‘water. In this proceeding, there is no change in the
City's usage charge, and therefore, CWSNC is proposing the same
usage charge as the existing usage rate. However, since Carolina
Trace is in the uniform water rate division, should the base charge
for uniform rates increase, the new rate would apply to Carolina

Trace as well.

Service and Water Quality Complaints

Service and water quality issues are addressed with customer

hearings.

TESTIMONY OF GINA Y. CASSELBERRY | Page 7
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New Bern Hearing

Customer Hearings |
\
|

Ten customers testified at the hearing in New Bern: Ted Warnock,
Simon Lock, Diana Viglianese, Jim Brown, Mike Shannon, Ralph
Tridico, !rvin Joffee, Michael Kaplan, Johrfl Gumbel and Benny
Thompson. The subdivisions represented included Fairfield Harbour
(8), Brandywine Bay (1) and Carolina Pines (1). All of the customers
at the hearing opposed the magnitude of thg increase. Many filed
information regarding rate comparatives to municipalities, oppased
the high rate of return, the increase compared to inflation and
questioned the need for an increase considering éhe new federal tax
act, which | addressed in the previous section. Customers were also
concerned with the ever increasing basé facility charge. Several
customers indicated that CWSNC providedino justification for the
increase. Customers in Fairfield Harbour and Brandywine Bay were
dissatisfied with the quality of the water. They stated that the water
was too hard and as a result corroded their appliances and left stains

in their sinks and toilet bowls.

On August 28, 2018, | inspected capital projects for the Fairfield
Harbour service area. CWSNC spent approximately $376,908 to
replace three lift stations. -The lift stations consist of a wet well, a pit

4

valve well, control panel and stand by generator. All three lift stations

= 030
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were in service and operating properly. On i:\ugust 29, 2018, | also
inspected the water system at Brandywine B?y and the wastewater
treatment plants (WWTPs) at Brandywine BéylSpooner Creek apd
Hestron Park. The water system was in gt:)od condition and the
chemical feed pumps were operating properly. The WWTPs at
Brandywine Bay and Hestron Park are old but were operating
efficiently. There was no odor emanating from either plant and the
effluent was very clear. The retention lagoons at Brandywine
Bay had plenty of free board for extra storage. } was informed by
CWSNC's that in the neaf future, CWSNC intends to replace the
WWTP at Brandywine Bay, reroute sewage from Hestron Park to the

new plant, and then remove the plant at Hestron Park.

On September 18, 2018, CWSNC filed Its Report on Customer
Comments from Public Hearings in New Bern and Wilmington. _
In regard to a central treatment system for hardness in Fairfield
Harbour, in Docket W-778, Sub 88, prior to the merger with CWSNC,
the Public Staff requested that CWS Systems, Inc. (CWSS)
investigate the cost to install a central treatment system for hardness
for the Fairfield Harbour service area. On April 28, 2011, CWSS filed
its report with the Commission. Based on th:e report submitted, the
estimated cost was $912,000, not including engineering or required

permits. To the best of my recollection, there were two major factors

TESTIMONY OF GINA Y. CASSELBERRY Page 9
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. |
the Fairfield Harbour Property Owners Association (FHPOA) Board

was considering: 1) most of the residential customers already had
individual water softeners and 2) how would the cost of the system
impacted rates. However, on June 22, 2011, the Board filed a letter
with the Commission stating that due to the upcoming Board election,
the Board decided to defer their decision to al later date. For the fwo

reasons stated above, the Public Staff does not recommend a central

treatment system for hardness at this time.', In regard to the ever

increasing base charge, the Public Staff's position was stated in the
j

above section.
|

Wilmington Hearing

One customers testified at the hearing Iin Wilmington, David
Holsinger, representing Belvedere Subdivision. Mr. Holsinger
expressed his surprise thét CWSNC filed another rate increase so
soon after the last one. He stated that when the systefn was flushed
it left his clothing dingy. CWSNC stated that it has a flushing program
in place and are looking for ways to improve it. | have no further
recommendations.

Charlotte Hearing

Ten customers testified at the hearing in Charlotte: Patricia
. |
Marquardt, William Colyer, Nicoline Howell,| Griffin Rice, Margaret

Quan, Deborah J. Atkinson, Nicholas Stephen Kirkley,

'~ 0326
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Tom Moody, Karen Cynowa and Mike Tepedina. The_subdivis_ions
represented included Hemby Acres (1), Bra;dﬁeid Farms (7) and
Yachtsman/Queens Harbor (2). All of the customers at the hearing
opposed the magnitude of the increase. Tlheir primary concerns
were the increase in rates compared to inﬂétion, the high rate of
return, rate reduction due to the new federél tax act, rates compared
to other muniéipalities, and that there was no justification for the
increase. In Yachtmans/Queens Harbour, Mr. Moody compiained of
hard wéter and that when his water softener broke it left calcium rings
on his fixture and in his toilet bowl; and Ms. Cynowa suggested the

water contained carcinogens. Ms. Marquardt 'opp,osed the flat sewer

rate in Hemby Acres.

The rate of return, inflation, the new federal tax act, and the
comparison to other municipalities is addressed in general concerns.
In regard to Hemby Acres, Union County provides water service to
customers in Hemby Acres. CWSNC haé been unable to negotiate
an agreement with the County to acquire métered readings. As a

result, CWSNC continues to charge a flat sewer rate.

Treasure Cove, Bradfield Farms and Fairfield Harbour (TC/BF/FH)
are in the same rate division for water and Bradfield Farms and
Eairfield Harbour (BF/FH) are in the same rate division for sewer. As

| have previously testified, CWSNC spent approximately $376,909 to
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replace three lift stations in Fairfield Harbour. The improvements
were not necessarily in Bradfield Farms but al{e included in rate base
for the BF/FH sewer rate division. The same v:vould apply for Fairﬁeld
Harbour had the improvements been don?e in Bradfield Farms.
A greater number of customer lowers I:‘ the cost of capital
improvements by, spreading the cost over a larger customer base.
This is referred to as “economy of scale”. Queens Harbor and
Hemby Acres are systems within CWENC's u{niform water and sewer
rate divisions. [n the last-six months, CWSNC spent approximately

$154,330 on capital projects in the Charlotte area; primarily

stationary generators, replacing a hydro-tank and purchasing a

portable generator. The projects were not specifically in Queens
Harbor or Hemby Acres but the same theory applies. In addition, the

system would have access to a portable generator if necessary.

On October, 4, 2018, CWSNC filed its Report on Customer
Comments from Public Hearing in Charlotte, North Carolina, Held on
September 19, 2018. 1 have read the report and | do not have any
additional comments or recommendations.

Boone Hearing

Four customers testified at the hearing in Boone: Harvey Bauman,
Sid Eibl Von Rospeunt, George Hall an? Tim Presnell. The

subdivisions represented included Elk River (2), Hounds Ear (1) and
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Ski Mountain {(1). All of the customers at the hearing opposed the
magnitude of the increase: Their primary coémerns were that there
was no justification for the increase and the ever increasing base
facility charge, especially since most Of. them were season

customers.

On September 25, 2018, | inspected Elk River, Sugar Mountain and
Hounds Ear. CWSNC spent approximately $153,240 on capital
projects in Elk River. The project consists of installing duel stainless
stee| air-headers, blowers, concrete pads, miscellaneous plumbing
and instaling a new standby generator with control panel.
The project was complete and operational during my inspection.
CWSNC spent approximately $127,186 on an Inﬁltratior.l problem in
Sugar Mountain. The project consist of replacing approximately
1,000 feet of sewer main, five manholes and repaving the road;
CWSNC is élso in the process of relocating a water main in Hounds
Ear at the request of the NC Department of Transportation. The
project will not be completed in time to be included in this general
rate case. Earlier in the year, CWSNC did work on the splitter box
at the WWTP and added a standard by generator and controls.

In reference to the base charge and seasohall customers, in order for
customers fo have water and sewer sewiz;e a?vailable year round, the

|
water and sewer facility must remain operational year round. The
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base charge covers those costs to keep the systems operating such
as testing, purchased power, maintenance afnd repairs, chemicals,
sludge removal, salaries and other general fi>é|ed costs.

Asheville Hearing

Five customers testified at the hearing in Ashelville: Jack Zinselmeier,
Phil Reitano, Gerard Warster, Chuck Van Reps, and Connie Brown.
The subdivisions represented included Falirﬁeld Mountain/Apple
Valley (2), Mt. Carmel (2) and Woodhaven (1). All of the customers
at the hearing opposed the magnitude of the increase. Their primary
concerns were the rate of return, the rate of inflation in caparison to
the increase in the rates, and that there were no improvements to
justify the increase.” Mr. Worster opposed the magnitude of the
collection ch.arge for Mt. Carmel, as well as Ms. Brown. There were
two service complaints, a patch in Fairfield Mountain, which took too
long to pave; and a lift station in Mt. Carmel, which required pumping

out every Saturday.

The rate of return is addressed in Public Staff Economist, Bob Hinton
testimony. The patch was the same patch as in the last general rate
case and was addressed in that proceeding. Ms. Brown spoke with
Company personal after the hearing and the problem with the lift

station will be addressed.
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On September 26, 2018, | inspected Mt. Cllarmel and High Vista.
| inspected Sapphire Valley and Connestee Falls on September 27,
2018, and on September 28, 2018, | inspected Fairfield
Mountain/Apple Valley. The purpose of my iﬁspection was to verify '
that the projects were complete and in servil_ce. During the last six

months, CWSNC spent approximately $1,858,234 on capital projects

in the Asheville area. The projects are listed below:
' i

|
Nit. Carmel $174,135 Complete and in service

Rehabilitation of an existing lift station, to include replacing
approximately 200 feet of sewer main, three manholes, repaving and
!

replacing a portion of an existing concrete driveway.

High Vista $402,205 Complete and in service
Replaced approximately 3,200 feet of 6-inch ductile water main and

repaving the roadway.

Sapphire Valley . Pending 90 percent complete

Installed a Booster Pack with variable frequency drive (VFD) pumps:
Installed approximately 2,000 feet of 6-inch water main, which
interconnects the water system into one continuous loop, increasing
the efficiency of the system and providing continuous pressure

throughout the loop.
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Sapphire Valley Follow-up from last year!

Replaced a booster station with new VFD pumps. Rehabilitated 5
s

well houses and replaced four water mains traversing-a stream,

preventing infiltration and damage in the event of a flash flood.

Connestee Falls $879,411 Complete and in service
Replaced three lift stations with new wet wells, new valve pit wells,
new control panels, an emergency bypass and standby generator

capability.

In addition, CWSNC has begun the construction of Connestee’s new
wastewater freatment facility. The facility will include a 360,000
gallon per day (gpd) plant treatment plant, treétment building, blower

building, chemical storage building and office.

Fairfield Mountain $402,484 Complete and in service

The installation of a Radium lon Exchange Treatment System, to
include two ion exchange water softeners, a 25,000 gailon tank for
backwash, pumps r;md miscellaneous plumbing. CWSNC also
replaced a hydro tank with two flex-lite pressure tanks.

Raleigh Hearing

Five customers testified at the hearing in Ralei?h: William S. Glance,
Vince Roy, Judith Bassett, Vicki Smith and Ben Farmer. The
subdivisions represented included Carolina Triace (2), Amber Acres

(2) and Jordan Woods ('lj. All of the custiomers at the hearing
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|
opposed the magnitude of the increase, partic'u[arly the base charge,
1

and that there was no justification for the incr\"ease.
i

On August 23, 2018, | inspected Carolina fTrace and Whispering
Pines. CWSNC spent gpproximately $225,4?00 onh Carolina Trace's
wastewater treatment plant (WWTP). The project consists of
refurbishing one of its two digesters. The other digester is scheduled
to be refﬁrbished next spring. CWSNC: spent approximately
$650,000 to replace a boostér lift station in Whispering Pines and
$800,000 for water main replacement. All three projects were

complete and operational.

Customers in Carolina Trace also opposeéd uniform rates, and
suggest smaller rate divisions. In regard to smaller rate divisions, it
is the Public Staff's opinion that uniform rates increase the economy
of scale; and as a result, reduces the cost per custorﬁer, especially
in regard to rate case expenses and large capital improvements,

such as replacing water or sewer mains or WWTP.

There were no specific complaints in regard to service or quality of
water.

Conclusion
It is the Public Staff's opinion that with the éxc':eption of a few isolated

service issues which the Company has %ddressed or is in the

|
process of resolving, the quality of service has improved since the
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N .
1 last general rate case and is overall good. Itis also the Public Staff's
2 opinion that water quality meets the standards set forth by the Safe
3 Drinking Water Act and is satisfactory. i
4 Q. DOES THIS CONCLUDE YOUR TESTIMONY?
5 A Yes.
TN
TN
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Page 335
BY MR. LITTLE:

Q. Ms. Casselberry, you do have a 'summary of
your testimony?
A. I do. .

On April 27, 2018, Carolina Water Service,
Inc. of North Carclina filed an application with the
Commission to increase its rates for profiding water
and sewer utility service in all its ser;ice areas in
North Carolina except Corolla Light and Monteray Shores
service area. My investigation included review of
customer complaints, contact with the DiJision of Water
Resources, Water Quality and Public Water Supply,
review of Company records, and an analysis of revenues
at existing and proposed rates. I have alsoc assisted
Public Staff accountant Lynn Feasel in reviewing
expenses and plant in service.

CWS is proposing to increase the water and
sewer rates for all of its four rate divisions approved
in the last general rate case. That woufd be Uniform
Water, CWSNC Uniform Sewer, Treasure Cove/Bradfield
Farms/Fairfield Harbor Water, and Bradfield
Farms/Fairfield Harbor Sewer. CWSNC is Jlso proposing

uniform water and sewer rates for Elk RivFr

development. The test year for this rate

|

case 1is the

(919) 556-3961
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1
1

12-month period ending December 31, 20174

In addition, CWSNC is requestiAg authority to
implement a consumption band water and wéstewater rate
adjustment mechanism within each of the Company's rate
divisions. CWSNC contends that the proposed mechanism
would balance the risk and the impact on ratepayers and
shareholders for levels of water and wastewater
consumption that are either significantly higher or
lower than those levels of consumption that were used
to set the rates.

I provided Public Staff accounﬁaqt Feasel
with recommendations for purchase water énd sewer
treatment, chemical expenses, testing expenses, and
maintenance and repair expenses. The Public Staff is
recommending uniform metered sewer rates for Fairfield
Sapphire Valley, uniform metered water rates for
Linville Ridge, and The Ridges at Mountaih Harbor, and
purchase sewer rates for The Ridges.

It's my understanding that CWSNC agrees with
the Public Staff's recommendations for Fairfield
Sapphire Valley, Linville Ridge, and TheERidges. The
Public Staff also was recommending meter%d uniform
rates for water and sewer for Elk River development.

In regards to CAM, it is the Public Staff's

Page 336
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position that any new rate mechanism, suéh as CAM,
should be authorized by the North Caroli%a General
Assembly before being considered by the éommission for
rulemaking. The Public Staff opposes CWSNC'S
alternative to CAM in this procéeding an% recommends
that the ratio remain in the range of 45f 55 base
charge to UC charge, which is consistent with what has
been recommended in the past.
This concludes my summary.
Q. Is that the end of your testim&ny?
A. My summary, yes. i %
MR. LITTLE: The witness-ﬂs available

'
¥

for cross.
CHAIRMAN FINLEY: Any cross?
MR. ALLEN: No qdestions.(
MS. FORCE: No questions.a
CHAIRMAN FINLEY: Cross by the Company?
MS. SANFORD: Yes, sir.
CROSS EXAMINATION BY MS. SANFORD:

Q. Just a few questions, Ms. Casseﬂberry. And I
might skip around a little bit. 1I'll diréct you to the
pages I'm looking at. Let's talk about'tLe CAM for a
minute, and that may be just about all we| talk about.

I understand you to say, expressing the

) (919) 556-3961
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! Page 338
Public Staff's position, that you think éhat the legal
authority should be the product .of a decision by the

General Assembly for authorization of a dAM; is that

correct? i

A. Yes. ) i

Q. Can you say 1f there -- if the issue of the
legal authority was put aside —-- we just assume for

purposes of my question that the Commission does have

authority or is granted authority -- would the Public

L]

Staff support an consumption adjustment mechanism under

those circumstances?
!

A, T do not believe the Public Staﬁf would
i j

support a mechanism of that nature.

Q. So it's beyond the legal authoraty, it's also
Jjust the fundamentals of the mechanism?

A. I believe it's the Public Staff's position
that we don't support CAM. ;

Q. Okay. The Company has asked, as an

alternative to the CAM, for a rate design;that is, I

think, 60/40 base facilities to volumetric; is that

correct? i
|
A. Yes. i

Q. Can you tell us, what is the basis of the

Public Staff's opposition to that? Particularly, if

Noteworthy Reporﬁng Services, LLC
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Page 339

you have discounted the CAM as an option |for dealing

with declining consumption.

A. We feel that the higher the codsumption rate
is, the more it will help with conservation. 1In

addition, that the base charges are gettﬂng extremely
high, and it's becoming difficult for Caﬁolina
customers to pay that base charge, as wefheard in
testimony across the state. And we feelfthat

40 percent base is a reasonable amount to recover their
[

|
fixed cost and the 60 percent would be applied to the
|

t

usage.
Q. Let's talk about the CAM and growth, customer
growth -- the relationship between customer growth and

this consumption adjustment mechanism.
You state, on page 19, lines 3 and 4, in a

vear of decreased usage, customer growth could offset

the lower usage revenues; 1s that right?

A, What line? !
i
Q. Lines 3 and 4, I believe. Yes.: Top of page
19. '
A. Correct.
Q. Okay. But wouldn't it be -- if| there were

growth, wouldn't that mean that, in a year of decrease

usage —— I mean -- I'm sorry.

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC
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i Page 340
Wouldn't that mean that the suﬁcharge undexr

the CAM would be muted or mitigated in tﬁat existing

. . . i
customers would receive a smaller increase than they

would if there were not growth?

r
A. If the consumption decreases, then -- would

you repeat your question?

0. I will see if I can.

A. Double-negative.

Q. Right. Right. I'm trying to Qnderstand the
objection to -- and trying to explore you#

understanding of how it would work. :

If -~ you indicated, if there's decreased
usage, then customer growth could offset ihe lower

usage revenues, but wouldn't the impact of customer

£

growth be simply to reduce the amount of the

consumption adjustment mechanism, because, it's spread

out over more customers? !

. |
A. Well, it would matter how much the increase

was and how much the consumption was, and:then you
would have to match that up. So, in some scenarios, it

might balance out. In other scenarios, tpe customer

!
growth might not offset the decrease in cpnsumption, or

|
it might increase the increase in consumption. So

you'd have toc evaluate it year by year to| see, you

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC
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opportunity to earn their return with reshect to this

Page 341

know, what the growth is compared to what the
consumption is.

S0 there's a number of different scenariocs

that you may have, depending on the growth and
depending on whether or not consumption ﬁs increasing
or decreasing, or whether or not the éroﬁth is
decreasing. So each single year would h%ve to be
evaluated for both components to see howlthat balances
out.

Q. And so we've had a lot of conve&sation about
the case that preceded this one. Some oft us have been
in this room a lot lately talking about sbme of these
same issues. And so we have all heard, from both of
these companies, expressions of concern about the
overall trend of a decline in consumption. And
understanding that the Public Staff opposes a
consumption adjustment mechanism, and you}ve told us
why you object to the increase in the rat&o of fixed to
volumetric. |

What do you suggest that companies can do to
have what I think they generally describejas the
l

declining consumption factor, which is a key component

of setting the rates, or the rate design?

(919) 556-3961
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A. Well, I think, in Carclina Water's caée, I'm
not familiar with any kind of meter replacement plan or

program that they have, and many of their systems are

over 30 years old, and they still have tﬂe same meters
that they had when they originally acquiﬁed the system,
other than maybe some that broke and)tha% they're
"replaced. And so I -- it's‘possible thaﬁ a lot of
the -- some of the consumption loss that ﬁhey’re seeing
is due to the age of their meters. And that I would
recommend that, you know, -some kind of plgn for a meter
replacement would be one way to recoup so%e of the lost
consumption. l

Q. Okay. Thank you. 5

A. In this case, this is the first -- 2018 would
be the first case for when Carolina consolidated its
customers. And right now it's a little bit too early.
There's no historical data as to what the{actual
consumption is at this point in time. Anﬁ so we don't
really have a historical record or -- to iook at to
determine whether or not we've hit that threshold where
it's not going to go down anymore or if i?'s still
going to decline. |

So I would think a couple more years would

give us a better historical viewpoint as Lo whether or

' (919) 556-3%61
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not we've actually hit that, you know, stlabilization

place where consumption is maybe varying,| you know,

100 gallons per month up or down. But wﬁ"re not quite
there since we just consolidated all of t%e other
systems into uniform rates. !
Q. Okay. Thank you.
What -- in your opinion, what i@ the proper
or correctly stated ratio of fixed to variable costs?
A. For water, I would -- I think wg calculated

!

in the last rate case, it was --"1if my memory serves me

right, it was around 75 percent. !

Q. 75 percent fixed?

A. Yes. BAnd I'd have to double-check, but I
think I filed a late-filed exhibit, and if I remember
right, it was right around 75 percent. |

Q. What about sewer?

A. Sewer is more 80 percent. And ﬁhey do
recover 100 percent of their fixed costs,gbecause we
set that ratio 80/20.

Q. 80/20. Okay.

A. And I suppose, 1f we increase that for water,
then we definitely have to look at, you know, the risk
to the Company. If they're recovering 75.percent of

their fixed cost for water and 100 percent of their

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC
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it; would you say it again?

Page 344

fixed cost for sewer, then the risk goes down, you

know, quite a bit, because they're recovering, you

know, a good portion of their fixed cost land there's

little left to vary, as far as, you know,| recouping all

of their revenue. ?
| Q. And so what's the current ratio%in the
Company's rates with respect to,_let's sa?, water?
A. In water right now, it's approxgmately -— I
calculate it at 47 percent, the base char%e, and

53 percent, the usage. However, I did recommend

something lower, because the Public Staff would like to

take that ratio closer to the 40/60 split:versus, you

know, going up higher on that. But, currently, it's

]
1

47/53.
0. 47/53.

]
Do you proposed, in rate design, when we get

to that part, to take that ratio lower --

A. Yes. :

i
Q. -— In this case to -- I think you just said
,i

I
)
i

A. Well, I would say closer to 40 percent, but
we'll have to look at the revenues and the rates. And
I haven't designed the rates yet, so that{'s something

we would take into consideration.

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC
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consumption charge keeps lower and lower,' then people

Page 345
Q. And tell me why you would do that when we've

talked about the fixed charges, the fixed cost, rather,

being at such a significantly higher level?
A. Well, it's the Public Staff's ﬁosition that
|

higher usage charges promote conéervatioq, and that

when you keep increasing the base charge iand the

)

have a tendency to use more water, and tﬁéy have less
control over water bill. So the higher t@e.base charge
goes, then they can't really édjust theif lifestyle to
lower their bili‘because 75 or 80 percen?, or in your
case, 60 percent, of that fixed cost is aifixed cost,
and so it doesn't really matter how much water they
use. So if they really want to conserve and try to
keep that bill lower for their family, they don't
really have that option.

Q. All right. BAnd I think we know} from some of
our earlier cases, earlier'Carolina Watericases, don't
we, that customers sort of perceive that %s —-— in the

t

categories of winners and losers with respect to a
i

higher base rate versus a higher volumetriic proportion
of it? Haven't we heard from customers on both sides
of that when we've done -- when we've adjusted those

ratios?

| (919) 556-3941
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A. I would say that's true because of the
seasonal customers. There's a lot of seasonal

customers out in the mountains, your Sapphire Valley

that's now there, and your -- that's beep included in
uniform rates, and Fairfield Mountain. énd those
customers are seasonal, they're usually j%st there in
the summer. .And, 80, yes, for them, the Ease charge in
the winter months when they're not there yversus the

|

consumption, and then you have uniform, tbe residential

1
i
'
)
1

customers, is the other way around.

0. Right.

A. So —-

Q. I'm sorry, I didn't mean to interrupt‘you.
A. No. Yeah. We always had that‘r— you know,

the seasonal customers versus the nonseasﬁnal customers
or the year-round customers. |

Q. And if you were a family with a%lot of usage,
you know, the classic example, I guess, h%ve a lot of
children or something, and the volumetrici—— weighting
to the volumetric is probably not going t? be as

suitable for them; is that correct?

A. That's correct. !
Q. Okay. I have one more question| going back
to the --

(919) 556-3961
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Page 347

A. However, that's not necessarilj true, because
if the consumption charge is higher, theq even though

i

they use a lot of water, they have an opportunity to
!

not use so much. Where if the base char%e is set at

!
60 percent, then their opportunity to use less water

goes down versus 1f the base charge was mLch lower,
then the consumption charge is higher. A%d so if they
try and use less water, then their bill 4ill go down.
So it gives the customer more ﬁlexibility.
At least the residential customer that's{full—time
versus the seasonal. And, you know, usuﬁlly that's

i

their second home, and they're a seasonaq customer.
And they do have to pay the base charge té cover a
portion of the base charge to keep those Eacilities
operating in the wintertime when they are not there.
And yes, it might be 75 percent, but thej-should at
least pay a percentage of that in order to keep their

facilities operating year round if they choose to go to
: i

their second home, you know, sometime durﬁngfthe winter
§

| .

Q. Right. And would you agree that this

or Christmas.

conversation speaks to the balancing act ithat is rate
design, because we have customers' desires to minimize

their bills, perhaps to minimize their uslage, perhaps

(219) 556-3961
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not, and we have the Company's need for & rate design
that allows them the opportunity to spre%d the costs

and have the opportunity to recover theiﬁ authorized

i
return? i

A. Yes, I would agree with that.
Q. It's difficult, isn't it? .

One more question, going back éo the
conversation -- or to your comments about meters
earlier, indicating that you think perhags an iésue or
a problem could have to do with older meﬁers.

Would the Public Staff supportla meter
replacement prograﬁ with AMR -- I will agk it two
ways —-- with AMR meters, and I'll ask it ‘with AMI
meters?

A. I would have to refer to counsel to answer
that question. '
Q. Okay. 1It's a fair answer.
MS. SANFORD: I have no mére questions.
Thank you. |
CHATIRMAN FINLEY: All rigﬁt. We're
going to take a lunch break and comeLback at 2:30.
(The hearing was adjourned at 1:00 p.m.

and set to reconvene at 2!30 p.m. on

Tuesday, October 16, 2018.)
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CERTIFICATE OF REPORTER

?
]
STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA ) g
{
COUNTY OF WAKE ) 5

I, Joann Bunze, RPR, the of&icer before
whom the foregoing hearing was taken, do hereby certify
that the witnesseé whose testimony appearF in the
foregoing“hearing were .duly sworn; that the testimony
of said witnesses was taken by me to the Fest of my
ability and thereafter reduced to typewri%ing under my
direction; that I am neither counsel for,. related to,
nof employed by any of the parties to this; and
further, that I am not a relative or employee of any
attorﬁey or counsel employed by the parties thereto,

nor financially or otherwise interested in the outcome

of the action. .
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